## PRG SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL INC Form DEF 14A July 05, 2006

(1) Amount Previously Paid:

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

#### SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.)

File	d by the Registrant  X
File	d by a Party other than the Registrant  _
Chec	k the appropriate box:
	Preliminary Proxy Statement CONFIDENTIAL, FOR USE OF THE COMMISSION ONLY (AS PERMITTED BY RULE 14A-6(E)(2)) Definitive Proxy Statement Definitive Additional Materials Soliciting Material Pursuant to ss.240.14a-12
	PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.
	(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)
	(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)
Paym	ent of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
X	No fee required.
1_1	Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.
	(1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
	(2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
	(3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
	(4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
	(5) Total fee paid:
1_1	Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
_	Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

- (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
- (3) Filing Party:
- (4) Date Filed:

[COMPANY LOGO]

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.
600 GALLERIA PARKWAY
SUITE 100
ATLANTA, GA 30339

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS TO BE HELD AUGUST 11, 2006

\_\_\_\_\_

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.:

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC. ("PRG-Schultz" or the "Company") will be held at the Company's offices, 600 Galleria Parkway, Atlanta, Georgia 30339, on Friday, August 11, 2006 at 9:00 a.m., for the following purposes:

- To elect three Class I directors to serve until the Annual Meeting of Shareholders held in 2009 or until their successors are elected and qualified;
- 2. To approve the grant of authority to the Board of Directors to amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation in order to increase the number of shares of capital stock authorized for issuance from 200 million shares of common stock (201 million shares of total capital stock), to the following amounts: (i) If the Company does not implement the 1-for-10 reverse stock split proposed in Proposal No. 3, 500 million common shares (and 501 million shares of total capital stock); or (ii) If the Company does implement the 1-for-10 reverse stock split proposed in Proposal No. 3, 50 million common shares (and 51 million shares of total capital stock).
- 3. To approve the grant of authority to the Board of Directors to amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation to effect a reverse stock split of PRG-Schultz's common stock at a ratio of one-for-ten, with a proportionate reduction in the number of authorized common shares to 20 million, if Proposal No. 2 is not approved, or to 50 million, if Proposal No. 2 is approved, and with authority being granted to the Board of Directors to determine whether to abandon the amendment prior to filing.
- 4. To approve the issuance of shares of common stock under the Company's 2006 Management Incentive Plan (the "2006 MIP") up to a maximum amount of 21 million shares of common stock, subject to adjustment for recapitalizations, stock splits or reorganizations, as explained in more detail in the accompanying proxy statement.
- 5. To amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation in order to increase the

number of shares of the Company's 10% Senior Convertible Series B Preferred Stock ("Series B Preferred") authorized for issuance from 125,000 to 264,000.

- 6. To amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation in order to revise the anti-dilution provisions of the Company's 9% Senior Convertible Series A Preferred Stock ("Series A Preferred") to provide that the conversion rate will not adjust for any conversions of the Company's 10% Senior Convertible Notes Due 2011 (the "New Convertible Notes"), the Series A Preferred, or the Series B Preferred (collectively, the "Exchange Securities"), or exercises of stock options.
- 7. To amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation in order to revise the anti-dilution provisions of the Series B Preferred to provide that the conversion rate will not adjust for any conversions of Exchange Securities or exercises of stock options.
- 8. To amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation in order to revise the voting power provisions of the Series A Preferred to clarify that the holders will have the right to vote as a group on any bylaw amendments that adversely affect the rights of the Series A Preferred, but not every amendment to the bylaws.
- 9. To amend PRG-Schultz's Articles of Incorporation in order to revise the voting power provisions of the Series B Preferred to clarify that the holders will have the right to vote as a group on any bylaw amendments that adversely affect the rights of the Series B Preferred, but not every amendment to the bylaws.
- 10. To transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting or any adjournments thereof.

The proxy statement dated July 5, 2006 is attached. Only record holders of the Company's common stock and Series A Preferred at the close of business on June 2, 2006 will be eligible to vote at the meeting.

If you are not able to attend the meeting in person, please complete, sign, date and return your completed proxy in the enclosed envelope. Holders of common stock and Series A Preferred must complete two proxy cards—a common stock proxy card and a Series A Preferred proxy card. If you attend the meeting, you may revoke your proxy and vote in person. However, if you are not the registered holder of your shares you will need to get a proxy from the registered holder (for example, your broker or bank) in order to attend and vote at the meeting.

By Order of the Board of Directors: JAMES B. MCCURRY

/s/ James B. McCurry

Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Date: July 5, 2006

Copies of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005 and its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2006, as restated on Form 10-Q/A, are enclosed with this notice and proxy statement.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL INFORMATION
Voting Requirements
Recommendation of the Board of Directors
Agreements to Vote in Favor of Proposals
PROPOSAL 1 (Election of Directors)
Information about the Board of Directors and Committees of the Board
Report of the Audit Committee
Audit Committee Re-Approval Policies and Procedures
Principal Accountants' Fees and Services
Report of the Continuing Independent Directors on 2005 Executive Compensation  Performance Graph
Executive Compensation
Employment Agreements and Related Matters
Certain Transactions
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation
Ownership of Directors, Principal Shareholders and Certain Executive Officers
Executive Officers
2.000001.0 01110010
PROPOSAL 2 (Increase in Authorized Common Shares)
Outstanding and Reserved Shares of Common Stock
Issuance of Shares of Common Stock for Which Increase is Sought
The Restructuring
Series B Preferred
Consequences of Issuing Series B Preferred Rather Than Additional Common Stock
Discretionary Issuances
Other Relevant Information
Anti-Takeover Effects
Certain Interests of Directors
Required Vote
PROPOSAL 3 (Reverse Stock Split of the Outstanding Common Stock)
Purpose of the Reverse Stock Split
Potential Risks of the Reverse Stock Split
Potential Effects of the Reverse Stock Split
Accounting Consequences
Effect on Authorized and Outstanding Shares
Manner of Effecting the Reverse Stock Split and Exchange of Stock Certificates  Fractional Shares
Certain Federal Income Tax Consequences
Required Votes
Required votes
PROPOSAL 4 (Issuance of Shares Under 2006 MIP)
Purpose of the 2006 MIP
Administration of the 2006 MIP
Eligibility and Participation
51 1
i
Awards Under the Plan
Number of Performance Units and Shares Issuable Under the Plan
Amendment and Early Termination

Federal Income Tax Consequences
Existing Equity Compensation Plans
Certain Interests of Directors
Required Vote
PROPOSAL 5 (Increase in Authorized Series B Preferred)
Reasons for the Proposal
Required Vote
PROPOSAL 6 (Revision of Series A Preferred Anti-Dilution)
Reasons for the Proposal
Required Vote
Required voces.
PROPOSAL 7 (Revision of Series B Preferred Anti-Dilution)
Reasons for the Proposal
Required Vote
PROPOSAL 8 (Revision of Series A Preferred Voting Power)
Reasons for the Proposal
Required Vote
PROPOSAL 9 (Revision of Series B Preferred Voting Power)
Reasons for the Proposal
Required Vote
SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS
DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS TO SHAREHOLDERS SHARING AN ADDRESS
DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS TO SHAREHOLDERS SHARING AN ADDRESS
INDEPENDENT AUDITORS
FINANCIAL AND OTHER INFORMATION
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE
INCOMPONATION OF CERTAIN DOCOMENTS BY REFERENCE
PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC. 2006 MANAGEMENT
INCENTIVE PLAN
PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC. PERFORMANCE UNIT
AGREEMENT

ii

[COMPANY LOGO]

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.
600 GALLERIA PARKWAY
SUITE 100
ATLANTA, GA 30339

PROXY STATEMENT
FOR ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

AUGUST 11, 2006

#### GENERAL INFORMATION

The Board of Directors of PRG-Schultz International, Inc. ("PRG-Schultz" or the "Company") is furnishing you this proxy statement to solicit proxies on its behalf to be voted at the 2006 Annual Meeting of Shareholders. The Annual Meeting will be held on Friday, August 11, 2006, at 9:00 a.m., at the Company's offices, 600 Galleria Parkway, Atlanta, Georgia 30339. The proxies may also be voted at any adjournments or postponements of the meeting.

This proxy statement and the accompanying forms of proxy are first being mailed to shareholders on or about July 5, 2006. If you own both common stock and Series A Preferred, you will receive a separate mailing and proxy card for each class of securities. You must complete and return both proxies in order for your shares of common stock and Series A Preferred to be voted.

Any shareholder who has given a proxy may revoke it at any time before it is exercised at the meeting by:

- o delivering to the Secretary of the Company a written notice of revocation dated later than the date of the proxy;
- o executing and delivering to the Secretary a subsequent proxy relating to the same shares; or
- o attending the meeting and voting in person, unless you are a street name holder without a legal proxy, as explained below. Attending the meeting will not in and of itself constitute revocation of a proxy.

Shareholders who hold shares in "street name" (e.g., in a bank or brokerage account) must obtain a legal proxy form from their bank or broker in order to attend and vote at the meeting. You will need to bring the legal proxy with you to the meeting, or you will not be able to attend or vote at the meeting.

All communications to the Secretary should be addressed to the Secretary at the Company's offices, 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta, Georgia 30339. Any proxy which is not revoked will be voted at the annual meeting in accordance with the shareholder's instructions. If a shareholder returns a properly signed and dated proxy card but does not mark any choices on one or more items, his or her shares will be voted in accordance with the recommendations of the Board of Directors as to such items. The proxy card gives authority to the proxy holders to vote shares in their discretion on any other matter properly presented at the annual meeting.

The Company will pay all expenses in connection with the solicitation of proxies, including postage, printing and handling and the expenses incurred by brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries in forwarding proxy material to beneficial owners. In addition to solicitation by mail, solicitation of proxies may be made personally or by telephone, facsimile or other means by directors, officers and employees of the Company and its subsidiaries and by holders of the Company's Senior Notes. Directors, officers and employees of the Company and holders of its Senior Notes will receive no additional compensation for any such further solicitation. The Company has retained Innisfree M&A Incorporated to assist in the solicitation. The fee to be paid such firm is estimated at approximately \$20,000, plus reasonable out-of-pocket costs and expenses.

VOTING REQUIREMENTS

Only holders of record of each of the Company's common stock and Series A Preferred at the close of business on June 2, 2006 (the "Record Date") are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the annual meeting. Holders on the Record Date are referred to as the "Record Holders" in this discussion. On the Record Date, the Company had outstanding a total of 65,117,547 shares of common stock, and 117,417 shares of Series A Preferred. Each share of common stock will have one vote, and each share of Series A Preferred will have 422.5 votes.

In order to constitute a quorum with respect to each matter to be presented at the Annual Meeting, there must be present, in person or by proxy, a majority of the total votes entitled to be cast by Record Holders of each voting group of shareholders. The voting groups on each proposal are as follows:

No. 1 - election of directors	Common Shares and Series A Preferred, voting
No. 2 - increase in common shares	<ol> <li>Common Shares and Series A Preferred, group; plus</li> <li>Common Shares voting as a separate group</li> </ol>
No. 3 - reverse stock split	<ol> <li>Common Shares and Series A Preferred, group; plus</li> <li>Common Shares voting as a separate group</li> </ol>

VOTING GROUPS

2

No. 5 - Increase in Series B Preferred	Series A Preferred
No. 6 - Revision of Series A Preferred Anti- dilution	<ol> <li>Common Shares and Series A Preferred, group; plus</li> <li>Series A Preferred voting as a separate g</li> </ol>
No. 7 - Revision of Series B Preferred Antidilution	Series A Preferred

with respect to amending the Bylaws

No. 4 - 2006 MIP shares

PROPOSAL

- No. 9 Revision of Series B Voting Rights Series A Preferred with respect to amending the Bylaws
- No. 8 Revision of Series A Voting Rights 1) Common Shares and Series A Preferred, group; plus

Common Shares and Series A Preferred, voting

2) Series A Preferred voting as a separate g

With respect to Proposal No. 1, assuming a quorum, the three candidates receiving a plurality of the votes cast by the Record Holders of the common stock and Series A Preferred, voting as a single group, will be elected Class I directors. Under plurality voting, if three positions are to be filled and a quorum is present, the three candidates receiving the most votes will be elected, regardless of whether they receive a majority of the votes cast. Abstentions and "broker nonvotes" will have no effect on the outcome.

The amendments to the Articles of Incorporation contained in Proposal Nos. 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9 will be approved upon the affirmative vote by a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the Record Holders of each separate voting group. Abstentions and broker nonvotes with respect to any amendment of the Articles of Incorporation will have the effect of a 'no' vote.

With respect to Proposal No. 4, issuance of common stock under the 2006 MIP will be approved (assuming a quorum) upon the affirmative vote by a majority of the total votes cast by Record Holders of the common stock and Series A Preferred, voting together as a single group. Abstentions and "broker nonvotes" will have no effect on the outcome.

Votes cast by proxy or in person at the annual meeting will be counted by the person or persons appointed by the Company to act as inspector(s) of election for the meeting. Prior to the meeting, the inspector(s) will sign an oath to perform their duties in an impartial manner and to the best of their abilities. The inspector(s) will ascertain the number of shares outstanding and the voting power of each of such shares, determine the shares represented at the meeting and the validity of proxies and ballots, count all votes and ballots and perform certain other duties as required by law.

It is expected that shares beneficially owned by current executive officers and directors of the Company will be voted in favor of management's nominees for director and the other proposals presented. As of June 2, 2006, shares beneficially owned by current executive officers and directors of the Company represented in the aggregate: approximately 21.44% of the outstanding shares of common stock (which includes common stock issuable upon conversion of Series A Preferred); 14.41% of the outstanding shares of common stock excluding shares

3

issuable upon conversion of Series A Preferred; and 30.67% of the outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred. There are no rights of appraisal or similar dissenters' rights with respect to any matter to be acted upon pursuant to this proxy statement.

Any other proposal not addressed herein but properly presented at the meeting will be approved if a proper quorum is present and the votes cast in favor of it meet the threshold specified by the Company's Articles, Bylaws and by Georgia law with respect to the type of matter presented. No shareholders have submitted notice of intent to present any proposals at the Annual Meeting as required by the Company's Bylaws.

#### RECOMMENDATION OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Board of Directors of the Company recommends a vote FOR each of the following proposals:

- 1. the election of each of the nominees named below for election as director;
- amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to increase the number of authorized common shares;
- amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to effect a reverse stock split;
- 4. approval of stock issuances under the 2006 MIP;

- 5. amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to increase the number of authorized shares of Series B Preferred;
- 6. amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to revise the anti-dilution provisions of Series A Preferred;
- 7. amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to revise the anti-dilution provisions of Series B Preferred;
- amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to revise the voting provisions of the Series A Preferred regarding amendment of the Bylaws; and
- amendment of the Articles of Incorporation to revise the voting provisions of the Series B Preferred regarding amendment of the Bylaws.

#### AGREEMENTS TO VOTE IN FAVOR OF PROPOSALS

Messrs. Eugene I. Davis, Patrick G. Dills, N. Colin Lind, Phillip J. Mazzilli, Jr., and Steven P. Rosenberg were initially selected for appointment to the Board by the previous Board in consultation with the Ad Hoc Bondholders' Committee pursuant to a restructuring support agreement which was entered into with the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee in furtherance of the Company's restructuring and exchange offer which closed March 17, 2006 (the "Restructuring Support Agreement"). The Restructuring Support Agreement provided that the

4

members of the Ad Hoc Bondholders' Committee would vote in favor of both the issuance of common stock under a new Management Incentive Plan, as discussed in Proposal No. 4, and an amendment to the Articles of Incorporation to authorize 140 million shares of common stock to provide for conversion in full of the securities issued in connection with the Restructuring. The Company estimates, based on the best available information available to it, including the most recently publicly filed documents by the former members of the Ad Hoc Bondholders' Committee, that as of June 2, 2006 the number of voting shares subject to this agreement were as follows:

Percentage of Outstanding Common A Preferred Stock as of June 2, Number of Series A Outstanding as of Dumber of Common Shares 2006 Preferred June 2, 2006

9,392,073 14.42% 64,085 54.58%

The terms of the Exchange Securities require the Company to exercise best efforts to secure an increase in authorized stock as sought by Proposal No. 2.

PROPOSAL NO. 1: ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

The Company currently has seven directors. The Board is divided into three

classes of directors, designated as Class I, Class II and Class III. The directors in each class serve staggered three-year terms. Shareholders annually elect directors to serve for the three-year term applicable to the class for which such directors are nominated or until their successors are elected and qualified. At the annual meeting, shareholders will be voting to elect three directors to serve as Class I directors. The terms of James B. McCurry, Eugene I. Davis, and Steven P. Rosenberg, currently serving as Class I directors, will expire at the annual meeting unless they are re-elected.

The proxy holders intend to vote FOR election of all the nominees named below as directors of the Company, unless otherwise specified in the proxy. Those directors of the Company elected at the annual meeting to be held on August 11, 2006 to serve as Class I directors will each serve a three-year term or until their successors are elected and qualified. Each of the nominees has consented to serve on the Board of Directors if elected. Should any nominee for the office of director become unable to accept nomination or election, which is not anticipated, it is the intention of the persons named in the proxy, unless otherwise specifically instructed in the proxy, to vote for the election of such other person as the Board of Directors may nominate.

Set forth below are the name, age and director class of each director nominee and director continuing in office following the annual meeting and the period during which each has served as a director.

5

#### Class I Director Nominees

NAME OF NOMINEE	AGE	DIRECTOR CLASS	SERVICE AS DIRECTO
James B. McCurry	57	Class I	Since July 2005
Eugene I. Davis (1,2)	51	Class I	Since March 2006
Steven P. Rosenberg (3)	47	Class I	Since March 2006

Directors Continuing in Office

			TERM	
NAME OF DIRECTOR	AGE	DIRECTOR CLASS	EXPIRES	SERVICE AS DIRECTO
David A. Cole (2,3)	63	Class III	2008	Since February 200
Patrick G. Dills (1,2)	52	Class II	2007	Since March 2006
N. Colin Lind (3)	50	Class II	2007	Since March 2006*
Philip J. Mazzilli, Jr. (1)	65	Class III	2008	Since March 2006

<sup>(1)</sup> Member of the Audit Committee.

James B. McCurry was elected President and Chief Executive Officer of the

<sup>(2)</sup> Member of the Compensation Committee.

<sup>(3)</sup> Member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

<sup>\*</sup> Mr. Lind previously served as director from May 2002 to October 2005.

Company in July 2005 and Chairman of the Board of Directors in March 2006. Prior to joining the Company in 2005, Mr. McCurry was with FedEx Kinko's, a wholly-owned subsidiary of FedEx, from March of 2003 to July of 2005, where he was President of the Printing Division. From May 2001 until March 2003, Mr. McCurry was an independent management consultant. From May 2000 until May 2001, Mr. McCurry was Chief Executive Officer of an e-commerce subsidiary of Fleming Companies, Inc., a retail distribution company. For three years prior to joining Fleming, Mr. McCurry was a partner with Bain & Company, an international management consulting firm. Mr. McCurry is a member of the Board of Directors of Interstate Hotels and Resorts, Inc. (NYSE: IHR).

David A. Cole is Chairman Emeritus of the Board of Kurt Salmon Associates, Inc. ("KSA"), an international management consulting firm serving the retail, consumer products and health care industries and has served in that position since 2001. He was appointed president of KSA in 1983, served as its chief executive officer from 1988 through 1998 and served as its chairman from 1988 to 2001. Mr. Cole currently serves as a director of AMB Property Corporation, a global owner and operator of industrial real estate. Mr. Cole also currently serves on the Dean's Advisory Council of Goizueta Business School at Emory University.

Eugene I. Davis has served as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Pirinate Consulting Group ("PGG") from its founding in 1999. PGG specializes in crisis and turn-around management, liquidation and sales management and merger and acquisition consulting. From 1998 to 1999, Mr. Davis was the Chief Operating Officer of Total-Tel USA Communications, Inc., an integrated telecommunications provider to small and medium sized businesses. Prior to joining Total-Tel Communications, for six years Mr. Davis served as a director and in several

6

executive roles, including President and Vice Chairman for Emerson Radio Corp., an international distributor of consumer electronics.

Patrick G. Dills is Executive Chairman of the Board of Medical Services Company, a supplier of medical products and pharmacy services to the workers' compensation industry. Prior to joining Medical Services Company in February 2006, Mr. Dills served from 1988 to 2005 in several executive roles at First Health Group Corp. with his last position being Executive Vice President. He was also President of CCN and Health Net Plus, which were wholly owned subsidiaries of First Health Group Corp., from 2001 to 2005 and 2003 to 2005, respectively. First Health Group is a full service managed health care company providing cost management services to large multi-state payors.

N. Colin Lind has been with Blum Capital Partners L.P. (and its predecessor Richard C. Blum & Associates, Inc.) ("Blum L.P."), a strategic equity investment firm, since 1986. He is the Managing Partner for Blum L.P., which is responsible for managing approximately \$3.6 billion in assets under management. Mr. Lind is on the Board of Kinetic Concepts, Inc., a leading manufacturer and marketer of therapeutic products and related medical devices.

Philip J. Mazzilli, Jr. is a financial and general business consultant. From 2001 to 2003 he was Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Equifax Corporation, an international provider of consumer credit information and information database management. From 1999 to 2000 he was Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Nova Corporation, a payment services company. Since 2004, Mr. Mazzilli has served as a director of Delta Apparel, an apparel manufacturer.

Steven P. Rosenberg is President of SPR Ventures, Inc., a private

investment company he founded in 2000. From 1992 to 1997 he was President of the Arrow subsidiary of ConAgra Foods Inc., a packaged food company. He has been a director of Texas Capital Bancshares, Inc., a bank holding company, since 2001.

Messrs. Davis, Dills, Lind, Mazzilli and Rosenberg were selected for appointment by the previous Board in consultation with members of the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee pursuant to an arrangement contained in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

INFORMATION ABOUT THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
AND COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

#### DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The Board of Directors has evaluated the independence of each Board member and has determined that Messrs. Cole, Davis, Dills, Lind, Mazzilli and Rosenberg satisfy the criteria for independence under the currently effective listing standards established by National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. ("NASD") for companies listed on the Nasdag National Market.

7

#### MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

During 2005, there were 23 meetings of the Board of Directors. Each incumbent director who was a director during 2005 attended more than 75 percent of the aggregate of all meetings of the Board of Directors held while he was a director and any committees on which that director served (while he served).

#### DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

For 2006 each nonemployee member of the Board is currently paid a \$30,000 annual retainer for their service on the Board and any of its committees. Chairs of each of the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are paid a supplemental retainer of \$6,000 per year. The Chair of the Audit Committee is paid a supplemental retainer of \$12,000 per year. Nonemployee Directors also receive an additional \$1,500 attendance fee for attendance at Board meetings and the annual meeting of shareholders, and an additional \$1,000 attendance fee for attendance at committee meetings of which they are a member. Directors are reimbursed for all out-of-pocket expenses, if any, incurred in attending Board and committee meetings. During 2005 a similar fee schedule was in place for the Board.

In July 2005, Mr. Cole was named the non-executive Chairman of the Board and was assigned additional responsibilities. Upon his appointment and pursuant to a Retainer Agreement entered into with the Company, Mr. Cole received an initial cash retainer fee of \$42,000. In addition, until the amendment of the Retainer Agreement in October 2005, he was paid a monthly cash retainer fee of \$42,000. Pursuant to the Retainer Agreement, Mr. Cole also received a non-qualified option to purchase 450,000 shares of the common stock of the Company at an exercise price of \$3.16 per share, equal to the closing price of the Company's common stock on the Nasdaq National Market on July 29, 2005. The terms of Mr. Cole's option grant are as follows: the time-vesting tranche of his option, representing the right to purchase 150,000 shares, was initially scheduled to become exercisable on the earlier of the 2006 annual meeting of shareholders and June 30, 2006, but was accelerated with all of the other out-of-the-money options on December 15, 2005, in order avoid adverse accounting consequences; and the performance-vesting tranche, representing the balance of his option, will be exercisable as follows: (a) Tier 1, representing the right

to purchase 100,000 shares, will become exercisable at any time after June 30, 2006 (the "2006 Vesting Date"), if the Company attains a specified target common stock trading price for 45 consecutive trading days after the 2006 Vesting Date; (b) Tier 2, representing the right to purchase an additional 100,000 shares, will become exercisable at any time after the 2006 Vesting Date, if the Company attains a specified target common stock trading price for 45 consecutive trading days after the 2006 Vesting Date; and (c) Tier 3, representing the right to purchase an additional 100,000 shares, will become exercisable at any time after the earlier of the 2007 annual meeting of shareholders and June 30, 2007 (the "2007 Vesting Date"), if the Company attains a specified target common stock trading price for 45 consecutive trading days after the 2007 Vesting Date. Unless sooner terminated, the option will expire on July 29, 2012. The Company also reimbursed Mr. Cole \$15,000 for his professional fees incurred in connection with the negotiation and execution of the Retainer Agreement. Under the Retainer Agreement prior to its amendment in October 2005, Mr. Cole was not entitled to any Board or committee meeting fees. On October 19, 2005 the Company amended the Retainer Agreement, effective as of October 1, 2005, to reduce the monthly cash retainer fees payable to Mr. Cole to the regular monthly Board retainer of \$2,500 and a supplemental monthly retainer of \$5,000, and to make him eligible for the attendance fees paid to the other members of the Board of

8

Directors, \$1,500 for each meeting of the Board of Directors and \$1,000 for each Board committee meeting. Payments to Mr. Cole pursuant to the Retainer Agreement, as amended, ceased on March 30, 2006, when Mr. McCurry was elected Chairman of the Board. Mr. Cole remains eligible for the annual retainer and attendance fees applicable to the Board and board committees generally.

In February 2003, the Board established the position of Presiding Director to oversee meetings of the independent members of the Board and to serve as a special advisor to the Company's CEO on key strategic issues impacting the Company. The retainer for service in this position was set at \$60,000 annually (inclusive of the \$30,000 nonemployee director retainer). Because of the larger retainer, the Presiding Director did not receive attendance fees for committee meetings. The Presiding Director was elected by the members of the Board for a term that commenced with the next Annual Meeting of Shareholders and ran to the next following Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Garth A. Greimann served as Presiding Director during 2005 until Mr. Cole's election as non-executive Chairman, at which time the Presiding Director position was left vacant. Currently, no member of the Board has been designated as Presiding Director.

In February 2005, the Board established a special committee for the purpose of analyzing the Company's strategic alternatives and to consider, evaluate and approve any such potential alternatives (to the extent permitted by law) or otherwise make recommendations to the Board regarding same. The special committee was comprised of five independent directors, Messrs. Cole, Greimann, Lind, Gerald E. Daniels and Jimmy M. Woodward. Members of this committee were paid a special one-time retainer of \$15,000, with the exception of the chairman, Mr. Greimann, who received a special one-time retainer of \$20,000. Because of the special retainers, no daily attendance fees were paid for the special committee meetings.

In October 2005, the Board of Directors of the Company formed a Special Restructuring Committee to oversee the efforts of the Company to restructure the Company's financial obligations and to improve the Company's liquidity. The members of the Special Restructuring Committee were Messrs. Cole, Greimann, Daniels and Woodward. The Board of Directors also approved a one time special retainer of \$15,000 for each member of the Special Restructuring Committee, which was paid in three equal monthly installments commencing November 1, 2005.

Because of the special retainers, no attendance fees were paid for the special committee meetings.

In addition to cash compensation, the Board may grant nonqualified stock option grants to the nonemployee directors from time to time. On March 4, 2005, options to purchase 10,000 shares of the Company's common stock were granted to seven non-employee directors. All of these options have exercise prices equal to the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date of grant, are fully vested and have a five-year term. During 2005, Mr. Cole and Thomas S. Robertson were reimbursed for the cost of their individual directors' and officers' liability insurance policies in the amounts \$9,000 each. All non-employee directors are entitled to reimbursement of expenses for all services as a director, including committee participation or special

9

assignments. Total special committee fees that were paid in 2005 were \$140,000. Jonathan Golden, a former director of the Company, received consulting fees in 2005 in the amount of \$36,000.

#### AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Company's Audit Committee consists of three independent directors: Messrs. Davis, Dills and Mazzilli. Mr. Mazzilli currently serves as Chairman of the Audit Committee, and the Board has determined that he is an "audit committee financial expert," as such term is defined in Item 401(h) of SEC Regulation S-K. The Board of Directors has determined that the current Audit Committee members satisfy the independence criteria included in the current listing standards established by the NASD for companies listed on the Nasdaq National Market and by the SEC for audit committee membership. The Audit Committee met 9 times in 2005. The Audit Committee has sole authority to retain the Company's independent auditors and reviews the scope of the Company's annual audit and the services to be performed for the Company in connection therewith. The Audit Committee also formulates and reviews various Company policies, including those relating to accounting practices and the internal control structure of the Company, and the Company's procedures for receiving and investigating reports of alleged violations of the Company's policies and applicable regulations by the Company's directors, officers and employees. The Audit Committee also reviews and approves any related party transactions. The Board has adopted a written Audit Committee Charter which is available at the Company's website address: www.prgx.com or upon written request to the Secretary of the Company at 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta, GA 30339. See "Report of the Audit Committee."

#### COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

The Company's Compensation Committee consists of three independent directors: Messrs. Cole, Davis and Dills. Mr. Davis is Chair of the Compensation Committee. The Board of Directors has determined that each of the Compensation Committee members is independent based on the current listing standards established by the NASD for companies listed on the Nasdaq National Market. The Compensation Committee held 3 meetings in 2005, in addition to one joint session of all independent directors. The Compensation Committee, together with the other independent members of the Board, determines the compensation of the executive officers of the Company. The Compensation Committee also administers the Company's benefit plans, including the Stock Incentive Plan, the Performance Bonus Plan, and the 2006 MIP and makes recommendations to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee regarding director compensation. All rights to determine awards of stock-based compensation to individuals who file reports pursuant to Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") are determined by the Compensation Committee, each member of which is a

"nonemployee" director, as such term is defined in Rule 16b-3 promulgated pursuant to the Exchange Act and is an "outside" director, as such term is defined in the regulations promulgated pursuant to Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 (the "Code"). The Compensation Committee's charter requires that all members of the Committee shall be independent from the Company and that at least two members shall satisfy the definition of "nonemployee"

10

director described above. The Compensation Committee Charter is available at the Company's website address: www.prgx.com and upon written request to the Secretary at 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta, GA 30339. For information regarding 2005 executive compensation, see "Report of the Continuing Independent Directors on Executive Compensation."

#### NOMINATING AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee ("NCG Committee") consists of three independent directors: Messrs. Cole, Lind and Rosenberg. The Board of Directors has determined that each of the NCG Committee members is independent based on the listing standards established by the NASD for companies listed on the Nasdaq National Market currently in effect. Mr. Cole serves as Chair of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met 5 times in 2005. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee has the responsibility to consider and recommend nominees for the Board of Directors and its committees, to oversee review and assessment of the performance of the Board, set Board compensation, and monitor and recommend governance principles and guidelines for adoption by the Board.

#### Director Nomination Process

Since February 2003, the NCG Committee has been delegated the responsibility for evaluating current Board members at the time they are considered for re-nomination. After considering the appropriate skills, expertise and experience needed on the Board, the independence, expertise, experience, skills and performance of the current membership of the Board, and the willingness of Board members whose terms are expiring to be re-nominated, the NCG Committee recommends to the Board whether those directors should be re-nominated.

In preparation for the Annual Meeting by the shareholders, the NCG Committee considers whether the Board would benefit from adding a new member, and if so, the skills, expertise and experience to be sought with the new member. If the Board determines that a new member would be beneficial, the NCG Committee sets the qualifications for the position and conducts a search to identify qualified candidates. Such search may utilize the services of an executive search firm that would receive a fee for its services. The NCG Committee (or its chairman) screens the available information about the potential candidates. Based on the results of the initial screening, interviews with the viable candidates are scheduled with NCG Committee members, other members of the Board and senior members of management. Upon completion of these interviews and other due diligence, the NCG Committee may recommend to the Board the election or nomination of a candidate. All potential candidates, regardless of whether they are developed through the executive search firm or otherwise, are reviewed and evaluated under the same process.

When an executive search firm is engaged, using the desired qualifications identified by the NCG Committee, the search firm performs research to identify and qualify potential candidates, contacts such qualified candidates to ascertain their interest in serving on the Company's board, collects resumes and

other data about the interested candidates and recommends candidates for further consideration by the NCG Committee.

11

The NCG Committee has no set minimum criteria for selecting Board nominees, although its preference is that a substantial majority of all non-executive directors possess the qualifications of independence that satisfy the listing standards established by the NASD for companies listed on the Nasdaq National Market; significant leadership experience at the corporate level in substantial and successful organizations; relevant, but non-competitive, business experience; the ability and commitment to devote the time required to fully participate in Board and committee activities; strong communication and analytical skills; and a personality that indicates an ability to work effectively with the other members of the Board and management. In any given search, the NCG Committee may also define particular characteristics for candidates to balance the overall skills and characteristics of the Board with the perceived needs of the Company. The NCG Committee believes that it is necessary for at least one independent Board member to possess significant operational experience, and at least one with financial expertise. However, during any search the NCG Committee reserves the right to modify its stated search criteria for exceptional candidates.

The NCG Committee will also consider nominating candidates recommended by shareholders. Such recommendations will only be considered by the NCG Committee if they are submitted to the NCG Committee in accordance with the requirements of the Company's Bylaws and accompanied by all the information that is required to be disclosed in connection with the solicitation of proxies for election of director nominees pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act, including the candidate's written consent to serve as director, if nominated and elected. To be considered by the NCG Committee, shareholder recommendations for director nominees to be elected at the 2007 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, together with the requisite consent to serve and proxy disclosure information in written form, must be received by Victor A. Allums, Secretary, at the offices of the Company at 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta, Georgia 30339, no earlier than March 7, 2007 and no later than April 6, 2007.

As of June 30, 2006, the Company had not received any shareholder recommendations of director candidates for election at the 2006 Annual Meeting.

The Board of Directors does not have a policy that requires director attendance at the annual shareholders meeting. However, directors are encouraged to attend if their business and travel schedules permit. Six directors attended the 2005 Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

The NCG Committee is a standing committee of the Board and its charter is available at the Company's website address: www.prgx.com or upon written request to the Secretary of the Company at 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta, GA 30339.

#### SHAREHOLDER COMMUNICATIONS TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

In addition to recommendations for director nominees, the Board of Directors welcomes hearing from shareholders regarding the management, performance and prospects for the Company. To facilitate complete and accurate transmittal of shareholder communications to the directors, it is requested that all shareholder communication to the Board or any of its members be made in writing and addressed to the Company's Secretary, Victor A. Allums, at PRG-Schultz International, Inc., 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta,

Georgia 30339. It is also helpful if the communication specifies whether it is directed to one or more individual directors, all the members of a Board committee, the independent members of the Board, or all members of the Board and

12

the address to which any reply should be addressed. On receipt, Mr. Allums will forward the communication to the director(s) to whom it is addressed as specified by the shareholder. If the shareholder does not specify which directors should receive the communication, Mr. Allums will distribute the communication to all directors. If a reply address is furnished, Mr. Allums will confirm receipt of the communication and indicate the date the communication was sent to the directors.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary which is or may be set forth in any of the Company's filings under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Exchange Act that might incorporate Company filings, including this proxy statement, in whole or in part, the following Reports of the Audit Committee, the Continuing Independent Directors on 2005 Compensation, and the Performance Graph shall not be incorporated by reference into any such filings.

#### REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

#### Audit Committee Functions

The purpose of the Audit Committee is to assist the Board in its general oversight of the Company's financial reporting, internal controls and audit functions. The Board has adopted a written Audit Committee Charter that sets out the organization, purpose, duties and responsibilities of the Audit Committee.

Management is responsible for the preparation, presentation and integrity of the Company's financial statements; accounting and financial reporting principles; establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e)); establishing and maintaining internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f)); evaluating the effectiveness of disclosure controls and procedures; evaluating the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting; and evaluating any change in internal control over financial reporting that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, internal control over financial reporting. The Company's independent accountants are responsible for performing an independent audit of the consolidated financial statements and expressing an opinion on the conformity of those financial statements with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, as well as expressing an opinion on: (i) management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, and (ii) the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting.

#### Audit Committee Membership

The Audit Committee is currently, and at all times during 2005 was, comprised solely of independent directors as defined by the Nasdaq Market Rules and applicable SEC regulations.

As noted elsewhere in this Proxy Statement, and as previously reported, on March 30, 2006, the Company reconstituted the Board of Directors, as required under the terms of the exchange offer for its outstanding 4.75% Senior Convertible Notes Due 2006 which was completed on March 17, 2006. At that time, Eugene I. Davis, Patrick G. Dills, N. Colin Lind, Philip J. Mazzilli, Jr., and

1.3

Steven P. Rosenberg were appointed to the Company's Board of Directors, and former directors Gerald E. Daniels, Garth H. Greimann, Thomas S. Robertson and Jimmy M. Woodward resigned as directors of the Company.

In connection with the reconstitution, Messrs. Mazzilli, Davis and Dills (the "2006 Audit Committee") were appointed to the Audit Committee, replacing Messrs. Woodward, Daniels and Greimann (the "2005 Audit Committee"). Because the 2006 Audit Committee was appointed following the filing of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, all of the Audit Committee's responsibilities with regard to the Company's financial statements for fiscal year 2005 described below were fulfilled by the 2005 Audit Committee.

Audit Committee Activities Regarding 2005 Financial Statements

In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities with respect to the year ended December 31, 2005, the 2005 Audit Committee:

- o reviewed and discussed the consolidated financial statements of the Company set forth in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005 with management of the Company and KPMG LLP, independent public accountants for the Company;
- o discussed with KPMG LLP the matters required to be discussed by Statement on Auditing Standards No. 61, "Communications with Audit Committees," as modified and supplemented to date;
- o received the written disclosures and the letter from KPMG LLP required by Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1, "Independence Discussions with Audit Committees," as modified and supplemented to date, and discussed with KPMG LLP its independence from the Company; and
- o based on the review and discussions with management of the Company and KPMG LLP referred to above, recommended to the Board of Directors that the audited financial statements be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005.

2006 AUDIT COMMITTEE

Philip J. Mazzilli (chair) Eugene I. Davis Patrick G. Dills

14

#### AUDIT COMMITTEE PRE-APPROVAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

While the Audit Committee currently has no pre-approval policies for approval of non-audit related services provided by the Company's principal accountants, each engagement and its associated projected fees is approved by the Audit Committee in advance of such engagement.

PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANTS' FEES AND SERVICES

The Company incurred the following fees for services performed by KPMG LLP

for 2005 and 2004:

\_\_\_\_\_\_ 200 ..... \$2,934 Audit Fees (1) Aggregate fees for professional services for the audit of the Company's annual financial statements and reviews of financial statements included in the Company's Forms 10-0 Audit-Related Fees (2) 11 Aggregate fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company's financial statements and are not reported above Tax Fees (3) 332 Aggregate fees billed for professional services for tax compliance, tax consulting and tax planning All Other Fees (4) Aggregate fees billed for products and services provided other than the services reported above

- (1) For 2004 includes services related to the implementation of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. For 2005 and 2004, also includes services related to various statutory audits required in certain international jurisdictions.
- (2) For 2005 and 2004 includes an employee benefit plan audit.
- (3) For 2004, includes services related to restructuring the Company's European business to effect the movement of cash and certain expatriate tax matters.
- (4) For 2004, includes litigation support services.

All of the services described above were approved by the Audit Committee.

## REPORT OF THE CONTINUING INDEPENDENT DIRECTORS ON 2005 EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

This report documents the components of the Company's executive officer compensation programs and describes the compensation philosophy on which fiscal 2005 compensation determinations were made by the Compensation Committee with respect to the executive officers of the Company, including both Chief Executive Officers and the other executive officers that are named in the compensation tables (the "Named Executive Officers"). The Compensation Committee is currently, and was at all times that compensation decisions for 2005 were made, composed entirely of independent and outside directors whom the Board has designated in conformity with current Nasdaq Marketplace Rules.

This report will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference by any general statement incorporating this proxy statement into any of the Company's filings under the Securities Act of 1933 or under the Exchange Act, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate this information by reference, and will not be deemed "soliciting material" or be deemed "filed" under such Acts.

The Compensation Committee periodically reviews and refines the Company's executive compensation programs. It has historically been the philosophy of the Company to link executive compensation to corporate performance and to create incentives for management to enhance shareholder value.

#### 2005 EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION PROGRAM

During 2005, the executive compensation program included several components:

- o base salary;
- o cash bonus arrangements;
- o nonqualified stock options;
- o restricted stock;
- o a change of control retention and incentive program.

The discussion below addresses each of these components in further detail.

#### Base Salary

Salaries for the Company's executive officers are generally determined by employment agreements, subject to annual review. In setting 2005 annual salaries, the Compensation Committee considered a wide variety of subjective factors, including the need to provide competitive compensation and pay for performance, and to provide both short— and long—term incentives. In February 2005, the Compensation Committee and independent directors determined that salaries for continuing executives should remain at the same level in 2005 as in 2004. During the year officers who were promoted received raises commensurate with their new duties. 2005 salaries for Messrs. McCurry and Limeri, each of whom was newly hired by the Company during 2005, were set as part of the arms' length negotiation of their overall compensation and employment packages. Mr. McCurry's employment package was also based upon the evaluation and review of the Search Committee of the Board of Directors (Messrs. Cole, Greimann and Lind)

The Company historically provided nonqualified deferred compensation arrangements for certain executive officers, under which a portion of the executive's salary was not paid out as earned, but was held in an account for payout at a future date, and in some cases received a matching contribution from the Company. The purpose of these arrangements was to assist in the retention of these executives. The matching contribution vested over a series of years of continuing employment with the Company. Deferred compensation was generally accrued and paid in accordance with the provisions of specific officers' employment agreements. The Company no longer maintains deferred compensation accounts for any executive officers.

16

2005 Cash Bonus Arrangements

-- Performance Bonus Plan

The Company's Performance Bonus Plan (previously referred to as the Management Incentive Plan and the Management and Professional Incentive Plan) was designed to recognize and reward employees who make significant contributions towards achieving the Company's annual business plan. The Performance Bonus Plan is a short-term incentive program for providing cash bonus opportunities contingent upon operating results and the achievement of strategic and other individual performance objectives. Performance objectives for executive officers are set by the Compensation Committee. Under the Performance Bonus Plan, the Compensation Committee may set performance objectives by reference to any of a wide variety of performance measures (e.g., Company pro forma earnings per share, Company revenues, Company operating income, functional expense control, cash collections and/or specific business and personal performance objectives). The Performance Bonus Plan contemplates that the Compensation Committee will continue to review and modify performance goals from year to year as necessary to ensure reasonableness, achievability, and consistency with overall Company objectives and shareholder expectations. The Compensation Committee has in the past occasionally adjusted performance goals after such goals were initially set by the Committee as circumstances warranted.

The Company implemented the 2005 program under the Performance Bonus Plan in February of 2005, and all of the then executive officers received an opportunity to earn bonuses based on Company performance during 2005. The potential bonus amount depended upon achievement of certain performance measures for each quarter and for the full year. The Committee reserved discretion to adjust the amounts of any bonuses upward or downward, regardless of Company performance, with respect to all bonuses not intended to be eligible for exclusion from the calculation of the \$1 million cap on deductibility imposed by Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code.

The performance measures chosen for 2005 bonus awards granted to executives by the Compensation Committee were based upon EBIT (Earnings Before Interest and Taxes) of appropriate business units. Certain officers' potential bonuses were based upon Company-wide EBIT, while other officers' bonuses were based partly upon Company-wide EBIT and partly upon EBIT for the business unit for which the officer was responsible. The Compensation Committee determined target performance measure levels for each period, and potential bonus amounts varied according to whether certain minimum and maximum levels of the performance measure were attained. The amounts potentially payable under the February 2005 awards were designed so that the amounts would vary according to the level of target EBIT achieved, if any, and how many quarters of the year the Company achieved said levels. The levels of potential bonuses were also based upon specific percentages of officer salary, which in most cases is specified in the officer's employment agreement.

As a result of the Company's 2005 financial performance, no bonuses were awarded under the Performance Bonus Plan to any of the executive officers with respect to 2005 performance, except for certain officers who became executive officers after the 2005 bonus awards were granted. These officers received

17

bonuses pursuant to the terms of awards granted to them before they became executive officers, upon meeting individualized performance criteria which were set by the Company's former Chief Executive Officer.

In 2004, the Company's shareholders approved the 2004 Executive Incentive Plan, which provides for the payment of bonuses upon attainment of pre-set objective performance goals. The Executive Incentive Plan is designed to satisfy the requirements of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as

amended (the "Code"), for the deductibility of income paid to executives and is generally utilized only when it appears that an executive's total salary and bonus might reasonably be expected to exceed that threshold. No executives participated in this plan during 2005.

#### -- Non-Plan Cash Bonuses

Under the terms of Mr. McCurry's employment agreement, which was the product of arms' length negotiation, Mr. McCurry was entitled to a cash bonus with respect to 2005 without regard to the terms of the Performance Bonus Plan, in an amount equal to 70% of his base salary (base salary was \$500,000 for 2005), prorated based on the number of days he was employed during fiscal year 2005. Accordingly, Mr. McCurry received \$154,808 pursuant to this provision with respect to 2005. With respect to subsequent fiscal years, under his employment agreement Mr. McCurry will be eligible to receive an annual bonus contingent upon performance criteria. The annual bonus potential will be between 70% of base salary (i.e., 70% upon achievement of annual "target" performance goals) and a maximum of 140% of base salary (i.e., 140% upon achievement of annual "maximum" performance goals), with the "target" and "maximum" performance goals and bonus criteria to be defined and approved by the Compensation Committee in advance for each fiscal year.

Mr. Limeri also received a cash bonus with respect to 2005 equal to 40% of his base salary (base salary was \$220,000 for 2005), prorated based on the number of days he was employed during fiscal year 2005. With respect to subsequent fiscal years, Mr. Limeri will be eligible to receive an annual bonus contingent upon performance criteria.

The Compensation Committee has reserved the ability to award discretionary cash bonuses from time to time in recognition of the accomplishments of the Company's officers, even if the pre-set Performance Measures under the Performance Bonus Plan are not met. Thus, for example, the Company awarded an executive officer a special discretionary bonus during 2005 in recognition of his success in obtaining a contract for the Company to conduct the pilot audit of California's Medicare claims.

#### Long-Term Incentive Compensation

In order to align the interests of PRG-Schultz's executives and other key management personnel responsible for the growth of the Company with the interests of the Company's shareholders, the Company has established the Stock Incentive Plan, which provides for equity-based awards. Because the Company does not maintain any qualified defined benefit retirement program and top management only has limited participation opportunity in the qualified 401(k) program, the

18

Stock Incentive Plan also serves as the opportunity to generate additional wealth to be used for later retirement needs. The Company also made inducement grants of options to purchase common stock upon the hiring of the Company's new Chief Executive and Chief Restructuring Officers, which took place in 2005.

An aggregate of approximately 2.5 million nonqualified stock options, or approximately 70% of the total stock options granted by the Company in 2005, were granted during 2005 to individuals who were executive officers at the time of the grant. These grants consisted entirely of inducement grants to new executive officers, as described elsewhere in this proxy statement. An additional 30,000 nonqualified stock options were granted to officers who are currently executive officers but were not at the time of the grant.

In December 2005, in connection with the implementation of FAS 123(R), the Compensation Committee accelerated the vesting of all outstanding options whose exercise prices exceeded the then market price of the Company's common stock in order to avoid adverse accounting consequences.

In connection with the implementation of the 2005 Change in Control Program (described below), the Company issued a total of 265,000 shares of restricted stock to certain designated executive officers in February and March of 2005. The restricted stock is subject to 3-year cliff vesting, with acceleration upon a change of control. The restricted stock is subject to forfeiture upon termination prior to vesting, and therefore shares granted to departed officers are no longer outstanding.

#### 2005 Change of Control Program

The Company implemented a change of control program in February of 2005 (the "2005 Change of Control Program") in order to promote retention during the Company's exploration of strategic alternatives and to provide added incentive to maximize shareholder gains in the pursuit of those alternatives. The program featured (in addition to an award of restricted stock to certain of the executives) a "Transaction Success Fee" and heightened termination payment benefits. The Transaction Success Fee and the heightened termination payment benefits became ineffective after December 31, 2005 and were never paid.

#### Income Deduction Limitations

Section 162(m) of the Code generally sets a limit of \$1 million on the amount of compensation that the Company may deduct for federal income tax purposes in any given year with respect to the compensation of each of the Named Executive Officers. However, certain "performance based" compensation that complies with the requirements of Section 162(m) is not included in the calculation of the \$1 million cap. The Compensation Committee has historically had a general policy of structuring performance-based compensation arrangements for its executive officers whose compensation might exceed the \$1 million cap in a way that will satisfy Section 162(m)'s conditions for deductibility, to the extent feasible and after taking into account all relevant considerations. However, it is also true that the Company needs flexibility to pursue its incentive and retention objectives, even if this means that a portion of

19

executive compensation may not be deductible by the Company. Accordingly, the Committee has from time to time approved elements of compensation for certain officers that are not fully deductible, and may do so in the future under appropriate circumstances. However, none of the Company's executives received in excess of \$1 million in compensation with respect to 2005. Depending on Mr. McCurry's bonus payable in 2007 with respect to 2006 performance, he may receive in excess of \$1 million in compensation with respect to 2006.

#### Compensation of Former Chief Executive Officer

In October 2004, as a part of its design of a change of control compensation program, after a review of Mr. Cook's entire compensation package, an amendment to Mr. Cook's employment agreement was approved which was finalized in February 2005. The Committee's purpose in approving this amendment was to provide Mr. Cook with incentives to continue his employment with the Company while the Board evaluated strategic alternatives. In particular, the Board eliminated a cut-back provision which would have reduced his termination payments in the event that such payments triggered an excise tax under federal "golden parachute" tax laws, and provided a gross-up under which the Company

agreed to pay any such taxes on Mr. Cook's behalf, as well as any income or other taxes incurred by Mr. Cook due to the Company's payment of any such excise taxes. The Committee made this decision because under Mr. Cook's prior agreement, had the cut-back provision not been eliminated, Mr. Cook's termination payments, after tax, would have been greater if he left the Company prior to a change of control, than if he remained with the Company and left following a change in control. The Company determined that there was no need to otherwise alter Mr. Cook's termination payment benefits or otherwise adjust his incentives.

In February of 2005, the Committee determined that Mr. Cook's annual base salary in 2005 would remain at its 2004 level of \$600,000. An annual incentive compensation arrangement pursuant to the 2005 Performance Bonus Plan was established for Mr. Cook pursuant to which he was eligible to earn a bonus based upon Company EBIT. Achievement of target EBIT for any one of the five periods (each of the four quarters and the full year) would have entitled him to 40% of his base salary with respect to each period in which the Target was achieved. Achievement of minimum EBIT for any of the five periods would have entitled him to 10% of his base salary with respect to each period in which the minimum was achieved. Thus, if minimum EBIT had been achieved for all of the five periods, his bonus would have equaled 50% of his base salary, and if target EBIT were achieved for all of the five periods, his bonus would have equaled 200% of his base salary. The award did not provide for any additional bonus pay had target EBIT been exceeded. If EBIT had fallen between minimum and target EBIT, Mr. Cook's bonus would have been prorated accordingly.

Due to Company performance and Mr. Cook's separation from the Company, Mr. Cook did not earn any bonus with respect to 2005.

See "Employment Agreements and Related Matters" below for a discussion of Mr. Cook's severance arrangements with the Company. See footnote 4 to the Summary Compensation Table for disclosure regarding benefits and perquisites received by Mr. Cook in 2005.

20

#### Mr. McCurry's 2005 Compensation

An outside compensation consultant was retained to provide advice on the appropriate level of 2005 compensation for Mr. McCurry. Based on the results of the market compensation data provided by the independent consultant and as a result of arms' length negotiation, Mr. McCurry's compensation package described below was established. Based on the information provided by the independent compensation consultant, Mr. McCurry's 2005 base salary was set at slightly above the 50th percentile of base salaries of Chief Executive Officers in companies of comparable size. The philosophy reflected in the overall compensation package was one of paying Mr. McCurry a conservative but competitive salary and tying long term compensation to the creation of shareholder value.

Mr. McCurry's compensation package for 2005 (as amended in December of 2005) consisted of the following components:

- 1. Base salary of \$500,000 per year.
- 2. Annual bonus opportunity (ranging between 70% and 140% of base salary), based upon performance criteria to be set by the Compensation Committee; except that for fiscal year 2005, Mr. McCurry was entitled to a guaranteed bonus of 70% of base salary, prorated based on the

number of days he was employed.

- 3. A total option grant of 2 million options, including 500,000 options vesting in full on the first anniversary of the grant date, and 1.5 million options which vest based upon specific performance criteria more particularly described under "Employment Agreements and Related Matters" below.
- 4. The standard benefits offered to senior executives of the Company, including participation in the Company's retirement, health insurance and other welfare benefit plans, including the 401(k) plan.
- 5. A termination benefit where termination is without cause (or is voluntary based on good reason) equal to 2 times average annual compensation (as defined in the agreement), unless termination occurs during the first 16 months of employment (not following a change of control), in which case it will equal .125 times the number of months of employment times average annual compensation (as defined).

As noted above, Mr. McCurry's compensation package was the product of arms' length negotiation in a process that was led by a specially appointed Search Committee of the Board of Directors, with input from members of both the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Compensation Committee. The independent directors participating in this process considered a large number of factors in negotiating Mr. McCurry's compensation package, including the level of compensation he was then receiving, the unique challenges facing the Company at that time, including those inherent in any CEO succession, and Mr. McCurry's unique skills and qualifications to lead the Company through a critical time.

Mr. McCurry's compensation package ties a certain portion of his compensation to short-term performance, through the Performance Bonus Plan (under which his bonuses for 2006 and later years will be dependent upon satisfaction of certain performance criteria), and a certain portion to

21

long-term performance, through the performance-vesting tranche of his inducement option grants, which are tied to specific trading values for the Company's common stock. The time-based tranche of his inducement option grant (and the staggered minimum vesting periods of the performance-based tranches) was designed to provide added incentive to Mr. McCurry to remain with the Company for a minimum period of time. As an added inducement to Mr. McCurry, Mr. McCurry's bonus with respect to 2005 was guaranteed at a fixed sum in his employment agreement, and the Company agreed to reimburse Mr. McCurry for his reasonable legal fees incurred in connection with the negotiation of his employment package, up to \$15,000, and to reimburse him for COBRA health insurance premiums he was required to pay until he became eligible for the Company's plan.

CONTINUING INDEPENDENT DIRECTORS

David A. Cole\*
N. Colin Lind\*\*

\*Mr. Cole served as Non-Executive Chairman of the Board from July 25, 2005 through March 30, 2006, and was a member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee throughout 2005. Mr. Cole was also a member of the Search Committee.

\*\* Mr. Lind was a member of both the Compensation and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committees during 2005, until his resignation from the Board on October 19, 2005. Mr. Lind was also a member of the Search Committee.

22

#### PERFORMANCE GRAPH

Set forth below is a line graph presentation comparing the cumulative shareholder return on the Company's common stock (Nasdaq: PRGX), on an indexed basis, against cumulative total returns of The Nasdaq Stock Market (U.S. Companies) Index and the RDG Technology Composite Index. The graph assumes that the value of the investment in the common stock in each index was \$100 on December 31, 2000 and shows total return on investment for the period beginning December 31, 2000 through December 31, 2005, assuming reinvestment of any dividends.

COMPARISON OF 5 YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN\*
AMONG PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.
THE NASDAQ STOCK MARKET (U.S.) INDEX
AND THE RDG TECHNOLOGY COMPOSITE INDEX

[GRAPH SHOWING COMPARISON OF 5 YEAR CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN
AMONG PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.
THE NASDAQ STOCK MARKET (U.S.) INDEX
AND THE RDG TECHNOLOGY COMPOSITE INDEX]

VALUE OF \$100 INVESTED ON DECEMBER 31, 2000 AT:

	CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN					
	12/00	12/01	12/02	12/03	12/04	12/05
PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.	100.00	127.84	139.61	76.86	78.90	9.57
NASDAQ STOCK MARKET (U.S.)	100.00	79.08	55.95	83.35	90.64	92.73
RDG TECHNOLOGY COMPOSITE	100.00	73.13	45.16	67.00	69.27	71.18

23

#### EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The following table sets forth the compensation paid or accrued by the Company to the Chief Executive Officer, the other four most highly paid executive officers of the Company in 2005 who were executive officers at December 31, 2005, as well as John M. Cook, the Company's previous Chief Executive Officer, John M. Toma, the Company's previous Vice Chairman and Richard A. Bacon, previous Executive Vice President, International Operations.

The information presented is for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003.

#### SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

		A	COMP		
		SALARY	BONUS	OTHER ANNUAL COMPENSATION	RESTRICT STOCK AWARDS
NAME AND PRINCIPAL POSITION	YEAR	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5) (\$)
James B. McCurry Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer (8)	2005	\$211,538	\$154,808		
James E. Moylan, Jr.	2005	375,000			
Former Executive Vice President - Finance, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer (9)	2004	300,000	60,000		
Larry Robinson	2005	366,691	55,032		
Senior Vice President Asia Pacific, Latin	2004	348,836	60,372		
America and Canada	2003	271,602	33,289		
Bradley T. Roos Senior Vice	2005	305,058		\$80,906	123,750
President - Europe (10)	2004	254,712	32,747	47,182	
(10)	2003	226,385	25,000	37,806	
James L. Benjamin Executive Vice	2005	299 <b>,</b> 981			198,000
President (11)	2004	300,000	40,000		
	2003	289,423	25,000		
John M. Cook Former Chairman,	2005	360,479		53,411	
Chief Executive	2004	600,000	220,000	75,492	!
Officer and President	2003	565,385	375,000	96,258	
John M. Toma	2005	282,948			
Former Vice Chairman	2004	400,000	40,000		!

	2003	400,000	25 <b>,</b> 000		
D'aband T. Dana	2005	050 420		27. 700	100.000
Richard J. Bacon Former Executive Vice	2005	259 <b>,</b> 438		27 <b>,</b> 789	198,000
President - International	2004	352,533	40,000	152,346	
Operations (12)	2003	111,122	20,000		

24

#### FOOTNOTES

- (1) The compensation described in this table does not include medical, group life insurance or other benefits received by the Named Executive Officers which are available generally to all salaried employees of the Company, and certain perquisites and other personal benefits, securities or property received by certain of the Named Executive Officers where the aggregate of such perquisites did not exceed the lesser of \$50,000 or 10% of the Named Executive Officer's aggregate salary and bonus. For Mr. Robinson, his compensation was converted from CAD to USD at the following exchange rates: December 31, 2005 at .861, December 31, 2004 at .832, December 31, 2003 at .771.
- (2) Includes contributions made by the Named Executive Officers to the Company's 401(k) Plan during the years presented.
- (3) For 2005, Mr. McCurry received a bonus of \$154,808 in accordance with the terms of his employment agreement and Mr. Robinson received a bonus of \$55,032 pursuant to the 2005 Management Incentive Plan. For 2004, the bonus awards for the following Named Executive Officers include special discretionary bonuses in the following amounts: Mr. Cook \$220,000, Mr. Moylan \$60,000, Mr. Bacon \$40,000, Mr. Benjamin \$40,000 and Mr. Toma \$40,000. For 2004, Mr. Robinson and Mr. Roos were paid bonuses of \$60,372 and \$32,747, respectively, based on the 2004 Management Incentive Plan. For 2003, the bonus awards for the following Named Executive Officers include special discretionary bonuses in the following amounts: Mr. Cook \$375,000, Mr. Toma \$25,000, Mr. Benjamin \$25,000, Mr. Roos \$25,000 and Mr. Bacon \$20,000. Mr. Robinson was paid a bonus of \$33,289 for 2003 based on the 2003 Management Incentive Plan.
- (4) For Messrs. Roos and Bacon in 2005, includes \$15,000 and \$11,250 respectively for annual car allowance. For Messrs. Roos and Bacon in 2004, includes \$15,000 and \$15,000 respectively, for annual car allowance. For Mr. Roos in 2003, includes \$8,000 for annual car allowance. For Mr. Roos includes reimbursement of relocation expenses of \$65,906 in 2005, \$32,182 in 2004 and \$29,806 in 2003. For Mr. Cook in 2005 and 2004, respectively, includes \$17,500 and \$30,000 annual car allowance and \$18,772 and \$30,507 for the incremental cost of use of Company chartered aircraft for personal use. For Mr. Cook in 2003, includes \$64,350 for the incremental value of Company-provided aircraft. The Company also reimbursed as a business expense Mr. Cook's use of private and commercial aircraft that was primarily business related and as to which the Company has no incremental cost with respect to any non-business use. For Mr. Bacon, includes \$15,819 in 2005 for relocation expenses and \$115,551 in 2004 for relocation expenses (including reimbursement of real estate brokerage commission on the sale of his former residence). For Mr. Roos in 2005, does not include

\$184,361 (converted at a December 31, 2005 exchange rate of \$1.723 per pound) paid on Mr. Roos' behalf in 2006 for U.K. tax liability, for the period January 2005 through April 5, 2006.

(5) Mr. Benjamin and Mr. Bacon were each granted 40,000 shares of restricted stock in 2005 and Mr. Roos was granted 25,000 shares of restricted stock in

25

2005. All of the shares were valued at \$4.95 on their grant dates, and rights to the shares are subject to three-year cliff vesting (with earlier acceleration upon a change of control). Mr. Bacon's restricted shares were cancelled in connection with his termination from the Company. At December 31, 2005, Mr. Benjamin owned 40,000 restricted shares valued at \$24,400 and Mr. Roos owned 25,000 restricted shares valued at \$15,250. Such shares are eligible for dividends on the same basis as all other outstanding common shares.

- (6) Mr. McCurry's options were granted in two tranches, the first of which, pertaining to 500,000 shares, vested in December 2005. The second tranche is subject to specific performance criteria and becomes exercisable in three tiers of 500,000 shares each, as follows: Tier 1 will become exercisable at any time after July 29, 2006, if the closing market price per share of the Company's common stock is \$4.50 or higher for 45consecutive trading days after July 29, 2006. Tier 2 will become exercisable at any time after July 29, 2007, if the closing market price per share of the Company's common stock is \$6.50 or higher for 45 consecutive trading days after July 29, 2007. Tier 3 will become exercisable at any time after July 29, 2008, if the closing market price per share of the Company's common stock is \$8.00 or higher for 45 consecutive trading days after July 29, 2008. These options expire July 29, 2012 and have an exercise price equal to the closing price of the common stock on NASDAQ on July 29, 2005. The exercise price of all other option grants in 2005 disclosed above was equal to the fair market value of the common stock on the date of grant, measured as the closing price of the common stock on NASDAQ on the business day prior to the date of grant. Each such grant has a five-year term and was vested in December 2005.
- (7) Consists of:
  - (a) Annual matching contributions to the Company's 401(k) Plan made by the Company on behalf of the Named Executive Officers:

### 401(K) PLAN MATCHING CONTRIBUTIONS

	2005	2004	2003
	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
James B. McCurry			
James Moylan Jr		1 <b>,</b> 750	
Larry Robinson			
Brad Roos		1,750	1,750

James L. Benjamin	1,750	1,750	1,750
John M. Toma		1,750	1,750
John M. Cook		1,750	1,750
Richard J. Bacon			

- (b) Withdrawal of \$135,515 from Mr. Robinson's deferred compensation plan.
- (c) Mr. Cook's All Other Compensation in 2005 includes \$5,515,423 for severance payments to be paid monthly over the next five years. It excludes the currently indeterminable reimbursements Mr. Cook will receive under the

26

terms of his Separation Agreement, beginning on or about February 1, 2007, for the cost of health insurance for Mr. Cook and his spouse (not to exceed \$25,000 annually, subject to adjustment based on changes in the Consumer Price Index with 2002 as a base year), continuing until each reaches the age of 80. Mr. Cook's All Other Compensation for 2004 includes \$10,610 for reimbursement of supplemental life insurance premiums.

- (d) Mr. Toma's All Other Compensation in 2005 includes severance payments of \$1,502,304 to be paid monthly over the next four years. It excludes the currently indeterminable reimbursements Mr. Toma will receive under the terms of his Separation Agreement, beginning on or about February 1, 2007, for the cost of health insurance for Mr. Toma and his spouse (not to exceed \$20,000 annually, subject to adjustment based on changes in the Consumer Price Index with 2002 as a base year), continuing until each reaches the age of 80. Mr. Toma's All Other Compensation for 2004 includes a withdrawal of \$691,251 from his deferred compensation plan.
- (e) Mr. Bacon's All Other Compensation in 2005 includes consulting fees of \$81,250 paid after his termination and severance payments of \$246,250 to be paid in 19 bi-weekly installments during 2006.
- (f) Mr. McCurry's All Other Compensation includes \$15,000 for reimbursement of professional fees and \$800 for reimbursement of COBRA insurance premiums.
- (8) Mr. McCurry joined the Company in July 2005.
- (9) Mr. Moylan joined the Company in March 2004 and left the Company in February 2006.
- (10) Pursuant to an agreement, Mr. Roos' salary includes \$5,077 for 2005 to compensate for changes in the value of the U.S. dollar against the British pound. Mr. Roos' salary was also supplemented by \$65,428 and \$21,541 for education assistance in 2005 and 2004, respectively. He also received \$280,783 and \$125,078 for housing assistance in 2005 and 2004 respectively. The All Other Compensation column for Mr. Roos in 2005 also includes \$31,000 for the value of restricted stock granted in August, 2000 that vested in August, 2005. Mr. Roos's 2005 All Other Compensation was converted to USD using effective exchange rates for GBP and HKD as of December 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004, respectively. The rates were 1.723 and .1289 at December 31, 2005, respectively and 1.918 and .1286 at December 31, 2004, respectively.

- (11) Mr. Benjamin ceased serving as Executive Vice President U.S. on June 19, 2006. Mr. Benjamin will serve as Executive Vice President until September 1, 2006, at which time his employment with the Company will terminate.
- (12) Pursuant to an agreement that expired December 31, 2004, Mr. Bacon's salary includes \$27,533 for 2005 and \$4,872 for 2003 to compensate for changes in the value of the U.S. dollar against the British pound.

27

#### OPTION GRANTS TABLE

The following table sets forth certain information regarding options granted to the Named Executive Officers during the year ended December 31, 2005. No stock appreciation rights ("SARs") were granted during 2005.

#### STOCK OPTION GRANTS IN LAST FISCAL YEAR

NAME	NUMBER OF SECURITIES UNDERLYING OPTIONS GRANTED (#)(1)	PERCENT OF TOTAL OPTIONS GRANTED TO EMPLOYEES IN 2005	EXERCISE OR BASE PRICE (\$/SH)	EXPIRATION DATE	POTEN VA ANNUA PRICE  5
James B. McCurry	500,000	15.4%	\$ 3.16	07/29/2012	\$6
James B. McCurry (2)	1,500,000	46.3%	3.16	07/29/2012	
James E. Moylan, Jr					
Larry Robinson	7,500	0.2%	4.95	03/04/2010	
Bradley T. Roos	15,000	0.5%	4.95	03/04/2010	
James L. Benjamin					
John M. Cook					
John M. Toma					
Richard J. Bacon					

- (1) All options are nonqualified options. Unless otherwise footnoted, all options were vested in December 2005 and have a five year term.
- (2) One of two tranches of the option, representing the right to purchase 500,000 shares, was vested in December 2005. The second tranche, representing the right to purchase 1,500,000 shares is subject to specific performance criteria and become exercisable in three tiers of 500,000 shares each as follows: Tier 1 will become exercisable at any time after July 29, 2006, if the closing market price per share of the Company's common stock is \$4.50 or higher for 45 consecutive trading days after July 29, 2006. Tier 2 will become exercisable at any time after July 29, 2007, if the closing market price per share of the

Company's common stock is \$6.50 or higher for 45 consecutive trading days after July 29, 2007. Tier 3 will become exercisable at any time after July 29, 2008, if the closing market price per share of the Company's common stock is \$8.00 or higher for 45 consecutive trading days after July 29, 2008. The options expire July 29, 2012.

OPTION EXERCISES IN 2005 AND YEAR-END OPTION VALUES

None of the Named Executive Officers held or exercised SARs during 2005. The following table sets forth certain information regarding unexercised options held at December 31, 2005 by each of the Named Executive Officers.

28

#### AGGREGATED OPTION EXERCISES IN 2005 AND OPTION VALUES AT DECEMBER 3

	SHARES ACQUIRED ON	VALUE	UNDERLYING OPTIONS AT FI	SECURITIES UNEXERCISED SCAL YEAR-END #)	VAL IN-T
NAME	EXERCISE (#)	REALIZED (\$)	EXERCISABLE	UNEXERCISABLE	EXERCISA
James B. McCurry			500,000	1,500,000	
James E. Moylan Jr			500,000		
Larry Robinson			65,500		
Bradley T. Roos			155,000		
James L. Benjamin			150,000		
John M. Cook			625,000		
John M. Toma			325,000		
Richard J. Bacon			125,000		

<sup>(1)</sup> No options held by the Named Executive Officers were "in the money" at fiscal year-end 2005.

SECURITIES AUTHORIZED FOR ISSUANCE UNDER EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS

The following table presents certain information with respect to compensation plans under which equity securities of the registrant were authorized for issuance as of December 31, 2005.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

As of December 31, 2005

NUMBER OF SECU AVAILABLE FOR

PLAN CATEGORY	ISSUED UPON EXERCISE OF OUTSTANDING OPTIONS, WARRANTS AND RIGHTS	EXERCISE PRICE OF OUTSTANDING OPTIONS, WARRANTS AND RIGHTS	UNDER EQUITY CO (EXCLUDING SECU IN COLUM
Equity compensation plans approved by	(A)	(B)	(
security holders	7,780,793	\$ 8.88	
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	2,500,000	2.58	
Total	10,280,793 (1)	\$ 7.35	

- (1) Excludes 207,193 shares to be issued upon exercise of outstanding options granted under The Profit Recovery Group International, Inc. HSA Acquisition Stock Option Plan ("HSA Plan") in connection with the 2002 acquisition of Howard Schultz and Associates. The outstanding options have a weighted average exercise price of \$6.09 per share. No shares remain available for grant under the HSA Plan.
- (2) Includes 235,000 shares available for restricted stock awards.

#### EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS AND RELATED MATTERS

The Company has entered into employment agreements with all of its current Named Executives with the terms and conditions described below. Also included herein is a description of severance and related agreements with certain Named Executives who have separated from the Company.

29

#### MCCURRY EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

On July 20, 2005 the Company and Mr. McCurry entered into an employment agreement with an effective date of July 25, 2005, as amended on December 8, 2005, and containing the following material terms:

Mr. McCurry will serve as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company. The Company's Board of Directors is obligated to nominate him to the Board. Subject to shareholder elections, he will serve on the Board through the time of his employment, with no additional compensation for services as a director. Mr. McCurry's initial salary is \$500,000 per year. The Compensation Committee may increase his salary, but may not decrease his salary unless the Company institutes a salary reduction generally applicable to senior executives of the Company. For fiscal year 2006 and thereafter, Mr. McCurry will be eliqible to earn an annual performance bonus as follows: upon the achievement of annual "target" performance goals, to be set by the Compensation Committee in advance of each fiscal year, a bonus equal to 70% of his salary, upon the achievement of annual "maximum" performance goals, to be set by the Compensation Committee, a bonus equal to 140% of base salary. If the Company's performance falls between the "target" and "maximum" performance goals, he will receive an amount between 70% and 140% of his salary, according to a formula to be set by the Compensation Committee. Mr. McCurry is eligible to participate in the Company's standard benefits package, on the same basis as other senior executives of the Company. Mr. McCurry will be entitled to four weeks of paid

vacation per year. The agreement expires on July 25, 2008, subject to automatic renewal for a one-year term unless either party has given the other 30 days' written notice. Mr. McCurry will be entitled to certain severance payments if his employment is terminated: (i) by the Company without Cause, or (ii) by Mr. McCurry for Good Reason. In either instance, Mr. McCurry's severance benefits will be as follows: if his employment terminates within the first 16 months, he will be entitled to a lump sum payment equal to .125 times the number of months he has worked for the Company, further multiplied by his "Average Annual Compensation," as defined in the agreement; provided however, that if such termination within the first 16 month period follows a Change in Control, then Mr. McCurry's severance payment will be equal to two times his Average Annual Compensation. If Mr. McCurry's employment terminates more than 16 months following the date of his appointment, his lump sump payment will equal two times his Average Annual Compensation.

#### BENJAMIN EMPLOYMENT AND SEPARATION AGREEMENT

The employment agreement with Mr. Benjamin provides for him to receive an annual salary of \$315,000. Mr. Benjamin is eligible to participate in the Company's standard benefits package, on the same basis as other senior executives of the Company. Pursuant to his separation arrangement, he will serve as Executive Vice President from June 19, 2006 through September 1, 2006, at which time his employment will terminate. Upon termination of his employment on September 1, 2006, Mr. Benjamin is entitled to receive severance of \$411,923, payable in 34 equal bi-weekly installments (in addition to salary earned through the date of termination). Mr. Benjamin remains eligible to participate, on a prorated basis, in the Company's 2006 Performance Bonus Plan. Any bonus paid to Mr. Benjamin under the plan will be prorated based on eight (8) out of twelve (12) months. Any 2006 incentive bonus payable to Mr. Benjamin under the terms the Performance Bonus Plan will be paid according to the Company's standard bonus payment schedule, no later than March 15, 2007. Mr. Benjamin is eligible for reimbursement of the difference between the cost to him of his elected

30

medical benefits at the time of termination and the cost of comparable medical benefits under COBRA for a period of twelve (12) months following termination. The Company will pay the cost for Mr. Benjamin to receive six months of outplacement services. The separation arrangement also provides for the disposition of certain Company property and for the mutual release of certain claims, as well as for indemnification and a covenant not to sue from Mr. Benjamin with respect to such claims.

#### ROBINSON EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

The employment agreement with Mr. Robinson provides for him to serve as President - Canada, Latin America and Asia Pacific at an annual salary of \$352,634. Mr. Robinson is eligible for an annual performance bonus of between 45% and 85% of his base salary under the Company's Performance Bonus Plan as more particularly described further below under "Performance Bonus Plan." Mr. Robinson is eligible to participate in the Company's standard benefits package, on the same basis as other senior executives of the Company, and is entitled to an annual automobile allowance of \$15,899. Mr. Robinson's agreement is terminable by the Company or Mr. Robinson upon written notice to the other. Upon termination of his employment under certain circumstances, Mr. Robinson is entitled to receive certain termination payments. If Mr. Robinson's employment is terminated by the Company for reasonable cause or if Mr. Robinson voluntarily resigns, he will receive only his base salary prorated through the date of termination. Upon any termination of Mr. Robinson's employment by the Company without reasonable cause, and provided he signs a separation and release

agreement, he is entitled to receive a termination payment equal to one year's base salary, payable bi-weekly over a twelve-month period. If Mr. Robinson's employment is terminated by death, disability or retirement, he (or his legal representative) will be entitled to salary and bonus for the year of termination, prorated through the date of termination.

#### ROOS EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT

The employment agreement with Mr. Roos provides for him to serve as President - Europe at an annual salary of \$323,000. Mr. Roos is eligible for an annual performance bonus of between 40% and 80% of his base salary under the Company's Performance Bonus Plan as more particularly described further below under "Performance Bonus Plan." Mr. Roos is eligible to participate in the Company's standard benefits package, on the same basis as other senior executives of the Company. During the period of Mr. Roos' expatriate assignment in the United Kingdom, he is entitled to the following additional benefits and compensation: (a) housing assistance of \$4,308 and a one-time furnishing allowance of \$5,000, (b) certain relocation and temporary living expenses, including payment for a one week house-hunting/orientation trip for Mr. Roos and his spouse, reimbursement of temporary living expenses during the move period (not to exceed 30 days), reimbursement (in accordance with the Company's International Relocation Policy) for expenses incurred in connection with the shipment of personal effects and shipment and storage of certain household goods, and payment of a \$5,000 relocation allowance and \$2,000 per automobile if sold as part of his relocation to the United Kingdom, (c) reimbursement (in accordance with the Company relocation and travel policy) of the cost of two

31

home leaves per year for Mr. Roos and his family, (d) tax consultation and preparation assistance, (e) \$37,000 per year as a "Cost of Living Allowance," (e) an education allowance of \$28,000 per child per year, plus the cost of bus transportation to school, (f) a \$6,000 annual allowance for local club dues, and (q) an annual "tax equalization" benefit designed to ensure that Mr. Roos bears a total tax liability approximately equivalent to the tax liabilities he would have incurred if working for the Company in the United States. Upon completion of his assignment in the United Kingdom, the Company will seek to provide a comparable position for Mr. Roos in the United States and will pay the costs associated with the relocation of Mr. Roos and his family back to the United States (including return transportation, temporary housing and tax counseling services). In the event of Mr. Roos' voluntary resignation from the Company, the Company is not responsible for the costs associated with Mr. Roos' return to the United States or relocation elsewhere. Mr. Roos' agreement is terminable by the Company for cause upon written notice, and upon 30 days' written notice without cause. Upon termination of his employment under certain circumstances, in addition to payment for unused vacation time, Mr. Roos is entitled to receive certain termination payments, subject to his signing a separation agreement and general release. If Mr. Roos' employment is terminated by the Company for cause or if Mr. Roos voluntarily resigns (excluding retirement), he will receive only his base salary prorated through the date of termination. Upon any termination of Mr. Roos' employment by the Company without cause, he is entitled to receive a termination payment equal to one year's base salary, payable bi-weekly over a twelve-month period (in addition to salary plus earned bonus prorated through the date of termination), reduced by compensation from other employment or consulting during the twelve month period following termination. If Mr. Roos' employment is terminated by death or retirement, he (or his legal representative) will be entitled to salary and bonus for the year of termination, prorated through the date of termination. Upon any termination of Mr. Roos' employment for disability, he (or his legal representative) will be entitled to salary and bonus for the year of termination, prorated through the

date of termination, plus an additional amount not to exceed base salary for 90 days after the termination.

#### COOK SEPARATION AGREEMENT

The Company and John M. Cook, the Company's former Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer, entered into a Separation and Release Agreement in connection with Mr. Cook's retirement from the Company in July 2005. The Separation Agreement, as amended, provides for the following monthly payments to Mr. Cook, commencing April, 2006:

Payment No.	Amount Per Payment
1	\$275,620.96
2-58	91,873.72
Total	\$5,512,423.00

The Separation Agreement also provides that (a) the Company will reimburse Mr. Cook, beginning on or about February 1, 2007, for the cost of health insurance for Mr. Cook and his spouse (not to exceed \$25,000 annually, subject to adjustment based on changes in the Consumer Price Index with 2002 as a base year), continuing until each reaches the age of 80, (b) the following Company stock options previously granted to Mr. Cook were forfeited and cancelled: (i) 110,295 shares dated December 31, 1996 with an exercise price of \$10.6667 per

32

share, (ii) 129,995 shares dated December 31, 1997 with an exercise price of \$11.8333 per share, and (iii) 200,000 shares dated January 24, 2002 with an exercise price of \$9.28 per share. The Separation Agreement also contains provisions pertaining to return of Company proprietary information and other property and a mutual release of certain claims. In April 2006, pursuant to the Separation Agreement, as amended (and the Separation Agreement, as amended, with John M. Toma, described immediately below), the Company paid \$150,000 in the aggregate to CT Investments, LLC to defray the fees and expenses incurred by Messrs. Cook and Toma for legal and financial advice related to the negotiation of certain amendments to their respective Separation Agreements. The Company's entering into the amendments to the Separation Agreements with Messrs. Cook and Toma was a condition precedent to the closing of the Company's exchange offer restructuring its bondholder debt and the closing on its replacement credit facility, both of which took place on March 17, 2006.

#### TOMA SEPARATION AGREEMENT

The Company and John M. Toma, the Company's former Vice Chairman, entered into a Separation and Release Agreement in connection with Mr. Toma's retirement from the Company in July 2005. The Separation Agreement, as amended, provides for the following monthly payments to Mr. Toma, commencing April 2006:

Payment No.	Amount Per Payment
1	\$93,894.00
2-46	31,298.00
Total	\$1,502,304.00

The Separation Agreement also provides that (a) the Company will reimburse

Mr. Toma, beginning on or about February 1, 2007, for the cost of health insurance for Mr. Toma and his spouse (not to exceed \$20,000 annually, subject to adjustment based on changes in the Consumer Price Index with 2002 as a base year), continuing until each reaches the age of 80, (b) Mr. Toma's restricted stock award of 40,000 shares of Company common stock granted on February 14, 2005 was forfeited and cancelled, and (c) the following Company stock options previously granted to Mr. Toma were forfeited and cancelled: (i) 37,500 shares dated January 27, 1998 with an exercise price of \$10.50 per share, and (ii) 100,000 shares dated January 24, 2002 with an exercise price of \$9.28 per share. The Separation Agreement also contains provisions pertaining to return of Company proprietary information and other property and a mutual release of certain claims. In April 2006, pursuant to the Separation Agreement, as amended (and the Separation Agreement, as amended, with John M. Cook, described immediately above), the Company paid \$150,000 in the aggregate to CT Investments, LLC to defray the fees and expenses incurred by Messrs. Cook and Toma for legal and financial advice related to the negotiation of certain amendments to their respective Separation Agreements. The Company's entering into the amendments to the Separation Agreements with Messrs. Cook and Toma was a condition precedent to the closing of the Company's exchange offer restructuring its bondholder debt and the closing on its replacement credit facility, both of which took place on March 17, 2006.

33

#### BACON SEPARATION ARRANGEMENT

In connection with his separation from the Company on October 3, 2005, Mr. Bacon and the Company entered into (a) an Independent Contractor Agreement and (b) a Release Agreement and Covenant Not to Sue. Under the terms of the Independent Contractor Agreement Mr. Bacon agreed to provide certain services to the Company (as requested by the Company's Chief Executive Officer or any of his direct reports and relating to the Company's international business) during the period October 4, 2005 through January 3, 2006. In exchange for such services, the Company paid Mr. Bacon \$81,250, plus reimbursement of Mr. Bacon's expenses incurred in connection with the services and pre-authorized by the Company. The Independent Contractor Agreement with Mr. Bacon also included various other terms typical for such arrangements, such as protections for the Company's trade secrets and other confidential information and restrictions on Mr. Bacon's solicitation and hiring of Company personnel. The Release Agreement and Covenant Not to Sue between the Company and Mr. Bacon provides for the payment of \$246,250 in 19 equal installments which began on the first regular bi-weekly payroll date after January 3, 2006 and continuing for 18 additional bi-weekly payroll dates thereafter. These payments under the Release Agreement are in lieu of payments otherwise payable to Mr. Bacon under his pre-existing employment agreement, as amended, and his pre-existing Change of Control Agreement with the Company. The Release Agreement also provides for Mr. Bacon to receive certain outplacement services from a third party outplacement firm, reimbursement of certain expenses to be incurred by Mr. Bacon in connection with the repatriation of Mr. Bacon and his spouse back to the United Kingdom (not to exceed \$60,000 in the aggregate), payment of certain legal fees and filing fees (not to exceed \$7,500) associated with a change in Mr. Bacon's immigration status, and reimbursement of certain tax return preparation expenses associated with Mr. Bacon's 2005 and 2006 Federal and Georgia income tax returns. The Release Agreement also contains provisions pertaining to return of Company proprietary information and other property and a mutual release of certain claims.

#### MOYLAN SEPARATION AGREEMENT

In connection with his separation from the Company in February 2006, Mr.

Moylan and the Company entered into a Release Agreement and Covenant Not to Sue. The Release Agreement and Covenant Not to Sue provide for the payment to Mr. Moylan of \$360,577.92 in 25 equal installments beginning on March 3, 2006. These payments under the Release Agreement are comparable in all material respects to the payments which Mr. Moylan was entitled to receive under his employment agreement, as amended, and his Change of Control Agreement with the Company. The Release Agreement also provides for Mr. Moylan to receive certain outplacement services from a third party outplacement firm and contains provisions pertaining to return of Company proprietary information and other property and a mutual release of certain claims.

#### ANNUAL INCENTIVE COMPENSATION

PERFORMANCE BONUS PLAN (FORMERLY REFERRED TO AS THE "MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE PLAN")

The Named Executive Officers have all been granted an opportunity to earn bonuses based on Company performance during 2006, as described below. The bonus amounts depend upon achievement of certain performance measures for the full year. Bonuses are paid annually.

34

The following are the material terms of the plan:

- (i) Participants Eligibility for participation is based on job grades. Approximately 113 current U.S and international employees (excluding Meridian employees) are eligible for participation, including all the Company's executive officers.
- (ii) Bonus Targets No bonuses are earned under the plan until the Company's consolidated 2006 EBITDA before certain charges (adjusted "EBITDA") reaches a specified minimum level. If this threshold is achieved, then all adjusted EBITDA above the threshold will be allocated to a target bonus pool not to exceed the amount equal to the aggregate target bonuses for all participants. If consolidated 2006 adjusted EBITDA exceeds the specified minimum level, plus the aggregate target bonuses for all participants, then 50% of such excess will be allocated to another bonus pool up to a specified maximum amount, and such additional bonus pool will be paid out to plan participants in amounts not to exceed the difference between such participant's maximum bonus and target bonus amounts.

#### 2006 MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE PLAN

The Company anticipates that all of the Named Executive Officers who currently remain in the employ of the Company, other than Mr. Benjamin, will receive grants of Performance Units under the 2006 Management Incentive Plan (the "2006 MIP") when implemented. However, the Board does not intend to implement the 2006 MIP as currently proposed unless the shareholders approve Proposal Nos. 6 and 7. The 2006 MIP is discussed in more detail in Proposal No. 4.

### STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN

For a discussion of the Company's Stock Incentive Plan, see "Report of the Continuing Independent Directors on 2005 Executive Compensation - Long-Term Incentive Compensation" above.

401(K) PLAN

The Company assumed, effective immediately prior to completion of its initial public offering, the 401(k) plan sponsored by a predecessor of the Company. This plan (the "401(k) Plan") is a tax-qualified retirement plan designed to meet the requirements of Sections 401(a) and 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. Under the 401(k) Plan, participants may elect to make pre-tax savings deferrals of from 1 percent to 25 percent of their compensation each year, subject to annual limits on such deferrals (e.g., \$14,000 in 2005) imposed by the Code. The Company may also in its discretion, on an annual basis, make a matching contribution with respect to a participant's elective deferrals and/or may make additional Company contributions. The only form of benefit payment under the 401(k) Plan is a single lump-sum payment equal to the vested balance in the participant's account. Under the 401(k) Plan, the vested portion of a participant's accrued benefit is payable upon such

35

employee's termination of employment, attainment of age 59 1/2, retirement, total and permanent disability or death. Participants may also make in-service withdrawals from their pre-tax contributions under the plan for certain specified instances of hardship.

#### CERTAIN TRANSACTIONS

The following members of Mr. Cook's immediate family were previously employed by the Company and received cash compensation for 2005 in the amounts set forth beside their names: David H. Cook, brother -- \$131,538 salary and a severance award of \$58,462 and Harriette L. Cook, sister-in-law -- \$74,423 salary and a severance award of \$11,779. There are also members of Mr. Cook's family that are currently employed by the Company and received cash compensation for 2005 in the approximate amounts set forth beside their names: Patricia Sluiter, sister -- \$75,406 and a bonus award of \$5,650, and Allen R. Sluiter, brother-in-law -- \$87,047 and a bonus award of \$5,750. In addition, for 2004 performance, in March of 2005, David H. Cook received a grant of 2,500 nonqualified stock options, granted at \$ 4.95 per share, the fair market value on the date of the grant. As of December 2005, David Cook's options were forfeited.

Mr. Toma's sister-in-law, Maria A. Neff, was employed with the Company as Executive Vice President - Human Resources until November, 2005. Ms. Neff's cash compensation for 2005 was \$331,782 including salary of \$160,993, severance of \$50,770, deferred compensation payout of \$87,084 and an auto allowance of \$11,250. Ms. Neff's compensation in 2005 also included \$21,685 for the value of restricted stock that vested in 2005. In connection with her separation from the Company, Ms. Neff is entitled to receive a severance of \$220,000. A one time payment of \$25,384 was paid in November 2005 and is being followed by twenty-three bi-weekly installments of \$8,462, commencing in November 2005 and continuing until the severance amount is fully paid. In connection with the implementation of the 2005 Change in Control Program, Ms. Neff received a restricted stock grant of 40,000 shares, which were forfeited in September, 2005.

Financial advisory and management services historically have been provided to the Company by one of the Company's former directors, Mr. Jonathan Golden. Payments for such services to Mr. Golden aggregated \$36,000 for 2005. In addition to the foregoing, Mr. Golden is a senior partner in a law firm that serves as the Company's principal outside legal counsel. Effective August 31, 2005, Mr. Golden resigned from the Company's Board of Directors.

The Company previously subleased approximately 3,300 square feet of office

space to CT Investments, Inc. ("CT Investments") at a pass through rate equal to the cash cost per square foot paid by the Company under the master lease and the tenant finish in excess of the landlord's allowance. CT Investments is 90% owned by John M. Cook, the former Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, and 10% owned by John M. Toma, the former Vice Chairman of the Company. The Company received sublease payments of approximately \$51,000 from CT Investments during 2005. On August 1, 2005, CT Investments vacated the office space, which was subsequently subleased to an independent third party.

On March 17, 2006, Blum Capital Partners, L.P. and its affiliates exchanged \$36,006,000 of the Company's convertible notes due November 2006 for (1) \$14,929,734 of 11% senior notes due March 2011, (2) \$17,282,880 of 10% senior convertible notes due March 2011 and (3) 36,006 shares of senior series A convertible participating preferred stock (aggregate liquidation preference of

36

\$4,320,720), in connection with the Company's exchange offer for its convertible notes due 2006. Mr. N. Colin Lind is a managing partner of Blum Capital Partners, L.P. (together with its affiliates, "Blum"). Mr. Lind was a director of the Company from May 2002 to October 2005, and was re-elected to the Board in March 2006 pursuant to an agreement with the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee formed to negotiate the Company's exchange offer and financial restructuring. Mr. Lind represented Blum affiliates on the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee. Blum affiliates are lenders under the Company's current senior secured credit facility. Their participation in the loan is approximately \$7 million. Blum affiliates were also lenders under the Company's prior \$10 million bridge loan that was entered into on December 23, 2006 and repaid on March 17, 2006. Their participation was approximately \$6 million. In connection with the foregoing, Blum received interest and commitment and origination fees of approximately \$236,000 in 2005 related to the bridge loan and approximately \$152,000 in interest related to the bridge loan in 2006. Blum is expected to receive interest under the senior secured credit facility of approximately \$748,000 in 2006. In addition, the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee, of which Blum was a member, was reimbursed for legal and financial advisory fees of approximately \$498,354 in 2005 and \$2,043,083 in 2006. The Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee had the contractual right to designate four of the Company's seven directors to be elected immediately following the closing of the exchange offer pursuant to the Restructuring Support Agreement.

On March 17, 2006, Parkcentral Global Hub Limited and Petrus Securities, L.P. exchanged \$23,945,000 of the Company's convertible notes due November 2006 for (1) \$9,578,000 of 11% senior notes due March 2011, (2) \$11,493,600 of 10% senior convertible notes due March 2011 and (3) 23,945 shares of senior series A convertible participating preferred stock (aggregate liquidation preference of \$2,873,400), in connection with the Company's exchange offer for its convertible notes due 2006. Parkcentral Global Hub Limited and Petrus Securities, L.P. were also represented on the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee, are lenders under the Company's current senior credit facility and were lenders under the Company's prior \$10 million bridge loan. Their participation in the senior credit facility is approximately \$5 million and their participation in the bridge loan was approximately \$4 million. In connection with the foregoing, they received interest and commitment and origination fees of approximately \$174,000 in 2005 related to the bridge loan and approximately \$101,000 in interest related to the bridge loan in 2006. Parkcentral and Petrus are expected to receive interest under the senior secured credit facility of approximately \$534,000 in 2006.

SECTION 16(A) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires the Company's executive officers and directors and persons who beneficially own more than 10 percent of the

Company's stock to file initial reports of ownership and reports of changes in ownership with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Executive officers, directors and greater than 10 percent beneficial owners are required by SEC regulations to furnish the Company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

37

Based solely on its review of copies of forms received by it pursuant to Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act, and written representations from certain reporting persons, the Company believes that with respect to 2005, all Section 16(a) filing requirements applicable to its executive officers, directors and greater than 10 percent beneficial owners were timely satisfied, except that Mr. John M. Cook filed one late Form 5 which reported five late transactions, Mr. John M. Toma filed one late Form 5 which reported two late transactions, and Mr. J. Carlo Cannell and Cannell Capital LLC each filed one late Form 3 and one late Form 4 which reported 15 late transactions. In addition, J. Carlo Cannell and Cannell Capital LLC did not file a Form 5 with respect to 2005 and the Company has not received a written representation from them that no Form 5 was required.

#### COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

Messrs. Davis, Cole and Dills currently comprise the Compensation Committee. During 2005, Messrs. Daniels and Robertson served on the Committee for the entire year. Mr. Greimann served from January through May and also from October through December of 2005. Mr. Lind served on the Committee from January through October 2005. None of the members of the Compensation Committee had any "interlocks" within the meaning of Item 402(j) of the SEC Regulation S-K during fiscal 2005.

On March 17, 2006, Blum Capital Partners, L.P. and its affiliates exchanged \$36,006,000 of the Company's convertible notes due November 2006 for (1) \$14,929,734 of 11% senior notes due March 2011, (2) \$17,282,880 of 10% senior convertible notes due March 2011 and (3) 36,006 shares of senior series A convertible participating preferred stock (aggregate liquidation preference of \$4,320,720), in connection with the Company's exchange offer for its convertible notes due 2006. Mr. N. Colin Lind is a managing partner of Blum Capital Partners, L.P. (together with its affiliates, "Blum"). Mr. Lind was a director of the Company from May 2002 to October 2005, and was re-elected to the Board in March 2006 pursuant to an agreement with the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee formed to negotiate the Company's exchange offer and financial restructuring. Mr. Lind represented Blum affiliates on the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee. Blum affiliates are lenders under the Company's current senior secured credit facility. Their participation in the loan is approximately \$7 million. Blum affiliates were also lenders under the Company's prior \$10 million bridge loan that was entered into on December 23, 2006 and repaid on March 17, 2006. Their participation was approximately \$6 million. In connection with the foregoing, Blum received interest and commitment and origination fees of approximately \$236,000 in 2005 related to the bridge loan and approximately \$152,000 in interest related to the bridge loan in 2006. Blum is expected to receive interest under the senior secured credit facility of approximately \$748,000 in 2006. In addition, the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee, of which Blum was a member, was reimbursed for legal and financial advisory fees of approximately \$498,354 in 2005 and \$2,043,083 in 2006. The Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee had the contractual right to designate four of the Company's seven directors to be elected immediately following the closing of the exchange offer pursuant to the Restructuring Support Agreement.

As of November 14, 2005, the Company amended and restated its Standstill Agreement with the Blum Reporting Persons to provide among other things that

38

purchases of the Company's convertible notes due 2006 by the Blum Reporting Persons would not violate the Standstill Agreement.

# OWNERSHIP OF DIRECTORS, PRINCIPAL SHAREHOLDERS AND CERTAIN EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of the Company's Series A Convertible Preferred and common stock as of June 2, 2006, by (i) each person (or group of affiliated persons) known by the Company to be the beneficial owner of more than 5 percent of the outstanding Series A Convertible Preferred or common stock of the Company; (ii) each director of the Company; (iii) the Named Executive Officers; and (iv) all of the Company's current directors and executive officers as a group. Except as otherwise indicated in the footnotes to this table, the Company believes that the persons named in this table have sole investment and voting power with respect to all the shares of common stock indicated.

			COMMON STOCK F	BENEFICIAL OWNE	ERSHIP
BENEFICIAL OWNER	CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED SHARES	PREFERRED SHARES	BENEFICIAL HOLDINGS (EXCLUDING OPTIONS AND CONVERTIBLE RIGHTS)	SHARES SUBJECT TO OPTIONS AND CONVERSION	TOT BENEF OWNER
Blum Capital Partners, L.P. (3) 909 Montgomery Street, Suite 400 San Francisco, California 94133	36,006	30.67%	9,287,073	15,212,533	24,
Parkcentral Global Hub Limited (4) 2300 West Plano Parkway Plano, Texas 75075	23 <b>,</b> 900	20.35%		10,097,750	10,
Zazove Associates LLC (5) 1033 Skokie Blvd. Suite 310 Northbrook, IL 60062	15,850	13.50%		6,696,625	6,
Berkshire Partners LLC (6) One Boston Place Boston, Massachusetts 02108			4,309,837	78,750	4,
James B. McCurry				500,000	
Eugene I. Davis					
Patrick G. Dills					
N. Colin Lind (7)	36,006	30.67%	9,287,073	15,212,533	24,
Philip J. Mazzilli, Jr.			20,000		
Steven P. Rosenberg					
David A. Cole				190,000	
James E. Moylan, Jr.					
Larry Robinson				65,500	
Bradley T. Roos			25,000	•	
James L. Benjamin			40,000	•	
John M. Cook				625,000	

John M. Toma -- -- 325,000

39

			COMMON STOCK F	BENEFICIAL OWNE	ERSHIP
BENEFICIAL OWNER	SERIES A CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED SHARES OWNED	PERCENT OF SERIES A CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED SHARES OUTSTANDING	BENEFICIAL HOLDINGS (EXCLUDING OPTIONS AND CONVERTIBLE RIGHTS)	CERTAIN SHARES SUBJECT TO OPTIONS AND CONVERSION RIGHTS (2)	TOT BENEF OWNER
Richard J. Bacon				125,000	
All current directors and executive officers as a group (15 persons)	36,006	30.67%	9,381,839	16,304,321	25,

- \* Represents holdings of less than one percent.
- (1) Applicable percentage ownership at June 2, 2006 is based upon 65,117,547 shares of common stock outstanding, adjusted in the case of certain options and other conversion rights. Shares of common stock subject to options and rights that are currently exercisable or convertible, or will become exercisable or convertible within 60 days of the date of this Proxy Statement are deemed outstanding for computing the percentage ownership of the person holding such options or rights, but are not deemed outstanding for computing the percentage ownership of any other persons. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC under which shares are beneficially owned by the person or entity that holds investment and/or voting power.
- (2) Represents shares that may be acquired currently or within 60 days after the date of this Proxy Statement through the exercise of stock options or upon conversion of Series A Preferred.
- (3) Certain Shares Subject to Options and Conversion Rights includes an aggregate of 15,212,533 shares the Blum Reporting Persons, as defined below, have the right to acquire upon conversion of Series A Preferred acquired in March 2006 and excludes 26,589,054 shares potentially convertible from Senior Convertible Notes pending shareholder approval of an increase in the Company's authorized common stock. Blum Capital Partners, L.P., a California limited partnership ("Blum L.P."); Richard C. Blum & Associates, Inc., a California corporation ("RCBA Inc."); Blum Strategic GP II, L.L.C., a Delaware limited liability company ("Blum GP II"); Blum Strategic Partners II, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership; Blum Strategic Partners II GmbH & Co. KG, a German limited partnership; Stinson Capital Partners, L.P., a California limited partnership ("Stinson"); Stinson Capital Partners II, L.P., a California limited partnership ("Stinson II"); Stinson Capital Partners (QP), L.P., a Delaware limited partnership ("Stinson QP"); and Stinson Capital Partners S, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership ("Stinson S"); , are referred to herein as the "Blum Reporting Persons." Blum L.P.'s principal business is acting as a general partner for investment partnerships and providing investment

advisory services. Blum L.P. is an investment advisor registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The sole general partner of Blum L.P. is RCBA Inc. Blum L.P. is the general partner of Stinson, Stinson II, , Stinson QP and Stinson S. Each of the Blum Reporting Persons reports that it has shared voting and investment discretion over the shares reported above. Information is based on publicly reported holdings as of the date of the most recently filed amendment to Schedule 13D. Pursuant to an Amended and Restated Standstill Agreement dated as of November 14, 2005, the Blum Reporting Persons have agreed that they shall vote any and all shares of Company common stock owned by them (whether of record, in street name, through a nominee or otherwise) as follows: (a) any and all shares so owned by the Blum Reporting Persons in the aggregate that exceed 15% of the outstanding shares of common stock of the Company on the record date for such vote shall be voted consistently with the recommendations of the Company's Board of Directors on all matters placed before the Company's shareholders, whether at a special or annual meeting, by written consent, or otherwise, and (b) all other shares so owned by the Blum Reporting

40

Persons may be voted in their discretion. Information is based on publicly reported holdings as of the date of the most recently filed amendment to Schedule 13D. Pursuant to an Amended and Restated Standstill Agreement dated as of November 14, 2005, the Blum Reporting Persons have agreed that they shall vote any and all shares of Company common stock owned by them (whether of record, in street name, through a nominee or otherwise) as follows: (a) any and all shares so owned by the Blum Reporting Persons in the aggregate that exceed 15% of the outstanding shares of common stock of the Company on the record date for such vote shall be voted consistently with the recommendations of the Company's Board of Directors on all matters placed before the Company's shareholders, whether at a special or annual meeting, by written consent, or otherwise, and (b) all other shares so owned by the Blum Reporting Persons may be voted in their discretion.

- (4) Certain Shares Subject to Options and Conversion Rights includes an aggregate of 10,097,750 shares the Parkcentral Reporting Persons, as defined below, have the right to acquire upon conversion of Series A Preferred acquired in March 2006 and excludes 17,320,131 shares potentially convertible from Senior Convertible Notes pending shareholder approval of an increase in the Company's authorized common stock. Parkcentral Global Hub Limited, a Bermuda limited liability exempted mutual fund company ("Parkcentral Global"), Parkcentral Capital Management, L.P., a Texas limited partnership ("Parkcentral Capital"), Steven Blasnik, Petrus Securities, L.P., a Texas limited partnership ("Petrus"), and Hill Air Company I, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Hill Air") are referred to herein as the "Parkcentral Reporting Persons." Parkcentral Capital, a registered investment adviser, acts as an investment adviser to various entities, including Parkcentral Global. Pursuant to a investment advisory agreement between Parkcentral Capital and Parkcentral Global, Parkcentral Capital has voting and investment (including dispositive) power with respect to the shares owned by Parkcentral Global. Steven Blasnik is the President of Parkcentral Capital. Hill Air is denominated as a general partner of Petrus and has voting and investment (including dispositive) power with respect to the shares owned by Petrus pursuant to the partnership agreement of Petrus. Steven Blasnik is the President of Hill Air.
- (5) Certain Shares Subject to Options and Conversion Rights includes an aggregate of 6,696,625 shares Zazove Associates, LLC has the right to acquire upon conversion of Series A Preferred acquired in March 2006 and

excludes 11,704,619 shares potentially convertible from Senior Convertible Notes pending shareholder approval of an increase in the Company's authorized common stock. Zazove Associates, LLC is an employee-owned

41

investment management firm that has been dedicated to the management of convertible securities since 1971. The firm is registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission as an investment advisor.

- (6) Current beneficial holdings include 1,959,015 shares owned by Berkshire Fund V, Limited Partnership, a Massachusetts limited partnership ("Fund V"); 2,128,358 shares owned by Berkshire Fund VI, Limited Partnership, a Massachusetts limited partnership ("Fund VI"); and 222,464 shares owned by Berkshire Investors LLC, a Massachusetts limited liability company ("Berkshire Investors"). Certain Shares Subject to Options and Conversion Rights includes a beneficial interest held by Berkshire Partners pursuant to an agreement with Mr. Garth H. Greimann, a former director of the Company and an Advisory Director of Berkshire Partners, in 78,750 shares subject to certain vested nonqualified stock options to purchase the common stock of the Company, which were granted to Mr. Greimann in connection with his service as a director of the Company. Fund V, Fund VI, Berkshire Investors and Berkshire Partners (together, the "Berkshire Reporting Persons") each report sole voting and dispositive power over the respective shares reported above. Berkshire Partners is a private equity investment firm and Fund V, Fund VI and Berkshire Investors are investment funds managed by Berkshire Partners.
- (7) Mr. Lind is a Managing Partner of Blum L.P. Mr. Lind has informed the Company that he disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares beneficially owned by Blum L.P. Certain Shares Subject to Options and Conversion Rights includes an aggregate of 15,212,533 shares the Blum Reporting Persons have the right to acquire upon conversion of Series A Preferred acquired in March 2006 and excludes 26,589,054 shares potentially convertible from Senior Convertible Notes pending shareholder approval of an increase in the Company's authorized common stock. See note (3) above.

# EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Each of the executive officers of the Company was appointed by the Board of Directors to serve until the Board of Directors' meeting immediately following the next annual meeting of the shareholders, or until his or her earlier removal by the Board, or resignation. The following table lists the current executive officers of the Company and their ages and offices with the Company.

Executive Officers

NAME	AGE	PERIOD EMPLOYED IN CURRENT POSITION
James B. McCurry, Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer	57	President and CEO Since July 2005; March 2006
N. Lee White, Executive Vice President, U.S. Operations	51	Since June 2006
James L. Benjamin, Executive Vice President	43	Since June 2006

42

Peter Limeri, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer	40	Since February 2006
Derek Adams, Senior Vice President-Information Technology	44	Since January 2006
Victor A. Allums, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary	47	Since May 2006
Jennifer Moore, Senior Vice President -Human Resources	36	Since September 2005
Larry M. Robinson, Senior Vice President - Canada, Latin America, Asia Pacific	51	Since October 2005
Bradley T. Roos, Senior Vice President - Europe Operations	43	Since June 2005

James B. McCurry was elected President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company in July 2005 and Chairman of the Board of Directors in March 2006. Prior to joining the Company in 2005, Mr. McCurry was with FedEx Kinko's, a wholly-owned subsidiary of FedEx, from March of 2003 to July of 2005, where he was President of the Printing Division. From May 2001 until March 2003, Mr. McCurry was an independent management consultant. From May 2000 until May 2001, Mr. McCurry was Chief Executive Officer of an e-commerce subsidiary of Fleming Companies, Inc., a retail distribution company. For three years prior to joining Fleming, Mr. McCurry was a partner with Bain & Company, an international management consulting firm. Mr. McCurry is a member of the Board of Directors of Interstate Hotels and Resorts, Inc. (NYSE: IHR).

N. Lee White, Executive Vice President - U.S., joined PRG-Schultz in June 2006 and is responsible for all U.S. operations and sales activities. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. White served as Chief Operating Officer and a member of the Board of Managers of Zyman Group, a strategic growth strategies consulting company, from December 2004 until March 2006. From March 2002 until November 2004, Mr. White was President, Chief Operating Officer and a Board member of CommerceQuest, a business process management company. In June 1997, Mr. White co-founded AnswerThink, a technology-based business transformation solutions provider, and served as Managing Director-CRM Solutions and a member of that company's leadership team through February 2002. Prior to AnswerThink, Mr. White held significant positions with KPMG and IBM.

James L. Benjamin, is currently Executive Vice President, assisting the transition of the New Executive Vice President-U.S., N. Lee White, through September 1, 2006. Prior to June 2006, he was the Company's Executive Vice President - U.S. Operations, responsible for all U.S. operations and sales activities. Before joining PRG-Schultz in October 2002, Mr. Benjamin was President of New Jersey-based Com-Pak Services, Inc., a leading innovator in communication packaging services, from February 2001 to October 2001. Prior to Com-Pak, he was President of Curtis 1000, Inc., the printed office products division of American Business Products, from February 1999 to February 2001.

43

Peter Limeri is Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer of PRG-Schultz. Mr. Limeri served as Chief Restructuring Officer from November 2005 to February 2006. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Limeri served as Chief Financial Officer and Chief Operating Officer of Nationwide Furniture Inc., a portfolio company of Sun Capital Partners, a private equity firm, from May 2004 to November 2005. Prior to that he served as the Chief Financial Officer at Anderson Press, Inc., a publishing and consumer packaged goods company, from December 1999 to April 2004. Before joining Anderson Press, Inc., he served as Vice President-Finance of Cluett American, where he was part of the team that led that company's financial restructuring and business turnaround.

Derek Adams, PRG-Schultz's Senior Vice President - Information Technology, is responsible for the Company's worldwide technology infrastructure and operations. Before joining PRG-Schultz in January 2006, Mr. Adams served as Vice President of Information Technology and Chief Information Officer of Anderson Press, Inc., a publishing and consumer packaged goods company, from January 2003 to January 2006. Prior to Anderson, he spent 11 years with Accenture LLP, a leading worldwide consulting and business process company, where his last position was Associate Partner.

Victor A. Allums is Senior Vice President, General Counsel, and Secretary of PRG-Schultz. Mr. Allums joined the Company in February 2006 and was Senior Vice President and Assistant Secretary prior to his appointment to his current position in May 2006. For nine years prior to joining the Company, Mr. Allums was Senior Vice President and General Counsel of GE Business Productivity Solutions, a subsidiary of General Electric Capital Corporation. Prior to his tenure with GE, he served as Assistant General Counsel of ALLTEL Information Services Healthcare Division. Mr. Allums began his career with the Atlanta law firm of Troutman Sanders.

Jennifer Moore, Senior Vice President - Human Resources, is responsible for the Company's domestic and international human resource activities. Before joining PRG-Schultz, Ms. Moore was Vice President of Human Resources with Howard Schultz & Associates from May 1999 until the Company's acquisition of it in 2002. Ms. Moore joined the Company as Vice President of Human Resources in January 2002. In April 2004, she became Senior Vice President - Human Resources, US Operations. Prior to that, she worked in human resources management in the telecommunications, semi-conductor and mortgage industries.

Larry M. Robinson, Senior Vice President - Canada, Latin America, Asia Pacific, is responsible for operations and sales in Canada, Latin America and Asia Pacific. Prior to joining the company, Mr. Robinson held various senior accounting and audit assignments for Sears Canada Inc., one of Canada's largest retailers. He joined the company in 1992 as General Manager of the Canadian division, and later assumed additional responsibility for the Asia Pacific and Latin America regions.

Bradley T. Roos, Senior Vice President - Europe Operations, is responsible for operations and sales activities throughout Europe. Mr. Roos was elected as the Company's Executive Vice President - Worldwide Sales and Marketing in February 2003. He joined PRG in February 2000 as Vice President - Business Planning and has held a number of executive offices. Before joining PRG-Schultz,

he spent 15 years with The Coca-Cola Company in both the USA and Southeast Asia, holding a series of increasingly responsible positions in business planning, trade promotion development and general management, most recently as vice president and region manager for Vietnam, Cambodia and Laos.

45

#### PROPOSAL NO. 2

#### INCREASE IN AUTHORIZED COMMON SHARES

The Board of Directors has approved a proposal to amend the Company's Articles of Incorporation to increase the number of shares of common stock, no par value per share, which the Company is authorized to issue. The amendment, if approved, would not alter the par value of each share of common stock (which is currently no par value per share) or the number of shares of preferred stock authorized (which is 1 million shares).

The Board believes that the number of shares of common stock authorized for issuance under the Company's Articles of Incorporation should be increased to 500 million shares, if the Company does not implement a 1-for-10 reverse stock split as described in Proposal No. 3, or amended to 50 million shares if the Company does implement a 1-for-10 reverse stock split.

If approved, the text of the amendment to the Articles of Incorporation would take the following form:

The first paragraph of Article 2 of the Articles of Incorporation of the Corporation is hereby amended so as henceforth to read as follows:

#### "2. CAPITALIZATION

The total number of shares of capital stock of all classes that the corporation shall have the authority to issue is \_\_\_\_\_\_ (\_\_\_\_\_) shares, of which \_\_\_\_\_ shares, no par value per share, shall be designated 'Common Stock' and One Million (1,000,000) shares, no par value per share, shall be designated 'Preferred Stock.'"

Approval of this Proposal No. 2 will grant the Board of Directors the authority to amend the Articles of Incorporation to increase the number of shares of capital stock authorized for issuance from 200 million shares of common stock (201 million shares of total capital stock), to the following amounts: (i) If the Company does not implement the 1-for-10 reverse stock split proposed in Proposal No. 3, 500 million common shares (and 501 million shares of total capital stock); or (ii) If the Company does implement the 1-for-10 reverse stock split proposed in Proposal No. 3, 50 million common shares (and 51 million shares of total capital stock).

Approval of this Proposal will also grant the Board of Directors the ability to determine in their discretion not to so amend the Articles of Incorporation, in the event that subsequent circumstances should lead them to deem such amendment inadvisable.

The effective date of any amendment approved under this Proposal may be set at such future date to be specified in the Articles of Amendment, such date to be no more than 30 days following the date of the Annual Meeting, in order that such date might coincide with the effectiveness of the Reverse Stock Split, if

Proposal 3 is approved.

46

#### OUTSTANDING AND RESERVED SHARES OF COMMON STOCK

As illustrated in the table below, as of June 2, 2006, the Company had approximately 65.12 million shares of common stock issued and outstanding. Of the remaining authorized shares, the following number were reserved for issuance:

- o approximately 13.1 million reserved for issuance in connection with the Company's stock-based compensation plans and other outstanding employee options (not including the 2006 MIP, as previously defined);
- o approximately 77.04 million reserved for issuance upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock, defined below; and
- o approximately 60,000 reserved for issuance upon conversion of the Old Convertible Notes, defined below.

# SHARES OF COMMON STOCK AVAILABLE UNDER THE ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AS OF JUNE 2, 2006

	APPROXIMATE NUMBER OF SHARES:
Shares Outstanding Shares Reserved Under Outstanding Options and Stock-Based Plans	65.12 million 13.10 million
Shares Reserved Under Outstanding Old Convertible Notes Shares Reserved for Conversion of Outstanding Series A Preferred	.06 million 77.04 million
TOTAL OUTSTANDING AND RESERVED TOTAL REMAINING AVAILABLE FOR ISSUANCE	155.32 MILLION 44.68 MILLION

# ISSUANCE OF SHARES OF COMMON STOCK FOR WHICH INCREASE IS SOUGHT

The 155.32 million total common shares outstanding and reserved under the Articles of Incorporation do not include the common shares that would be issuable under the 2006 MIP, the New Convertible Notes, or any Series B Preferred that may be issued in the future. The maximum number of such shares that must be reserved for such issuances is 214.92 million, as described in the table below.

47

AS OF JUNE 2, 2006

	NUMBER OF SHARES:
130% of Maximum Number Issuable Upon Conversion of New Convertible Notes/Series B Preferred*	194.73 million
Payment for 2006 MIP Performance Units in Stock (if Proposal No. 4 is approved)	20.19 million
TOTAL **	214.92 MILLION
IOIAH	ZIA·SZ MITHTON

- \* The indenture governing the terms of the New Convertible Notes requires the Company to use its best efforts to reserve and keep available, free from preemptive rights, for the purpose of effecting the conversion of the New Convertible Notes and any Series B Preferred, 130% of the number of shares issuable upon conversion of all such securities outstanding.
- \*\* This number is based on an assumption that the shareholders authorize the issuance of common stock in payment of the Performance Units under the  $2006\ \text{MIP}$ .

The number of common shares needed for the Exchange Securities and 2006 MIP will exceed 44.68 million, and as a result, the Company's Articles of Incorporation do not authorize sufficient common stock to allow for the conversion of all of the Exchange Securities into common stock and the issuance of shares of common stock under the 2006 MIP. For that reason, the terms of the Company's financial restructuring (described below under "The Restructuring") required the Company to present this proposal to the shareholders to increase the authorized capital stock of the Company in order to enable the Company to use its common stock to meet these obligations, as further described below.

In order to maintain a sufficient number of common shares to allow the Company flexibility to address unforeseen needs or opportunities that may arise in the future, the Board has also determined that it would be in the best interests of the Company if the Articles authorized at least an additional 129.76 million unreserved common shares. If this Proposal No. 2 is approved, this portion of the newly authorized but unissued shares will be available for issuance from time to time at the discretion of the Board of Directors for such purposes and consideration as the Board may approve.

However, the primary purpose of the increase being sought is to authorize sufficient common stock to provide the reserves required for the conversion into common stock of the Company's recently issued 10.0% Senior Convertible Notes Due 2011 (the "New Convertible Notes") and any 10.0% Senior Series B Convertible Participating Preferred Stock (the "Series B Preferred") which may be issued, as well as for the issuance of common stock under the 2006 MIP (assuming Proposal No. 4 is approved). The Company is obligated under the terms of the financial restructuring (described further below) to exercise best efforts to seek the approval of an increase in authorized shares as presented in this Proposal No. 2.

If this Proposal No. 2 is approved, based on the number of shares outstanding as of June 2, 2006, and assuming for the sake of this calculation only that no reverse stock split is implemented and that the issuance of common stock under the 2006 MIP is approved, the Company's common stock would be allocated as follows:

48

PROPOSED ALLOCATION OF COMMON STOCK
AS OF JUNE 2, 2006
(ASSUMES APPROVAL OF PROPOSAL NO. 4)
(PRIOR TO ANY REVERSE STOCK SPLIT)

ADDDOVINATE

	APPROXIMATE NUMBER OF SHARES (IN MILLIONS)
Outstanding Shares	65.12
Reserve for Options and Equity Compensation Plans	13.10
Reserve for Old Convertible Notes	0.06
Reserve for Series A Preferred	77.04
Reserve for New Convertible Notes and Series B Preferred	194.73
Reserve for 2006 MIP (if Proposal No. 4 is approved)	20.19
Other Unallocated (if Proposal No. 4 is approved)	129.76
TOTAL NUMBER AUTHORIZED	500.00

If this Proposal No. 2 is not approved, absent a subsequent increase in authorized shares, the primary effect will be that the New Convertible Notes (defined below) will be convertible, as of August 15, 2006, into Series B Preferred rather than common stock, the Series B Preferred will not be convertible into common stock, and the Company will not be entitled to call the New Convertible Notes.

As explained more fully below, having outstanding Series B Preferred rather than common stock would generally increase the Company's dividend expense and result in dividend obligations that could extend beyond the five year term of the convertible notes. Also, dividends would not be deductible if the notes are converted into Series B Preferred. In addition, if the New Convertible Notes are convertible into Series B Preferred, holders who convert their notes will continue to be entitled to receive dividends (or accreted liquidation preference) substantially equivalent to the interest they might have earned while holding the notes, but also receive the right to vote with the common stock and the Series A Preferred on an as-converted basis. Furthermore, if the Common Conversion Rights Date (as defined below) never occurs, then the Company will not be entitled to mandatory redemption of the Series B Preferred upon maturity, but instead will be subject to a periodic, ongoing requirement to redeem the Series B Preferred upon demand. This could substantially increase costs to the Company by requiring the Company to periodically put into place financing with which to redeem the Series B Preferred. New Convertible Notes that are not converted will mature on March 15, 2011. The discussion below explains in more detail the terms of the Series B Preferred and the comparative merits and disadvantages to the Company, as well as the potential impact on its balance sheet and cash flow, of having the New Convertible Notes be convertible into Series B Preferred rather than common stock.

49

#### THE RESTRUCTURING

On March 17, 2006, the Company completed its financial restructuring (the "Restructuring"), in connection with which the Company retired nearly all of its outstanding 4.75% Convertible Subordinated Notes due November 2006 in exchange for an aggregate of:

- o \$51.6 million in principal amount of 11.0% Senior Notes Due 2011;
- o \$59.8 million in principal amount of 10.0% Senior Convertible Notes Due 2011 (the "New Convertible Notes"), and
- o 124,530 shares, or \$14.9 million liquidation preference, of 9.0% Senior Series A Convertible Participating Preferred Stock (the "Series A Preferred").

The terms of the financial restructuring also contemplated the implementation of a new Management Incentive Plan, as described in further detail under "Proposal No. 4: Issuance of Stock Under 2006 MIP."

Shares of Series A Preferred are convertible — without regard to whether this Proposal No. 2 is approved — at the option of their holders into shares of common stock at the rate of \$0.28405 of liquidation preference per share of common stock. As of June 2, 2006, each share of Series A Preferred is convertible into 422.5 shares of common stock, subject to the Company's right to deliver cash in lieu of fractional shares. As of June 2, 2006, there were 117,417 shares of Series A Preferred outstanding. If the Series A Preferred experienced maximum accretion, and none of the shares were converted into common stock, then the total liquidation preference of the Series A Preferred could ultimately increase to a total of approximately \$21.9 million. In that event, if all such shares were converted at the current conversion ratio (adjusted solely to reflect the accretion), the Company could be obligated to issue up to approximately 77.0 million shares of common stock upon conversion of the Series A Preferred.

The number of shares issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred is also subject to appropriate adjustment under certain circumstances affecting the capital stock of the Company, including in the event of a reverse stock split.

The New Convertible Notes will become convertible (at the option of their holders) on August 15, 2006 or the "Common Conversion Rights Date," whichever occurs first. The "Common Conversion Rights Date" is the first date on which both of the following conditions have been satisfied:

- 1. A registration statement (the "Registration Statement") must be declared effective by the SEC which covers the resale of the securities issued in connection with the restructuring (and the common stock underlying the convertible securities) by the parties to the Registration Rights Agreement which was entered into with certain affiliates of the Company and filed with the SEC in connection with the restructuring; and
- 2. The Company's common shareholders must approve an increase in the aggregate authorized shares of the Company's common stock of at least 140 million shares (subject to adjustment for any stock split, dividend, reclassification or other change in the number of

50

outstanding shares of the Company's common stock), which is the amount that was calculated at the time the New Convertible Notes were issued as sufficient to allow the full reserve of shares under the New Convertible Notes, the Series A, the Series B, and the 2006 MIP.

The New Convertible Notes are not convertible until August 15, 2006, unless the Common Conversion Rights Date has occurred, in which case the New Convertible Notes would become convertible only into common stock, at a rate of approximately 1,538 shares per \$1,000 principal amount.

However, on August 15, 2006, if the Common Conversion Rights Date has not yet occurred, the new convertible notes will become convertible into Series B Preferred at a rate of 2.083 shares of Series B Preferred per \$1,000 principal amount of new convertible notes. However, the Common Conversion Rights Date could occur after August 15, 2006, in which case the New Convertible Notes would then become convertible only into common stock, at the same rate specified above (approximately 1,538 shares per \$1,000 principal amount).

Therefore, if this Proposal No. 2 is not approved by the shareholders, unless and until such an increase in authorized shares is approved, the New Convertible Notes will not become convertible into common, but will instead become convertible (on August 15, 2006) into Series B Preferred at a rate of 2.083 shares of Series B Preferred per \$1,000 principal amount of convertible notes.

As of June 2, 2006, there was approximately \$59.8 million in principal amount of the New Convertible Notes outstanding. However, if all interest payments were made through the delivery of additional New Convertible Notes, and there were no conversion of any of the New Convertible Notes, then following the final interest payment there would be outstanding approximately \$97.4 million in principal amount of the New Convertible Notes. Depending on whether the conditions explained above are satisfied (but assuming no other adjustments to the conversion ratios), the New Convertible Notes could become convertible into (in the aggregate) a maximum of approximately 150 million shares of common stock, or approximately 202,900 shares of Series B Preferred, as the case may be.

The indenture governing the terms of the New Convertible Notes requires the Company to use its best efforts to reserve and keep available, free from preemptive rights, for the purpose of effecting the conversion of the New Convertible Notes and any Series B Preferred, 130% of the number of shares issuable upon conversion of all such securities outstanding. If at any time the Company does not have a sufficient number of authorized shares of Series B Preferred and common stock, the Company is obligated to immediately take all action necessary to increase the number of authorized shares to the requisite levels. As soon as practicable (and in any event within 60 days) after the number available becomes insufficient, the Company is required to hold a meeting of shareholders to approve such increase, and to use its best efforts to solicit shareholder approval and cause the Board of Directors to recommend such approval to the shareholders.

Because the Annual Meeting is scheduled to take place before August 15, 2006, it is not anticipated that there will be any Series B Preferred issued prior to the date of the Annual Meeting, unless the meeting is adjourned to a date after August 15, 2006. If this Proposal No. 2 is approved prior to August 15, 2006, assuming the Company is able to have the Registration Statement declared effective by such date, then no Series B Preferred will ever be issued (because the new convertible notes will become convertible into common stock only).

If Proposal No. 2 is rejected, the New Convertible Notes will become convertible into Series B Preferred. The material terms of the Series B Preferred are described below.

### 1. Ranking

The Series B Preferred, with respect to dividend rights and the distribution of assets upon the Company's liquidation, dissolution or winding up, will rank as follows:

- o junior to all indebtedness of the Company;
- o senior to all classes or series of the Company's common stock;
- o senior to any "junior stock" that may be issued in the future, if its terms specifically provide that such stock ranks junior to the Series B Preferred;
- o junior to any "senior preferred stock" that may be issued in the future, if its terms specifically so provide and the Series B Preferred Stockholders have consented; and
- o on a parity with the Series A Preferred and all other preferred equity securities issued by the Company, other than any junior stock or senior preferred equity securities.

#### 2. Dividends

The holders of new Series B Preferred, in preference to the holders of any junior stock, will be entitled to receive, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors out of funds legally available therefor, cumulative dividends, at a rate of 10.0% per annum of the then-effective liquidation preference payable in cash semi-annually on March 15 and September 15 of each year. Declared dividends will be payable in cash. Any undeclared dividends will increase the liquidation preference as of the applicable dividend payment date.

In addition, if any dividends or distributions are paid on the Company's common stock (other than a dividend or distribution paid solely in additional shares of the Company's common stock), the holders of Series B Preferred will be paid dividends or distributions per share of Series B Preferred in an amount equal to what such holder would have received had it converted its shares of Series B Preferred into shares of common stock of the Company immediately prior to the record date for the payment of such dividend or distribution.

The Company will prorate and compute any dividend payable for a partial dividend period on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months. The Company will pay dividends to holders of record as they appear in its share records at the close of business on the applicable dividend record date.

paid or set apart for payment by the Company if such authorization, declaration, payment or setting apart for payment would violate any of its agreements or is restricted or prohibited by law. Notwithstanding the foregoing, dividends on the Series B Preferred will accrue whether or not the Company has earnings, whether or not there are funds legally available for the payment of dividends and whether or not such dividends are authorized or declared by its Board of Directors.

When dividends are not declared and paid in full (or a sum sufficient for such full payment is not so set apart) on the Series B Preferred and all other equity securities ranking on a parity as to dividends with the Series B Preferred (including the Series A Preferred), all dividends declared upon the Series B Preferred and any other equity securities ranking on a parity as to dividends with the Series B Preferred will be declared pro rata so that the amount of dividends declared per share of Series B Preferred and such other equity security shall in all cases bear to each other the same ratio that accumulated dividends per share on the Series B Preferred and such other equity security bear to each other.

Except as provided in the immediately preceding paragraph, unless full cumulative dividends on the Series B Preferred have been or contemporaneously are authorized and paid or authorized and a sum sufficient set apart for payment for all past distribution periods and the then current dividend period:

- no dividends, other than distributions in kind of common stock of the Company or other shares of junior stock, may be authorized or paid or set aside for payment, and no other dividend may be authorized or made upon, shares of common stock of the Company or any other shares of junior stock; and
- o no shares of common stock of the Company or any other shares of junior stock may be redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired for any consideration (or any moneys be paid to or made available for a sinking fund for the redemption of any such shares) by the Company or any subsidiary of the Company, except by conversion into or exchange for other junior stock.

#### 3. Voting Rights

Each share of Series B Preferred will vote on most matters with the holders of common stock and the Series A Preferred on an "as converted" basis. If all of the new convertible notes outstanding as of June 2, 2006 were converted into Series B Preferred, there would be outstanding 124,510 shares of Series B Preferred, and each share of Series B Preferred would have 738.5 votes, or approximately 92 million votes in the aggregate. This compares with a total of 65.1 million votes by all shares of common stock outstanding, and approximately 49.6 million votes by all shares of Series A Preferred outstanding, as of June 2, 2006. Except in limited circumstances, the common stock, Series B Preferred and Series A Preferred would vote together as a single class.

53

The terms of the Series B Preferred currently provide that the separate approval by a majority of the holders of Series A and Series B Preferred is required in order to:

o amend, modify or repeal the terms of the Company's Articles of Incorporation that relate to the Series B Preferred in a way that would materially adversely affect the powers, preferences or rights of

the Series B Preferred, including but not limited to modifications resulting from or in connection with any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company; or

o authorize, create, or increase the authorized or issued amount of, any class or series of senior preferred stock, or securities on parity with the Series B Preferred, with respect to the payment of dividends or the distribution of assets upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company.

Proposal Nos. 8 and 9, if approved, would amend the Articles of Incorporation to clarify that the holders of Series A and B are entitled to group voting on Bylaw amendments only where the amendments would materially adversely affect their rights.

The Company will cause a notice of any meeting at which holders of the Series B Preferred are entitled to vote to be given to each holder of record in accordance with its Bylaws.

#### 4. Conversion Rights

Any Series B Preferred stock which may be issued will become convertible into shares of common stock upon the "New Conversion Rights Date," which is when the Registration Statement is declared effective and the common shareholders approve an increase in the amount of authorized shares of common stock sufficient to allow a full reserve of the common stock underlying the New Convertible Notes, the Series A Preferred, the Series B Preferred, and the distribution of common stock under the 2006 MIP. Each share of Series B Preferred will be convertible into 738.5 shares of common stock of the Company, which is calculated by dividing the currently effective liquidation preference of each share by the conversion price. The initial conversion price is \$0.65, subject to adjustment for certain events relating to the Company's capital stock, including a reverse stock split.

This Proposal No. 2 is submitted to effect the increase of the Company's authorized capital stock in a way which would enable the conversion of the Series B Preferred into common stock should any ever be issued. If the number of authorized shares of common stock is not so increased, any Series B Preferred which is later issued will not be convertible into common stock but will remain shares of preferred stock of the Company.

--Adjustments to Conversion Price

The conversion price will be subject to adjustment upon any of the following events:

o payment of a dividend or distribution solely in shares of common stock;

54

- o a "stock split" which subdivides the number of outstanding shares of common stock into a greater number of shares of common stock; or
- o a "reverse stock split" which combines the Company's outstanding shares of common stock into a smaller number of shares of common stock.

Upon any of the foregoing events, the conversion price in effect immediately

prior to the event will be adjusted by multiplying the conversion price in effect immediately prior to the adjustment by the following fraction:

The number of shares of common stock outstanding immediately prior to the adjustment

\_\_\_\_\_

The number of shares of common stock outstanding immediately following such adjustment

In addition, any anti-dilution provisions contained in the 2006 MIP that are more favorable than those currently in effect for the Series B Preferred are automatically deemed included in the anti-dilution rights of the Series B Preferred. As proposed, the 2006 MIP provides for anti-dilution adjustments upon conversion of any of the Exchange Securities and upon issuance of Company common stock pursuant to the exercise of stock options to purchase up to approximately 10.8 million shares of common stock, which was the number of stock options outstanding on May 31, 2006, the initial date of final approval of the 2006 MIP. The 2006 MIP has been approved contingent upon approval by the shareholders of Proposal No. 7 (as well as Proposal No. 6). If Proposal No. 7 is approved, the Articles of Incorporation will be amended to provide that the Series B will not be entitled to receive any such anti-dilution adjustments.

--Adjustments to Securities Issuable Upon Conversion

In case of any reclassification of the common stock, any consolidation of the Company with, or merger of the Company into, any other entity, any merger of any entity into the Company (other than a merger that does not result in reclassification, conversion, exchange or cancellation of the outstanding shares of common stock), any sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company or any compulsory share exchange whereby the common stock is converted into certain other securities, cash or other property, then the holder of each share of Series B Preferred then outstanding shall have the right thereafter, during the period that the Series B Preferred shall be convertible, to convert that share only into the kind and amount of securities, cash and other property receivable upon the reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or share exchange by a holder of the number of shares of common stock into which one share of Series B Preferred would have been convertible immediately prior to the reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or share exchange.

#### 5. Liquidation Rights

Any Series B Preferred issued will have an initial liquidation preference at issuance of \$480.00 per share, subject to accretion.

Upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, holders of Series B Preferred will be entitled to receive out of the assets of the Company available for distribution to shareholders (after payment or provision for all of the Company's debts and other liabilities and

55

preference payments to holders of equity securities ranking senior to the Series B Preferred but before any payment or provision for any junior stock) an amount equal to the greater of:

the amount per share of Series B Preferred equal to the then-effective liquidation preference, plus any accrued and undeclared dividends to the date of payment; and

o the amount per share the holder would have received in connection with such voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company had such holder converted such share of Series B Preferred into shares of common stock immediately prior to such event.

If, upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, its assets are insufficient to make full payment of the liquidating distributions to holders of the Series B Preferred and any other shares of the Company's equity securities ranking on a parity with the Series B Preferred as to liquidation rights (including the Series A Preferred), then the holders of the Series B Preferred and parity shares will share ratably in any distribution of assets in proportion to the full liquidating distributions to which they would otherwise be respectively entitled.

#### 6. Optional Redemption

The Company shall have the right to redeem the Series B Preferred (in whole or in part) at any time that is:

- o after the "New Conversion Rights Date" defined above; and
- o concurrently with or after all outstanding new senior notes and new senior convertible notes (to the extent any such notes remain outstanding and have not been converted into Series B Preferred) have been repurchased, redeemed or otherwise repaid in full.

That means that if this Proposal No. 2 is not approved, and such an increase in authorized common shares is not effected, then the Company will not be able to redeem any Series B Preferred which are issued in the future.

Any such redemption will be for a cash amount per share equal to the then-effective liquidation preference, together with any accrued and undeclared dividends to the date of redemption.

Any option to convert shares of Series B Preferred into shares of common stock will terminate at the close of business on the business day preceding the optional redemption date, unless the Company defaults in making any redemption payment upon such optional redemption date. Holders shall have the right to exercise conversion rights in lieu of the receipt of the redemption payment up to and including such date. The Company will provide notice of the optional redemption date at least 30 days in advance of such date to all holders of Series B Preferred showing on the shareholder records of the Company as of such date and make such other public announcement as it deems reasonable.

56

#### 7. Mandatory Redemption

If the "New Conversion Rights Date" occurs on or before March 15, 2011, then on March 15, 2011 the Company will be obligated to redeem all outstanding shares of Series B Preferred for a cash redemption price per share equal to the then-effective liquidation preference, together with any accrued and undeclared dividends to the date of redemption.

If the "New Conversion Rights Date" does not occur on or before March 15, 2011, then on each semi-annual dividend payment date on or after March 15, 2011, the Company will be obligated to redeem any share of Series B Preferred as to which the holder of such share has given the Company at least 60 days' notice prior to such dividend payment date. The redemption price will be equal to the

then-effective liquidation preference, together with any accrued and undeclared dividends to the date of redemption.

The Company's Articles of Incorporation provide that if at the mandatory redemption date, the Company does not have sufficient capital and surplus legally available to redeem all the outstanding shares of Series B Preferred, the Company will take all reasonable measures permitted under the Georgia Business Corporation Code to increase the amount of its capital and surplus legally available, and the Company will redeem as many shares of Series B Preferred as it may legally redeem, ratably (as nearly as may be practicable without creating fractional shares) from the holders thereof in proportion to the number of shares held by them, and shall thereafter from time to time, as soon as it shall have funds available therefor, redeem as many shares of Series B Preferred as it legally may until it has redeemed all of the outstanding shares of Series B Preferred.

The option to convert shares of Series B Preferred into common stock will terminate at the close of business on the business day preceding the mandatory redemption date (subject to any extension necessary to permit the expiration of any applicable waiting period under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, if applicable), unless the Company defaults in making any redemption payment upon such mandatory redemption date. Holders will have the right to exercise conversion rights in lieu of receiving the redemption payment up to and including such date, to the extent that such conversion rights are available.

Holders of shares of Series B Preferred have no preemptive or sinking fund rights.

As of June 2, 2006, there were no shares of Series B Preferred Stock outstanding. If all of the New Convertible Notes were converted into Series B Preferred as of the date of this proxy statement at the conversion rate in effect as of the date of this proxy statement, a total of 124,510 shares of Series B Preferred would be issued, which would, upon satisfaction of the conditions described above, become convertible into approximately 92 million shares of common stock. However, if no New Convertible Notes are converted, and if all of the interest payments on the New Convertible Notes are paid by the issuance of additional New Convertible Notes, then immediately prior to the expiration of the conversion rights of the New Convertible Notes there would be outstanding approximately \$97.4 million in principal amount of New Convertible Notes, which would be convertible into a total of approximately 202,814 shares

57

of Series B Preferred (at the conversion rate in effect as of the date of this proxy statement) if Proposal No. 2 is not approved and the shareholders do not subsequently authorize the necessary increase in shares of common stock. Otherwise, the New Convertible Notes could become convertible into a total maximum of approximately 149.8 million shares of common stock, if the conditions described above are satisfied.

CONSEQUENCES OF ISSUING SERIES B PREFERRED RATHER THAN ADDITIONAL COMMON STOCK

As explained above, a primary impact of failing to approve Proposal No. 2 is that the New Convertible Notes will become convertible into Series B Preferred rather than common stock, and the Company will not be able to call the New Convertible Notes, until the Common Conversion Rights Date.

The Series B Preferred has a number of features which makes it less desirable to issue than common stock. For example, Series B Preferred will

result in increased dividend expense and result in dividend obligations that could extend indefinitely. In addition, if the New Convertible Notes are convertible into Series B Preferred, holders who convert will be entitled to receive dividends (or accreted liquidation preference) substantially equivalent to the interest they might have earned while holding the notes, while still receiving the right to vote with the common stock and the Series A Preferred on an as-converted basis. This could make it substantially more attractive to New Convertible Noteholders to convert than if the New Convertible Notes were convertible into common stock only.

Furthermore, if the Common Conversion Rights Date never occurs, the Company will not be entitled to mandatory redemption of the Series B Preferred upon maturity, but instead will be subject to an ongoing obligation to redeem Series B Preferred upon demand. This could substantially increase costs to the Company by requiring the Company to put into place ongoing financing with which to redeem the Series B Preferred (which would be more costly than the one-time financing required to retire the New Convertible Notes at maturity).

For the reasons discussed above, the Board believes that debt that is convertible only into common stock is preferable to debt convertible into the Series B Preferred.

#### DISCRETIONARY ISSUANCES

Unissued and unreserved shares of common stock will also be available at the discretion of the Board of Directors for, among other things:

- o future stock splits
- o stock dividends
- o acquisitions
- o issuance upon exercise of stock options, or
- o to raise additional capital in public or private sales.

While the Company has no current plans for the issuance of common stock beyond what is already reserved for issuance and described herein, the Company's

58

Board has authorized the issuance of equity for such purposes in the past, and believes that it is important for the Company to maintain the flexibility to use its equity for these purposes in the future.

#### OTHER RELEVANT INFORMATION

Further Shareholder Approval. Generally, no shareholder approval is required for the issuance of authorized but unissued shares of common stock, except as may be provided by the Nasdaq Marketplace Rules.

Preemptive Rights. Shareholders have no preemptive rights to acquire shares issued by the Company under its existing Articles of Incorporation, and shareholders would not acquire any such rights with respect to such additional shares under the proposed amendment to the Company's Articles of Incorporation.

Dilution. Issuance of additional shares of common stock could dilute the voting rights, equity and earnings per share of existing common shareholders. If this Proposal No. 2 is not approved, however, the New Convertible Notes will become convertible into shares of Series B Preferred, which will also dilute the voting rights, equity and earnings per share of existing common shareholders.

ANTI-TAKEOVER EFFECTS

The increase in authorized but unissued common stock could be considered an anti-takeover measure because the additional authorized but unissued shares of common stock could be used by the Board of Directors to make a change in control of the Company more difficult (for example, by permitting issuances that would dilute the stock ownership of a person seeking to effect a change in composition of the Company's Board of Directors or contemplating a tender offer or other transaction for the combination of the Company with another company). This effect is somewhat offset by the existence of the Series A Preferred and the New Convertible Notes. Moreover, it is possible that the issuance of Series B Preferred rather than additional common stock would make a takeover of the Company easier to accomplish, because if all of the New Convertible Notes were converted into Series B Preferred, the total voting power of the Series B Preferred could be significant in the hands of a potential acquirer, but because the Series B Preferred is not registered under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Exchange Act"), tender offers for the Series B Preferred will not be subject to the same level of regulation as a tender offer for the common stock of the Company. Furthermore, if the Series B Preferred is not convertible into common stock of the Company, then purchasers of the Series B Preferred will not be subject to beneficial ownership reporting requirements imposed by Sections 13 and 16 of the Exchange Act.

This proposal is not being proposed in response to any effort of which we are aware to accumulate shares of common stock or obtain control of the Company, nor is it part of a plan by management to recommend a series of similar amendments to the Board of Directors and shareholders. Other than this Proposal No. 2 and as otherwise may be required by the terms of the Exchange Securities, the Board of Directors has no current plans to recommend the adoption of any other amendments to the Company's Articles of Incorporation that could be

59

construed to affect the ability of third parties to take over or change the control of the Company.

Regardless, the Board of Directors' purpose in recommending approval of Proposal No. 2 is not as an anti-takeover measure, but for the reasons discussed above.

### CERTAIN INTERESTS OF DIRECTORS

In considering the recommendation of the Board of Directors with respect to this Proposal No. 2, shareholders should be aware that members of the Board of Directors have certain interests that may present them with conflicts of interest in connection with this proposal. In particular, Mr. McCurry is eligible to participate in the 2006 MIP, as described in Proposal No. 4. In addition, this Proposal No. 2 is being presented pursuant to the Restructuring Support Agreement (as amended and restated February 1, 2006) which the Company entered into with the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee formed in connection with the Restructuring, and will allow the New Convertible Notes and any Series B Preferred to become convertible into common stock. The members of the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee participated in the exchange offer and therefore are holders of the New Convertible Notes and Series B Preferred. Messrs. Davis, Dills, Lind, Mazzilli, and Rosenberg were selected to serve as directors of the Company by the prior Board and the members of the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee, pursuant to an arrangement set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

Nevertheless, the Board of Directors believes that approval of Proposal No. 2 will advance the interests of the Company and its shareholders for the reasons described above.

#### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 2 will require the affirmative vote by: (i) a majority of the shares of common stock outstanding as of the Record Date voting as a separate class; and (ii) a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the common stock and Series A Preferred outstanding on the Record Date, voting together as a single class.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE INCREASE OF COMMON STOCK AS PROVIDED IN THIS PROPOSAL NO. 2.

60

#### PROPOSAL NO. 3

# AUTHORIZATION TO EFFECT A REVERSE STOCK SPLIT OF THE OUTSTANDING COMMON STOCK

The Board of Directors has approved and recommended that the shareholders approve the grant of authority to the Board of Directors to amend the Company's Articles of Incorporation to: (1) effect a one-for-ten reverse stock split (the "Reverse Stock Split") of the Company's common stock; and (2) proportionately reduce the authorized common shares to 20 million shares, if Proposal No. 2 is not approved, or to 50 million shares, if Proposal No. 2 is approved. The number of preferred shares authorized will remain unaltered.

If this Proposal No. 3 is approved, authority will be granted to the Board of Directors to determine whether to effect or abandon the amendment prior to filing.

If approved, the text of the amendment to the Articles of Incorporation would take the following form:

"Article 2 of the Articles of Incorporation of the Corporation is hereby amended as provided in each of paragraphs (1) and (2) below:

(1) The first paragraph of Article 2 of the Articles of Incorporation of the Corporation is hereby amended so as henceforth to read as follows:

#### '2. CAPITALIZATION

The total number of shares of capital stock of all classes that the corporation shall have the authority to issue is \_\_\_\_\_\_ (\_\_\_\_\_) shares, of which \_\_\_\_\_ shares, no par value per share, shall be designated 'Common Stock' and One Million (1,000,000) shares, no par value per share, shall be designated 'Preferred Stock."

(2) The following paragraph shall be inserted at the end of Article 2:

'Each ten shares of the Common Stock issued as of the date and time immediately preceding \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2006, which is the effective date of a reverse stock split (the "Split Effective Date"), shall be automatically changed and reclassified, as of the Split Effective Date and without further action, into one (1) fully paid and nonassessable

share of the Common Stock; provided, however, that there shall be no fractional interest resulting from such change and reclassification. In the case of any holder of fewer than ten shares of Common Stock or any number of shares of Common Stock which, when divided by ten, does not result in a whole number (a "Fractional Share Holder"), the fractional share interest of common stock held by such Fractional Share Holder as a result of such change and reclassification shall be rounded upward to the nearest whole share. Share interests due to rounding are given solely to save the expense and inconvenience of

61

issuing fractional shares and do not represent separately bargained for consideration. Each holder of record of a certificate or certificates which immediately prior to the Split Effective Date represents outstanding shares of common stock (the "Old Certificates," whether one or more) shall be entitled to receive upon surrender of such Old Certificates to the Corporation's transfer agent for cancellation, a certificate or certificates (the "New Certificates," whether one or more) representing the number of whole shares of common stock into and for which the shares of the common stock formerly represented by such Old Certificates so surrendered, are reclassified under the terms hereof. From and after the Split Effective Date, Old Certificates shall represent only the right to receive New Certificates pursuant to the provisions hereof.'"

Pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split each 10 of the outstanding shares of common stock on the date of the Reverse Stock Split (the "Existing Shares") will be automatically converted into one share of common stock (the "New Shares"). The amendment effecting the Reverse Stock Split will also reduce the number of shares of common stock (and total capital stock) authorized for issuance proportionately, from 200 million to 20 million common shares (and from 201 to 21 million total shares of capital stock), if Proposal No. 2 is not approved; or to 50 million common shares (and 51 million total shares of capital stock), if Proposal No. 2 is approved.

The Reverse Stock Split will be effected unless a subsequent determination is made by the Board of Directors that the Reverse Stock Split is not in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders.

The Reverse Stock Split will become effective after filing of Articles of Amendment with the Secretary of State of Georgia, upon a date to be specified in the Articles of Amendment, which date will not be more than 30 days from the date of the Annual Meeting. The Board of Directors reserves the right not to file the Articles of Amendment if it deems it appropriate not to do so.

PURPOSE OF THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT

Listing on Nasdag

The Board of Directors believes the Reverse Stock Split is desirable because it will assist the Company in meeting the requirements for continued listing on the NASDAQ National Market by helping to raise the trading price of the common stock above \$1 per share.

One of the key requirements for continued listing on the NASDAQ National Market is that the Company's common stock must maintain a minimum bid price

equal to or greater than \$1.00 per share. If a company trades for 30 consecutive business days below \$1.00, NASDAQ sends a deficiency notice to the company. The Company received such a notice from NASDAQ on December 12, 2005. The notice gave the Company a "compliance period" of 180 calendar days to regain compliance with the \$1.00 minimum bid price, or until June 12, 2006. The Company's common stock did not trade above \$1.00 during the 180 day compliance period.

On June 14, 2006, the Company received a notice of a determination to delist the Company's common stock from the NASDAQ National Market. The Company has requested a hearing in order to appeal this determination.

The request for a hearing will stay the delisting pending a determination by the NASDAQ Qualifications Panel. The hearing date has been set for August 3, 2006. Once the hearing takes place, it could take several weeks before the Hearing Panel will issue a decision.

At the hearing, the Company will have an opportunity to submit a plan of compliance that demonstrates how the Company can remedy the bid price deficiency. A successful plan generally demonstrates an ability to increase the price to the minimum trading level within the following 30 to 60 days, and evidences ability to sustain such levels for 6 to 12 months.

Nasdaq has publicly stated that it generally views reverse stock splits as an acceptable method to regain compliance. Accordingly, the Company anticipates that if it implements a 1-for-10 reverse stock split at the proper level, there is a strong chance that the Qualifications Panel will provide the Company with additional time within which to complete the Reverse Stock Split and regain compliance. However, the Qualifications Panel may impose additional conditions upon the Company's continued listing such as, for example, requiring the common stock to close at a price of at least \$1.00 for more than 10 business days.

The Board of Directors believes that delisting of the Company's common stock could:

- o adversely affect the ability of the Company to attract new investors;
- o result in decreased liquidity of the outstanding shares of common stock:
- o reduce the price at which the shares trade; and
- o increase the transaction costs inherent in trading such shares.

Delisting could also deter broker-dealers from making a market in or otherwise seeking or generating interest in the common stock, and might deter certain persons from investing in the common stock. Further, if the Company's common stock were to become delisted from trading on the Nasdaq stock market and the trading price were to remain below \$5.00 per share, trading in the Company's common stock may also be subject to the requirements of certain rules promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, which require additional disclosure by broker-dealers in connection with any trades involving a stock defined as a "penny stock" (generally, any equity security not listed on a national securities exchange or quoted on Nasdaq that has a market price of less than \$5.00 per share, subject to certain exceptions). Various regulations and policies restrict the ability of shareholders to borrow against or "margin" low-priced stocks, and declines in the stock price below certain levels may

63

trigger unexpected margin calls. Finally, the additional burdens imposed upon broker-dealers by these requirements could discourage broker-dealers from

facilitating trades in the Company's common stock, which could severely limit the market liquidity of the stock and the ability of investors to trade the Company's common stock.

There can be no assurance, however, that (1) approval and implementation of the Reverse Stock Split will succeed in maintaining the bid price of the common stock above \$1.00 per share, (2) even if Nasdaq's minimum bid price maintenance standard were satisfied, the Company would be able to meet its other quantitative continued listing criteria, or (3) the common stock would not be delisted by Nasdag for other reasons.

Even though the Reverse Stock Split, by itself, would not impact the Company's assets or prospects, the Reverse Stock Split could be followed by a decrease in the aggregate market value of the common stock. The Board of Directors, however, believes that this risk is offset by improved liquidity due to the prospect that the Reverse Stock Split may allow the Company to maintain its Nasdaq listing. If the Company's securities are delisted from NASDAQ, trading of the Company's securities would thereafter have to be conducted in the over-the-counter markets. In such event, an investor could find it more difficult to dispose of, or to obtain accurate quotations as to the market value of, the Company's common stock.

The purpose of the Reverse Stock Split is to increase the per share market value of the common stock. The Board of Directors intends to effect the Reverse Stock Split only if it believes that a decrease in the number of shares outstanding is likely to improve the market price of the common stock and improve the likelihood that the Company will be allowed to maintain its listing on Nasdaq. If the Reverse Stock Split is authorized by the shareholders, the Board of Directors will have the discretion to decide not to effect the Reverse Stock Split at all. If no further Board action is taken, the officers of the Company have been directed to effect the Reverse Stock Split no later than thirty days after the Annual Meeting date.

If the trading price of the common stock increases before the Annual Meeting, the Reverse Stock Split may not be necessary. No further action on the part of the shareholders would be required to either effect or abandon the Reverse Stock Split.

Other Nasdag Requirements

In addition to the \$1.00 minimum bid price per share requirement described above, the continued listing of the Company's common stock on the Nasdaq National Market is subject to the maintenance of other quantitative and qualitative requirements set forth in the Nasdaq Marketplace Rules. In particular, the Marketplace Rules require that a listed company meet one of the following two standards to maintain its continued listing:

64

### NASDAQ NATIONAL MARKET REQUIREMENTS

REOUIREMENTS CONTINUED LISTING STANDARD 1 STANDARD 2 MARKETPLACE MARKETPLACE RULE 4450(A) \$10 million RULE 4450(B)

Stockholders' equity

N/A

Market value of listed securities or	N/A	\$50 million or
Total assets		\$50 million
and		and
Total revenue		\$50 million
Publicly held shares	\$750,000	1.1 million
Market value of publicly held shares	\$5 million	\$15 million
Minimum bid price	\$1	\$1
Shareholders (round lot holders)	400	400
Market makers	2	4

The Company must also maintain compliance with the corporate governance requirements of the Nasdaq Marketplace Rules.

The Company believes that if the Reverse Stock Split is implemented, the Company will in all likelihood meet the requirements of Standard 2 set forth above.

#### POTENTIAL RISKS OF THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT

There can be no assurance that the total market capitalization of the common stock after the Reverse Stock Split will be equal to or greater than the total market capitalization before the Reverse Stock Split or that the per share market price of the common stock following the Reverse Stock Split will either exceed or remain higher than the current per share market price.

There can be no assurance that the market price per share of the common stock after the Reverse Stock Split will rise or remain constant in proportion to the reduction in the number of shares of common stock outstanding before the Reverse Stock Split. For example, based on the closing price of the common stock on June 2, 2006 of \$0.47 per share, if the Board of Directors decided to implement the Reverse Stock Split there can be no assurance that the post-split market price of the common stock would be \$4.70 per share or greater.

Accordingly, the total market capitalization of the common stock after the Reverse Stock Split may be lower than the total market capitalization before the Reverse Stock Split and, in the future, the market price of the common stock following the Reverse Stock Split may not exceed or remain higher than the market price prior to the Reverse Stock Split. In many cases, the total market capitalization of a company following a reverse stock split is lower than the total market capitalization before the reverse stock split.

A decline in the market price for the common stock after the Reverse Stock Split may result in a greater percentage decline than would occur in the absence of a reverse stock split, and the liquidity of the common stock could be adversely affected following a reverse stock split.

65

The market price of the common stock will also be based on the Company's performance and other factors, some of which are unrelated to the number of shares outstanding. If the Reverse Stock Split is effected and the market price of the common stock declines, the percentage decline as an absolute number and as a percentage of the Company's overall market capitalization may be greater

than would occur in the absence of a reverse stock split. In many cases, both the total market capitalization of a company and the market price of a share of such company's stock following a reverse stock split are lower than they were before the reverse stock split. Furthermore, the liquidity of the common stock could be adversely affected by the reduced number of shares that would be outstanding after the Reverse Stock Split.

There can be no assurance that following the Reverse Stock Split the Company will meet all of the continued listing requirements of the Nasdaq National Market

In addition to meeting the minimum closing bid price requirement, the Company must demonstrate continued compliance with the other Nasdaq National Market minimum requirements. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to maintain the required level of any of these requirements beyond the near term. If the Company is unable to meet all of the continued listing requirements of Nasdaq, it will be subject to delisting. If at some future date the Company's securities should cease to be listed on the Nasdaq National Market, the securities may be listed on Nasdaq's Capital Market or the OTC-Bulletin Board.

#### POTENTIAL EFFECTS OF THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT

After the Reverse Stock Split, each holder of ten shares of common stock immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Reverse Stock Split would become a holder of one share of common stock after consummation of the Reverse Stock Split.

#### ACCOUNTING CONSEQUENCES

On the effective date of the Reverse Stock Split, the per share loss and net book value of the common stock will be increased because there will be fewer shares of common stock outstanding. There will be no other material accounting consequences resulting from the Reverse Stock Split.

#### EFFECT ON AUTHORIZED AND OUTSTANDING SHARES

The Company currently has authorized for issuance a maximum of 200 million shares of common stock (201 million total shares of capital stock), which would adjust proportionately to 20 million shares of common stock (21 million total shares of capital stock) if this Proposal No. 3 is approved. However, if Proposal No. 2 is also approved, then the number of authorized shares will be increased to 50 million common shares (51 million total shares of capital stock).

As of June 2, 2006, there were approximately 65.1 million shares of common stock issued and outstanding. If this Proposal No. 3 is approved, the number of shares of common stock issued and outstanding will be reduced to a number that

66

will be approximately equal to the number of shares of common stock issued and outstanding immediately prior to the effectiveness of the Reverse Stock Split divided by ten.

With the exception of the number of shares issued and outstanding, the rights and preferences of the shares of the common stock prior and subsequent to the Reverse Stock Split will remain the same. Following the effective date of the Reverse Stock Split, it is not anticipated that the Company's financial condition, the percentage ownership of management, the number of shareholders, or any aspect of the Company's business would materially change as a result of

the Reverse Stock Split.

The Reverse Stock Split will be effected simultaneously for all of the common stock, and the exchange ratio will be the same for all of the common stock. The Reverse Stock Split will affect all shareholders uniformly and will not affect any shareholder's percentage ownership interest in the Company, except that if the Reverse Stock Split would otherwise result in a shareholder owning a fractional share, that holder will instead receive one share. This would result in an immaterial increase in the proportionate amount of outstanding equity. See "Fractional Shares" below. Common stock issued pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split will remain fully paid and non-assessable.

As of the date of this proxy, the common stock is currently registered under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). As a result, the Company is subject to periodic reporting and other requirements. The Company's common stock will be required to remain registered under Section 12 of the Exchange Act without regard to whether the proposed Reverse Stock Split is effected or whether the common stock is listed.

Outstanding Options and Other Reserved Shares

On the Split Effective Date, all outstanding options and future or contingent rights to acquire common stock will be adjusted to reflect the Reverse Stock Split. With respect to outstanding options to purchase common stock, the number of shares of common stock that such holders may purchase upon exercise of such options will decrease, and the exercise prices of such options will increase, in proportion to the fraction by which the number of shares of common stock underlying such options are reduced as a result of the Reverse Stock Split. The number of shares of common stock to be received pursuant to outstanding contingent rights, including any common stock issuable pursuant to Exchange Securities and any Performance Units under the 2006 MIP, will also be adjusted proportionally to reflect the Reverse Stock Split.

Potential Odd Lots

If approved, the Reverse Stock Split will result in some shareholders holding less than 100 shares of common stock, and as a consequence these shareholders may incur greater costs associated with selling such shares. Brokerage commissions and other costs of transactions in odd lots may be higher, particularly on a per-share basis, than the cost of transactions in even multiples of 100 shares.

67

IN CONNECTION WITH THE APPROVAL OF THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT, SHAREHOLDERS OF THE COMPANY WILL NOT HAVE A RIGHT TO DISSENT AND OBTAIN PAYMENT FOR THEIR SHARES UNDER THE DISSENTERS' RIGHTS PROVISIONS CONTAINED IN SECTION 14-2-1301 ET SEQ. OF THE GEORGIA BUSINESS CORPORATION CODE.

MANNER OF EFFECTING THE REVERSE STOCK SPLIT AND EXCHANGE OF STOCK CERTIFICATES

In the event of (a) approval of the Reverse Stock Split by the Company's shareholders and (b) no subsequent determination by the Board of Directors not to implement the Reverse Stock Split, the Reverse Stock Split will be effected by the filing of the Articles of Amendment with the Secretary of State of Georgia no later than thirty (30) days after the Annual Meeting date.

The Reverse Stock Split will become effective on the Split Effective Date set forth in the Articles of Amendment. As soon as practicable after the Split

Effective Date, the Company will send a letter of transmittal to each holder of record of Existing Shares outstanding on the Split Effective Date. The letter of transmittal will contain instructions for the surrender of certificates representing the Existing Shares. Upon proper completion and execution of the letter of transmittal and return thereof, together with certificates representing Existing Shares, the holder of record will be entitled to receive a certificate representing the number of New Shares into which such holder's Existing Shares have been reclassified as a result of the Reverse Stock Split.

SHAREHOLDERS SHOULD NOT SUBMIT ANY CERTIFICATES UNTIL REQUESTED TO DO SO.

No new certificate will be issued to a holder of record until such holder has surrendered all outstanding certificates together with the properly completed and executed letter of transmittal. Until so surrendered, each outstanding certificate representing Existing Shares will be deemed for all corporate purposes after the Split Effective Date to evidence ownership of New Shares in the appropriately reduced number. No fees or other commissions will be charged to shareholders to effect the exchange of Existing Shares for New Shares.

#### FRACTIONAL SHARES

The implementation of the Reverse Stock Split may result in the creation of fractional shares. For instance, absent rounding, a shareholder who owns 125 Existing Shares would be entitled to receive (after the Split Effective Date) 12 1/2 New Shares. The one-half share is a fractional share. Rather than issue fractional shares, the Company will round up fractional shares to the nearest whole share. New Shares issued due to upward rounding will be issued solely to save the expense and inconvenience of issuing fractional shares and do not represent separately bargained for consideration. Thus, after the Split Effective Date, the shareholder in the previous example would receive a certificate representing 13 New Shares.

68

#### CERTAIN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following is a summary of material federal income tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split and does not purport to be complete. It does not discuss any state, local, foreign or minimum income or other tax consequences. Also, it does not address the tax consequences to holders that are subject to special tax rules, including banks, insurance companies, regulated investment companies, personal holding companies, foreign entities, nonresident alien individuals, broker-dealers and tax-exempt entities. The discussion is based on the provisions of the United States federal income tax law as of the date hereof, which is subject to change retroactively as well as prospectively. This summary also assumes that the shares are held as a "capital asset," as defined in the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (generally, property held for investment). The tax treatment of a shareholder may vary depending upon the particular facts and circumstances of the shareholder. Each shareholder is urged to consult with the shareholder's own tax advisor with respect to the consequences of the Reverse Stock Split.

No gain or loss should be recognized by a shareholder upon his or her exchange of shares pursuant to the Reverse Stock Split (except in the case of the portion of whole shares attributable to the rounding up of fractional shares, as discussed herein). A shareholder's tax basis in the shares received as a result of the reverse split will be equal, in the aggregate, to his or her basis in the shares exchanged, increased by the income or gain attributable to

the rounding up of fractional shares, as described herein.

Although the issue is not free from doubt, new shares attributable to the rounding up of fractional shares to the nearest whole number of shares may be treated for tax purposes as if the fractional shares constitute a disproportionate dividend distribution. Such shareholders generally may recognize ordinary income to the extent of earnings and profits of the Company allocated to the portion of each whole share attributable to the rounding up process, and the remainder of the gain, if any, shall be treated as received from the exchange of property. The shareholder's holding period for the shares would include the period during which he or she held the pre-split shares surrendered in the Reverse Stock Split. However, the portion of the shares received by a shareholder that is attributable to rounding up for fractional shares may have a holding period commencing on the effective date of the Reverse Stock Split.

The Reverse Stock Split would constitute a reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(1)(E) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and the Company will not recognize any gain or loss as a result of the Reverse Stock Split.

Our beliefs regarding the tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split are not binding upon the Internal Revenue Service or the courts, and there can be no assurance that the Internal Revenue Service or the courts will accept the positions expressed above. The state and local tax consequences of the Reverse Stock Split may vary significantly as to each shareholder, depending upon the state in which he or she resides.

69

#### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 3 will require the affirmative vote by: (i) a majority of the shares of common stock outstanding as of the Record Date voting as a separate class; and (ii) a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the common stock and Series A Preferred outstanding on the Record Date, voting together as a single class.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT THE SHAREHOLDERS VOTE FOR APPROVAL OF THE GRANT OF AUTHORITY TO THE COMPANY'S BOARD OF DIRECTORS TO AMEND THE COMPANY'S ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION TO EFFECT A ONE-FOR-TEN REVERSE STOCK SPLIT OF THE COMPANY'S COMMON STOCK WITH AUTHORITY BEING GRANTED TO THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS TO DETERMINE WHETHER TO EFFECT OR ABANDON THE AMENDMENT PRIOR TO EFFECTIVENESS OF THE AMENDMENT.

70

### PROPOSAL NO. 4

# APPROVAL OF ISSUANCE OF SHARES UNDER 2006 MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE PLAN

As previously disclosed in the Company's periodic reports, the terms of the Restructuring Support Agreement contemplated that the Company would adopt a new

Management Incentive Plan as part of the Restructuring, pursuant to which certain senior management employees were to receive phantom shares of stock that, subject to shareholder approval, would be payable in common stock. The total amount of common stock to be reserved for issuance to settle phantom shares issuable pursuant to the management incentive plan was intended to represent 10% of the Company's outstanding equity, on a fully-diluted basis, as measured on the dates of distribution of the Exchange Securities, with standard anti-dilution provisions (plus dilution protection against conversion of the Exchange Securities) to apply to the phantom stock account, but not any shares actually distributed.

As contemplated by the Restructuring Support Agreement, the independent directors authorized a 2006 Management Incentive Plan (the "2006 MIP" or the "Plan") on January 30, 2006. Final adoption of the Plan, with the revised terms as described more particularly below, is subject to approval by the shareholders of Proposal Nos. 6 and 7. The 2006 MIP will terminate on April 30, 2016, (unless earlier terminated by action of the Compensation Committee). Awards made prior to termination of the plan will remain in effect following termination of the Plan. The 2006 MIP will not replace any of the Company's other compensation plans.

This proposal is contingent upon approval of Proposal Nos. 6 and 7. If Proposal Nos. 6 and 7, which adjust the anti-dilution provisions of the Series A and Series B Preferred, are not approved, then the Company will not issue stock under the 2006 MIP without securing subsequent approval from the shareholders, even if this Proposal No. 4 is approved.

Under the terms of the 2006 MIP as proposed, Performance Units awarded under the 2006 MIP are payable in cash unless the shareholders of the Company authorize payment in shares of common stock. If the shareholders approve the issuance of shares under the 2006 MIP under this Proposal No. 4, then assuming that Proposal Nos. 6 and 7 are also approved, all awards will be payable 60% in stock and 40% in cash thereafter, except that in any event payouts will be made in cash to the extent that there are insufficient shares of common stock available for issuance under the Company's Articles of Incorporation.

The Board is seeking shareholder approval of stock issuances under the 2006 MIP in order to satisfy the requirements of Nasdaq Marketplace Rule 4350(i). It is intended that such approval apply to all shares delivered under the 2006 MIP.

The following summary of the material terms of the 2006 MIP is qualified in its entirety by the terms of the 2006 MIP, a copy of which is attached as Appendix A to this Proxy Statement.

71

#### PURPOSE OF THE 2006 MIP

The purpose of the 2006 MIP is to enable the Company to attract, retain, and reward certain key employees of the Company, and strengthen the mutuality of interests between such key employees and the Company's shareholders, by awarding deferred compensation in the form of "Performance Units," which are tied to the value of the Company's common stock.

# ADMINISTRATION OF THE 2006 MIP

Unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, the 2006 MIP will be administered by the Compensation Committee. The functions of the Compensation Committee specified in the 2006 MIP may be exercised by the Board, if and to the

extent that no Compensation Committee exists which has the authority to so administer the Plan, and if a resolution to such effect is adopted by the Board. Subject to the provisions of the 2006 MIP, the Compensation Committee shall have exclusive power to:

- o select plan participants;
- o determine the number of Performance Units to be granted to each participant; and
- o determine the time or times when Performance Units will be granted.

The Compensation Committee shall have the authority to adopt, alter and repeal such rules, guidelines and practices governing the 2006 MIP as it shall, from time to time, deem advisable; to interpret the terms and provisions of the Plan and any award issued under the 2006 MIP (and any agreements relating thereto); and to otherwise supervise the administration of the 2006 MIP.

All decisions made by the Compensation Committee pursuant to the provisions of the 2006 MIP shall be made in the Compensation Committee's sole discretion and shall be final and binding on all persons, including the Company and plan participants.

#### ELIGIBILITY AND PARTICIPATION

All key employees are eligible for participation in the 2006 MIP. The Compensation Committee has sole discretion to designate which employees are "key employees" for this purpose. The Company currently contemplates that the Chief Executive Officer and his direct reports, all of whom are executive officers, will participate in the Plan. As of June 2, 2006, this group included 8 individuals, including the Chief Executive Officer. However, a minimum of 40% of the Performance Units available for issuance under the 2006 MIP at the time of its adoption are reserved for issuance to the Chief Executive Officer. The terms of the Restructuring contemplated that Mr. McCurry would receive at least 40% of the Performance Units available under the Plan.

#### AWARDS UNDER THE PLAN

The only type of award that may be granted under the Plan is a "Performance Unit." Each vested tranche of Performance Units represents an entitlement to receive, upon the next scheduled "Payment Date" after the vesting of the tranche (explained below), a payment equal to the "Fair Market Value" on the Payment Date of the number of Company common shares equal to the number of Performance

72

Units underlying the tranche, subject to tax withholding obligations. "Fair Market Value" is generally defined as the average closing price of the Company's common stock for a 30-day trading period prior to the date of determination, unless the Compensation Committee determines otherwise. Currently, all awards are payable solely in cash. However, if this proposal is approved, each vested tranche of Performance Units will be paid 60% in common stock and 40% in cash, subject to tax withholding, except that all payments will be made in cash to the extent that there is not sufficient authorized common stock available for issuance.

The "Payment Dates" for the Performance Units will be fixed by the Compensation Committee at grant. However, a Plan participant may not receive, with respect to the total number of Performance Units granted to the participant, payments in excess of the following cumulative maximums prior to the specified dates: March 17, 2008 - 25%; March 17, 2009 - 50%; March 17, 2010 - 75%; and March 7, 2011 - 100%. All unpaid Performance Units will be paid on

April 30, 2016 or as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter. The current form of Performance Grant Agreement which is attached as Exhibit B hereto, provides that the Payment Dates may be modified by the Participants in February of each year, subject to the payment maximums described above and certain other limitations designed to comply with Section 409A of the Code, including requiring that any modification of a payment date be made at least a year prior to the originally scheduled date and that payments may not be accelerated but may only be deferred. Any such deferral must be for at least 5 years. The form of Agreement also provides that no payments may be deferred beyond April 30, 2016, and that no less than 25% of the total Performance Units granted to a participant may be paid on any given Payment Date. The form of Agreement is not a part of the Plan and may be modified by the Compensation Committee at any time, in any manner that does not conflict with the Plan, without shareholder approval.

The promises to pay deferred compensation represented by the Performance Units are unsecured, and participants have the status of general unsecured creditors of the Company, with no rights to any specific assets of the Company.

The vesting schedule for initial grants made to employees who were in the employee of the Company on March 17, 2006, the date of the closing of the Company's refinancing and exchange offer, will be as follows: 1/3 will be immediately vested and the remainder will vest 1/36 per month for each month that passes after March 17, 2006. The vesting schedule for all other grants and other terms and conditions of the Performance Units will be set by the Compensation Committee in its discretion, except with respect to the following terms provided for in the Plan document:

Termination of employment. Unvested Performance Units will be forfeited upon termination of employment, unless the termination results from a change of control, as that term is defined in the 2006 MIP, or one of the specified extraordinary corporate events as described below. Vested Performance Units will be paid out six months after termination of employment, except for termination due to a defined change of control, death or disability, as defined in the 2006 MIP.

73

- O Change of control. Unvested Performance Units will automatically vest upon a change of control, as that term is defined in the 2006 MIP.
- O Anti-dilution protection and other adjustments. Outstanding Performance Units will be proportionately adjusted upon changes in the number of outstanding shares of common stock resulting from recapitalizations, reclassifications or similar events affecting the Company's capitalization (including any Reverse Stock Split). Outstanding Performance Units will also be adjusted to reflect the issuance of common stock upon conversion of any of the Exchange Securities or upon exercise of stock options to purchase up to approximately 10.8 million shares of common stock. This means that the relationship between the aggregate appreciation of the Company's common stock and the increase in value of Performance Units will not be altered by such changes in the number of outstanding shares.
- o No voting or dividend rights. Participants will not have any entitlement to vote the underlying common stock represented by the Performance Units or to receive any dividends or participate in any other distribution upon the common stock of the Company, except as described above under anti-dilution protection and other adjustments.

- o Non-transferable. The Performance Units may not be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated in any manner, other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution.
- o Extraordinary corporate events. Participants who are still employed by the Company will be entitled to receive payment for all of their Performance Units, whether or not previously vested, immediately prior to the consummation of certain extraordinary corporate events, including liquidation and dissolution, and certain changes in the ownership or effective control of the Company and certain changes in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets. These events are more specifically defined in the 2006 MIP, which is appended to this Proxy Statement as Appendix A.
- o Death and Disability. All vested Performance Units will be paid out upon a participant's death or disability, as defined in the 2006 MIP.

#### NUMBER OF PERFORMANCE UNITS AND SHARES ISSUABLE UNDER THE PLAN

The maximum number of Performance Units that may be issued under the 2006 MIP is 33.8 million, which is 10% of the sum of: (i) the number of common shares outstanding on March 17, 2006; (ii) those issuable upon conversion of the Exchange Securities; and (iii) those issuable upon exercise of stock options to purchase up to approximately 10.8 million shares of common stock, which was the number of outstanding options as of May 31, 2006, the initial date the 2006 MIP was approved by the Company's Board of Directors. The number of Performance Units available will also be adjusted upon any recapitalization, reclassification, or similar event affecting the Company's outstanding capital, including any Reverse Stock Split. The maximum number of Common Shares which may be issuable under the Plan if this Proposal is approved is 21 million, prior to any Reverse Split and subject to adjustment for certain reorganizations, stock splits and recapitalizations.

74

#### AMENDMENT AND EARLY TERMINATION

The 2006 MIP allows amendment at any time by the Board of Directors, except as otherwise required by law or Nasdaq Marketplace Rules. Certain material amendments, such as increasing the number of shares that could be issued, changing the formula by which Performance Units are paid, expanding the types of awards that may be granted, materially expanding the class of participants or materially extending the term of the Plan may be subject to shareholder approval under Nasdaq listing requirements. The 2006 MIP may be terminated at any time by the Compensation Committee.

#### FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following is a general description of the federal income tax consequences of compensation paid under the 2006 MIP. This summary does not address any state, local or other non-federal tax consequences associated with the payment of compensation under the 2006 MIP. This discussion is intended for the information of shareholders considering how to vote at the annual meeting and not as tax guidance to individuals who participate in the 2006 MIP. Participants in the 2006 MIP should consult their own tax advisors to determine the tax consequences to them based on their own particular circumstances.

A participant will not recognize income upon the grant of a Performance

Unit. The participant will recognize ordinary income at the time that stock or cash is delivered pursuant to a Performance Unit in the following amounts:

- o If payment is in cash, the amount of the cash delivered;
- o If payment is in stock, the fair market value of the stock delivered, on the date of delivery.

Section 409A of the Code

Section 409A was added to the Internal Revenue Code by the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004. It is generally effective January 1, 2005 and applies broadly to most forms of deferred compensation, including certain types of phantom equity plans like the MIP. Section 409A provides strict rules for elections to defer (if any) and the events upon which payments may be made under the Plan. If the requirements of Section 409A are not met, recipients of deferred compensation may suffer adverse tax consequences, including taxation at the time of vesting of an award and interest and penalties on any deferred income. However, the failure to comply with Section 409A would not impact the Company's ability to deduct deferred compensation. Although the IRS has issued limited guidance on the interpretation of this new law, and it is not clear how Section 409A applies to many types of equity-based compensation, the Company does not intend to grant any awards under the Plan that would not comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code.

A participant will be subject to withholding for federal (and generally for state and local, income taxes) at the time the participant recognizes ordinary income under the rules described above. The tax basis in any common stock received by a participant as payment on a Performance Unit will equal the amount recognized by the participant as ordinary income under the rules described

75

above. Upon a subsequent sale of the common stock, any gain or loss realized by the participant will be capital gain or loss, short- or long-term depending on the participant's holding period for the stock prior to the sale.

Deductibility -- In General

Subject to the discussion below, the Company will be entitled to a deduction for federal income tax purposes that corresponds as to the timing and amount of compensation income recognized by a participant under the foregoing rules.

Tax Code Limitations on Deductibility

In order for the amounts described above to be deductible by the Company, such amounts must constitute reasonable compensation for services rendered or to be rendered and must be ordinary and necessary business expenses.

The ability of the Company to obtain a deduction for future payments under the 2006 MIP could be limited by the golden parachute rules of Section 280G of the Code. These rules could apply to amounts paid to certain participants if, following a change of control of the Company, the amounts paid to such participants under the 2006 MIP, and any other compensation paid or deemed paid to such participants that is contingent on a change of control of the Company, has a present value of at least three times the participant's average annual compensation from the Company over the prior five years (the "average compensation"). In that event, all compensation contingent on a change of control (including an amount paid pursuant to the 2006 MIP) that exceeds the participant's average annual compensation, adjusted to take into account any

portion thereof shown to be reasonable compensation, is not deductible by the Company. Such compensation is also subject to a nondeductible 20% excise tax, in addition to regular income tax, in the hands of the participant. The golden parachute rules of Section 280G of the Code generally apply to employees or other individuals who perform services for the Company if, within the 12-month period preceding the change in control, the individual is an officer of the Company, a shareholder owning more than 1% of the stock of the Company, or a member of the group consisting of the lesser of the highest paid 1% of the employees of the Company or the highest paid 250 employees of the Company.

In addition, Section 162 (m) of the Code generally disallows a public company's deduction for compensation in excess of \$1 million paid in any taxable year to the company's chief executive officer and any of its other four highest compensated officers (a "Senior Executive Participant"). The determination of whether a person is a Senior Executive Participant is made as of the last day of the company's fiscal year. Compensation that qualifies as "performance-based compensation," however, is excluded from the \$1 million deductibility cap. The Performance Units will not qualify as performance-based compensation for purposes of Section 162 (m) of the Code.

76

The discussion set forth above is intended only as a summary and does not purport to be a complete enumeration or analysis of all potential tax effects relevant to recipients of awards under the 2006 MIP.

#### NEW PLAN BENEFITS

Because the Compensation Committee has complete discretion to determine the number and selection of award recipients as well as the vesting requirements and other terms of Performance Units, and because the future value of the Company's common stock is uncertain, it is not possible to determine the amounts, if any, that will actually be paid out under the 2006 MIP. The terms of the Restructuring contemplated that Mr. Curry would receive at least 40% of the Performance Units available under the Plan.

#### EXISTING EQUITY COMPENSATION PLANS

For information about the Company's other equity compensation plans, see "Executive Compensation - Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans" above.

### CERTAIN INTERESTS OF DIRECTORS

In considering the recommendation of the Board of Directors with respect to the 2006 MIP, shareholders should be aware that members of the Board of Directors have certain interests that may present them with conflicts of interest in connection with the Proposal to approve the 2006 MIP. In particular, Mr. McCurry is eligible to participate in the 2006 MIP. Nevertheless, the Board of Directors believes that approval of the issuance of common stock under the 2006 MIP will advance the interests of the Company and its shareholders by encouraging officers and key employees to make significant contributions to the long term success of the Company, further aligning the interests of key officers with the Company's shareholders, and reducing the amount of cash flow expenditures necessitated by payouts under the 2006 MIP.

The terms of the Restructuring Support Agreement (as amended and restated February 1, 2006) contemplated the implementation of a new Management Incentive Plan, as further described above. Messrs. Davis, Dills, Lind, Mazzilli, and

Rosenberg were selected to serve as directors of the Company by the prior Board and the members of the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee, pursuant to an arrangement set forth in the Restructuring Support Agreement.

REQUIRED VOTE

In order to approve this proposal, a majority of the total votes cast by all shareholders entitled to vote (including holders of both common and Series A Preferred stock) must vote in favor of the proposal. However, even if this Proposal No. 4 is approved, the Company will not issue any stock under the 2006 MIP unless Proposal Nos. 6 and 7 are also approved, without seeking additional shareholder approval.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE ISSUANCE OF COMMON STOCK UNDER THE 2006 MIP.

77

#### PROPOSAL NO. 5

#### INCREASE IN AUTHORIZED SHARES OF SERIES B PREFERRED STOCK

The Board of Directors has approved a proposal to amend the Company's Articles of Incorporation to increase the number of shares of 10.0% Senior Series B Convertible Participating Preferred Stock (the "Series B Preferred"), no par value per share, liquidation preference \$480.00 per share, which the Company is authorized to issue. The amendment, if approved, would not alter the par value of each share of preferred stock (which is currently no par value per share). The Company has not issued any shares of the Series B Preferred as of the date of this proxy statement. The number of authorized shares of Series B Preferred Stock is currently 125,000. The Board of Directors is proposing to increase the authorized number of shares of Series B Preferred to 264,000. The terms of the Series B Preferred are described in more detail at "Proposal No. 2 - Increase in Authorized Common Shares." The Proposal would be effected by an amendment to the last sentence of Section 5.1(a) of the Company's Articles of Incorporation to delete the number "125,000" and replace it with the number "264,000."

#### REASONS FOR THE PROPOSAL

As described at "Proposal No. 2 - Increase in Authorized Common Shares - the Restructuring," in March 2006 the Company issued approximately \$59.8 million of the New Convertible Notes. As explained in more detail in Proposal No. 2, unless the Common Conversion Rights Date occurs sooner, on August 15, 2006, the New Convertible Notes will become convertible (at the election of the holder) into Series B Preferred until the occurrence (if ever) of the Common Conversion Rights Date. The initial conversion rate will be 2.083 shares of Series B Preferred per \$1,000 principal amount of New Convertible Notes, subject to adjustment. Currently the Articles of Incorporation provide for sufficient shares to accommodate the conversion of all the New Convertible Notes into the Series B Preferred. However, the Company does not have sufficient authorized shares of Series B Preferred to accommodate the potential conversion of the additional New Convertible Notes which would be issued if the Company elects to make its scheduled interest payments under the notes by issuing additional New Convertible Notes.

The New Convertible Notes provide that the Company may elect to pay interest on the notes by issuing additional New Convertible Notes. If the

Company elected to make all of the scheduled interest payments in the form of additional notes, the total outstanding New Convertible Notes would increase by approximately \$37.6 million to approximately \$97.4 million. To accommodate the potential conversion of these additional notes, the Company would need approximately 78,000 additional authorized shares of Series B Preferred. Without authorization for the additional Series B Preferred, the Company would not be able to exercise its option to make the interest payments in notes instead of cash without obtaining an amendment to the indenture for the New Convertible Notes. The Board believes that it is important to conserve the Company's cash resources as it continues to implement the Company's restructuring and the recovery of the Company's operating business.

78

In addition, the indenture for the New Convertible Notes requires the Company to use its best efforts to maintain a ratio at least 130% of (a) authorized shares of Series B Preferred Stock to (b) the full number of shares of Series B Preferred stock then issuable upon the conversion of all New Convertible Notes outstanding. Without authorization of an additional 139,000 shares of Series B Preferred, the Company will not be able to meet this requirement. The Board of Directors believes it is important to comply with the terms of the indenture.

For the above reasons, the Board of Directors believes that it is in the best interests of the Company, the Series A Preferred shareholders, and the common shareholders to provide for the increase in the authorized shares of the Series B Preferred.

### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 5 will require the affirmative vote by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date, voting as a separate class. The Proposal does not require a vote by the holders of the outstanding shares of common stock.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE INCREASE OF SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK AS PROVIDED IN THIS PROPOSAL NO. 5.

79

#### PROPOSAL NO. 6

# AMENDMENT TO ANTI-DILUTION PROVISIONS OF SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

The Board of Directors has approved a proposal to amend the Company's Articles of Incorporation to amend the terms of the 9.0% Senior Series A Convertible Participating Preferred Stock (the "Series A Preferred"), no par value per share, liquidation preference \$120.00 per share, which the Company is authorized to issue. The amendment, if approved, would not alter the par value of each share of preferred stock (which is currently no par value per share). As of June 2, 2006, the number of authorized shares of Series A Preferred Stock was 125,000, and the number of outstanding shares of Series A Preferred was 117,417 shares. The Proposal would be effected by an amendment to Section 4.4(e) of the

Company's Articles of Incorporation. Section 4.4(e) would be amended to add the following language to the end thereof:

"Notwithstanding the foregoing, no adjustment shall be made to the conversion price of the Series A Preferred Stock or the number of shares issuable upon such conversion due to any conversion of the Company's 10% senior convertible notes due 2011, Series A Preferred Stock or Series B Preferred Stock, if any, or the exercise of any stock option."

Under the Company's Articles of Incorporation, this proposal must be approved by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date voting as a separate class and in addition must be approved by a majority of the shares of the common stock and a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date voting together as a single class.

### REASONS FOR THE PROPOSAL

As described at "Proposal No. 4 - Approval of Issuance of Shares under 2006 Management Incentive Plan," in January 2006 the Board of Directors authorized a 2006 MIP, as contemplated by the Restructuring Support Agreement. Final adoption of a revised 2006 MIP, as more particularly described at "Proposal No. 4 -Approval of Issuance of Shares under 2006 Management Incentive Plan," is subject to approval by the shareholders of Proposals Nos. 6 and 7. The Board of Directors believes that the 2006 MIP is an important tool for the Company to use to attract and retain management talent. Further, due to the Company's cash constraints, the Board believes that it is important for the Compensation Committee to have the flexibility to pay Performance Units under the 2006 MIP in stock. The Board also believes that it is important to fulfill the terms of the Restructuring as originally agreed upon in the Restructuring Support Agreement. Finally, the Board also believes that it is not in the Company's best interest for the Series A Preferred to receive anti-dilution protection for option exercises, since this was not specifically bargained for in the Restructuring Support Agreement and since the Company took into account potential dilution from option exercises when negotiating the terms of the exchange securities with the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee.

80

Under the present terms of the Series A Preferred, the Series A Preferred is entitled to anti-dilution adjustments that are at least as favorable as those provided under the 2006 MIP with respect to the Performance Units. The 2006 MIP as currently proposed would provide adjustment to both the number of Performance Units that may be granted under the 2006 MIP and to the number of Performance Units held by an individual participant upon every conversion of a New Convertible Note or a share of Series A Preferred or Series B Preferred, as well as the exercise of any Company stock option. Thus, if the 2006 MIP were implemented as currently proposed, without the amendment described in this Proposal, the Series A Preferred would become entitled to anti-dilution adjustments upon every such conversion and exercise.

Such adjustments would have a dilutive effect on the holders of the Company's equity and equity awards outstanding under the Company's stock incentive plans. Consideration of the dilutive effects may inhibit the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee from finalizing the 2006 MIP, and thus frustrate its intended objectives. The 2006 MIP already includes several limitations on the number of awards that may be granted and the Board of Directors believes that these limitations are sufficient to provide adequate protection to the holders of the Series A Preferred.

In addition, implementation of the 2006 MIP without this amendment would mean that the issuance of common shares upon conversion of each share of Series A Preferred, as well as upon conversion of any Series B Preferred and New Convertible Notes, would cause an adjustment to the conversion rate for the Series A Preferred. Thus, if a person exercised more than one share of the Series A Preferred, each share would convert at a successively lower price. This results in a constantly changing conversion ratio and a degree of dilution to the common shareholders which is higher than was intended by the Board and the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee when they agreed upon the terms of the Exchange Securities. The Board of Directors believes that an amendment is needed to prevent these unintended consequences.

For the above reasons, the Board of Directors believes that it is in the best interests of the Company, the Series A Preferred shareholders, and the common shareholders to provide for the proposed amendment to the Series A Preferred.

#### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 6 will require the affirmative vote by: (i) a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date voting as a separate class; plus (ii) a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the holders of the shares of the common stock and Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date, voting together as a single class.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT OF THE ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AS PROVIDED IN THIS PROPOSAL NO. 6.

81

#### PROPOSAL NO. 7

# AMENDMENT TO ANTI-DILUTION PROVISIONS OF SERIES B PREFERRED STOCK

The Board of Directors has approved a proposal to amend the Company's Articles of Incorporation to amend the terms of the 10.0% Senior Series B Convertible Participating Preferred Stock (the "Series B Preferred"), no par value per share, liquidation preference \$480.00 per share, which the Company is authorized to issue. The amendment, if approved, would not alter the par value of each share of preferred stock (which is currently no par value per share). The number of authorized shares of Series B Preferred Stock is currently 125,000, subject to increase upon approval of Proposal No. 5. There are no outstanding shares of Series B Preferred as of the date of this proxy statement. The terms of the Series B Preferred are described in more detail at "Proposal No. 2 - Increase in Authorized Common Shares." The Proposal would be effected by an amendment to Section 5.4(e) of the Company's Articles of Incorporation. Section 5.4(e) would be amended to add the following language to the end thereof:

"Notwithstanding the foregoing, no adjustment shall be made to the conversion price of the Series B Preferred Stock or the number of shares issuable upon such conversion due to any conversion of the Company's 10% senior convertible notes due 2011, Series A Preferred Stock or Series B Preferred Stock, if any, or the exercise of any stock option."

Under the Company's Articles of Incorporation, this proposal must be approved by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date.

#### REASONS FOR THE PROPOSAL

As described at "Proposal No. 4 - Approval of Issuance of Shares under 2006 Management Incentive Plan," in January 2006 the Board of Directors authorized a 2006 MIP, as contemplated by the Restructuring Support Agreement. Final adoption of a revised 2006 MIP, as more particularly described at "Proposal No. 4 -Approval of Issuance of Shares under 2006 Management Incentive Plan," is subject to approval by the shareholders of Proposals Nos. 6 and 7. The Board of Directors believes that the 2006 MIP is an important tool for the Company to use to attract and retain management talent. Further, due to the Company's cash constraints, the Board believes that it is important for the Compensation Committee to have the flexibility to pay Performance Units under the 2006 MIP in stock. The Board also believes that it is important to fulfill the terms of the Restructuring as originally agreed upon in the Restructuring Support Agreement. Finally, the Board also believes that it is not in the Company's best interest for the Series B Preferred to receive anti-dilution protection for option exercises, since this was not specifically bargained for in the Restructuring Support Agreement and since the Company took into account potential dilution from option exercises when negotiating the terms of the exchange securities with the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee.

82

Under the present terms of the Series B Preferred, the Series B Preferred (if any is ever issued) will be entitled to anti-dilution adjustments that are at least as favorable as those provided under the 2006 MIP with respect to the Performance Units. The 2006 MIP as currently proposed would provide adjustment to both the number of Performance Units that may be granted under the 2006 MIP and to the number of Performance Units held by an individual participant upon every conversion of a New Convertible Note or a share of Series A Preferred or Series B Preferred, as well as the exercise of any Company stock option. Thus, if the 2006 MIP were implemented as currently proposed, without the amendment described in this Proposal, the Series B Preferred would become entitled to anti-dilution adjustments upon every such conversion and exercise.

Such adjustments would have a dilutive effect on the holders of the Company's equity and equity awards outstanding under the Company's stock incentive plans. Consideration of the dilutive effects may inhibit the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee from granting additional awards under the 2006 MIP, and thus limit the usefulness of the 2006 MIP in achieving its objectives. The 2006 MIP already includes several limitations on the number of awards that may be granted and the Board of Directors believes that these limitations are sufficient to provide adequate protection to the holders of the Series B Preferred.

In addition, implementation of the 2006 MIP without this amendment would mean that conversion of each share of Series B Preferred (as well as the Series A Preferred and New Convertible Notes) would cause an adjustment to the conversion rate for the Series B Preferred. Thus, if a person exercised more than one share of the Series B Preferred, each share would convert at a successively lower price. This results in a constantly changing conversion ratio and a degree of dilution to the common shareholders which is higher than was intended by the Board and the Ad Hoc Bondholders Committee when they agreed upon the terms of the Exchange Securities. The Board of Directors believes that an

amendment is needed to prevent these unintended consequences.

For the above reasons, the Board of Directors believes that it is in the best interests of the Company, the Series A Preferred shareholders, and the common shareholders to provide for the proposed amendment to the Series B Preferred.

#### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 7 will require the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT OF THE ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AS PROVIDED IN THIS PROPOSAL NO. 7.

83

#### PROPOSAL NO. 8

# AMENDMENT TO VOTING PROVISION OF SERIES A PREFERRED STOCK

The Board of Directors has approved a proposal to amend the Company's Articles of Incorporation to amend the terms of the Series A Preferred. The amendment, if approved, would not alter the par value of each share of preferred stock (which is currently no par value per share). As of June 2, 2006 the number of authorized shares of Series A Preferred Stock was 125,000, and the number of outstanding shares was 117,417. The Proposal would be effected by an amendment to Section 4.6 of the Company's Articles of Incorporation. Section 4.6 would be amended to read as follows (language to be added is underlined; language to be removed is in brackets):

"Section 4.6. Voting as Separate Class. Any amendment, modification or repeal of the terms of the Corporation's Articles of Incorporation OR THE BYLAWS relating to the Series A Preferred Stock that would materially adversely affect the powers, preferences, or rights of the Series A Preferred Stock [OR THE BYLAWS] including but not limited to modifications resulting from or in connection with any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, will require the approval of holders of at least a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock and Series B Preferred Stock, if any, voting together as a separate class. In addition, without the affirmative vote or consent of holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock and Series B Preferred Stock, if any, voting together as a separate class, the Corporation shall not authorize, create, or increase the authorized or issued amount of any class or series of equity securities ranking senior or pari passu with the Series A Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends or the distribution of assets upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation."

Under the Company's Articles of Incorporation, this proposal must be approved by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date voting as a separate class and in addition must be approved by a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the common stock and Series A

Preferred voting together as a single class.

#### REASONS FOR THE PROPOSAL

Under the terms of the Company's Bylaws and the Georgia Business Corporation Code, the Board of Directors generally has the authority to amend the Bylaws without approval from the holders of the Company's common or preferred stock. In connection with the Restructuring in March 2006, the Board of Directors established the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred and set the terms of both series of preferred stock. As approved by the Board of Directors, the voting rights provisions of the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred state that they will have the right to vote together as a separate

84

class on any amendment to the Articles that adversely affects the rights of either group, "or the bylaws." The placement of the phrase "or the bylaws" makes it appear that the holders of Series A Preferred and Series B Preferred stock have the right to veto any Bylaw amendment, whether it adversely affects them or not. In establishing the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred stock the board did not intend to limit its own authority to amend the Bylaws except in instances where such an amendment would adversely affect the Series A Preferred or the Series B Preferred stock.

The Board of Directors believes that an amendment to the terms of the Series A Preferred is needed to make it clear that the Board of Directors may approve most amendments to the Bylaws without seeking shareholder approval. Otherwise, even relatively minor revisions to the Bylaws would require the Board of Directors to call a meeting of the preferred shareholders, which would be a cumbersome and expensive process for the Company.

For the above reasons, the Board of Directors believes that it is in the best interests of the Company, the Series A Preferred shareholders, and the common shareholders to provide for the proposed amendment to the Series A Preferred.

#### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 8 will require the affirmative vote by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date voting as a separate class and in addition must be approved by a majority of the votes entitled to be cast by the common stock and Series A Preferred voting together as a single class.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT OF THE ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AS PROVIDED IN THIS PROPOSAL NO. 8.

85

PROPOSAL NO. 9

AMENDMENT TO VOTING PROVISIONS OF SERIES B PREFERRED STOCK

The Board of Directors has approved a proposal to amend the Company's

Articles of Incorporation to amend the terms of the 10% Senior Series B Convertible Participating Preferred Stock (the "Series B Preferred"), no par value per share, liquidation preference \$480.00 per share, which the Company is authorized to issue. The amendment, if approved, would not alter the par value of each share of preferred stock (which is currently no par value per share). The number of authorized shares of Series B Preferred Stock is currently 125,000. There are no shares of Series B Preferred Stock outstanding as of the date of this proxy statement. The terms of the Series B Preferred are described in more detail at "Proposal No. 2 - Increase in Authorized Common Shares." The Proposal would be effected by an amendment to Section 5.6 of the Company's Articles of Incorporation. Section 5.6 would be amended to read as follows (language to be added is underlined; language to be removed is in brackets):

"Section 5.6. Voting as Separate Class. Any amendment, modification or repeal of the terms of the Corporation's Articles of Incorporation OR THE BYLAWS relating to the Series B Preferred Stock that would materially adversely affect the powers, preferences, or rights of the Series B Preferred Stock [OR THE BYLAWS] including but not limited to modifications resulting from or in connection with any merger, consolidation or sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the Corporation, will require the approval of holders of at least a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock and Series B Preferred Stock, if any, voting together as a separate class. In addition, without the affirmative vote or consent of holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock and Series B Preferred Stock, if any, voting together as a separate class, the Corporation shall not authorize, create, or increase the authorized or issued amount of any class or series of equity securities ranking senior or pari passu with the Series B Preferred Stock with respect to the payment of dividends or the distribution of assets upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation."

Under the Company's Articles of Incorporation, this proposal must be approved by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date.

#### REASONS FOR THE PROPOSAL

Under the terms of the Company's Bylaws and the Georgia Business Corporation Code, the Board of Directors generally has the authority to amend the Bylaws without approval from the holders of the Company's common or preferred stock. In connection with the Restructuring in March 2006, the Board of Directors established the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred and set the terms of both series of preferred stock. As approved by the Board of Directors, the voting rights provisions of the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred state that each of the two groups will have the right to vote as a separate class on any amendment to the Articles that adversely affects the

86

rights of that group, "or the bylaws." The placement of the phrase "or the bylaws" makes it appear that the holders of Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred stock have the right to veto any Bylaw amendment, whether it adversely affects them or not. In establishing the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred stock the board did not intend to limit its own authority to amend the Bylaws except in instances where such an amendment would adversely affect the Series A Preferred and the Series B Preferred stock.

The Board of Directors believes that an amendment to the terms of the Series B Preferred is needed to make it clear that the Board of Directors may

approve most amendments to the Bylaws without seeking shareholder approval. Otherwise, even relatively minor revisions to the Bylaws would require the Board of Directors to call a meeting of the preferred shareholders, which would be a cumbersome and expensive process for the Company.

For the above reasons, the Board of Directors believes that it is in the best interests of the Company, the Series A Preferred shareholders, and the common shareholders to provide for the proposed amendment to the Series B Preferred.

#### REQUIRED VOTE

Approval of the amendment proposed in this Proposal No. 9 will require the affirmative vote by a majority of the shares of Series A Preferred outstanding as of the Record Date.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS VOTING FOR APPROVAL OF THE AMENDMENT OF THE ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION AS PROVIDED IN THIS PROPOSAL NO. 9.

87

#### SHAREHOLDER PROPOSALS

Shareholders who, in accordance with Securities and Exchange Commission Rule 14a-8, wish to present proposals for inclusion in the Company's proxy materials to be distributed in connection with next year's Annual Meeting of Shareholders must submit their proposals so that they are received at the Company's principal executive offices no later than the close of business on Wednesday, March 7, 2007. As the rules of the SEC make clear, simply submitting a proposal does not guarantee that it will be included.

In accordance with the Company's Bylaws, in order to be properly brought before the 2007 Annual Meeting, a shareholder's notice of the matter the shareholder wishes to present, or the person or persons the shareholder wishes to nominate as a director, must be delivered to the Secretary of the Company at its principal executive offices no less than 90 days, and no more than 120 days before the first anniversary of the date of this proxy statement. As a result, any notice given by a shareholder pursuant to these provisions of the Company's Bylaws (and not pursuant to the SEC's Rule 14a-8) must be received no earlier than Wednesday, March 7, 2007, and no later than Friday, April 6, 2007, unless the Company's Annual Meeting date in 2007 is more than 30 days before or after August 11. SEC rules permit management to vote proxies in its discretion with respect to such matters if we advise shareholders how management intends to vote. If the Company's 2007 Annual Meeting date is advanced or delayed by more than 30 days from August 11, 2007, then proposals must be received no later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day before the 2007 Annual Meeting or the 10th day following the date on which the meeting date is first publicly announced.

To be in proper form, a shareholder's notice must include the specified information concerning the proposal or nominee as described in the Company's Bylaws. A shareholder who wishes to submit a proposal or nomination is encouraged to seek independent counsel about the requirements imposed by the Company's Bylaws and SEC regulations. The Company will not consider any proposal or nomination that does not meet the Bylaw requirements and the SEC's requirements for submitting a proposal or nomination.

NOTICES OF INTENTION TO PRESENT PROPOSALS AT THE 2007 ANNUAL MEETING SHOULD BE ADDRESSED TO SECRETARY, PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC., 600 GALLERIA PARKWAY, SUITE 100, ATLANTA, GA 30339. THE COMPANY RESERVES THE RIGHT TO REJECT, RULE OUT OF ORDER, OR TAKE OTHER APPROPRIATE ACTION WITH RESPECT TO ANY PROPOSAL THAT DOES NOT COMPLY WITH THESE AND OTHER APPLICABLE REQUIREMENTS.

#### DELIVERY OF DOCUMENTS TO SHAREHOLDERS SHARING AN ADDRESS

Only one copy of this proxy statement and the documents accompanying it is being delivered to multiple beneficial shareholders who share an address, unless the Company or its authorized agents have received contrary instructions from any such shareholder. These documents are available on the Company's web site, WWW.PRGX.COM. In addition, the Company will deliver promptly, upon written or oral request, a separate copy of this proxy statement and all other enclosed documents to any shareholder to which a single copy was delivered at a shared

88

address. Any instructions to receive a separate copy of such mailings in the future, or request to receive a copy of this proxy statement or enclosed documents, may be made in writing or by telephone to the Company's Secretary, Victor A. Allums, at PRG-Schultz International, Inc., 600 Galleria Parkway, Suite 100, Atlanta, Georgia 30339, (770) 779-3900. If you are a beneficial holder and have previously provided a broker with permission to receive only one copy of these materials at a shared address, you must provide any revocation of such permission to that broker.

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS

The Accounting Firm of BDO Seidman, LLP has been selected by the Audit Committee of the Company's Board of Directors to serve as the Company's independent auditors for fiscal 2006. The accounting firm of KPMG LLP served as the independent auditors of the Company with respect to fiscal years 2005, 2004 and 2003.

On May 18, 2006, the Chairman of the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of PRG-Schultz International, Inc. ("the Company") received a letter from KPMG LLP ("KPMG") stating that the client-auditor relationship between KPMG and the Company had ceased. This letter followed an earlier verbal notice received that day by the Chairman of the Audit Committee of the Company to the effect that KPMG declined to stand for reelection in response to the Company's request for proposals from several independent accounting firms to serve a three year engagement as the Company's independent auditor.

The audit reports of KPMG LLP on the consolidated financial statements of the Company as of and for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 did not contain an adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion, and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles, except that KPMG LLP's audit report on the consolidated financial statements of the Company as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005 contained a separate paragraph stating that "the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Notes 1 and 8 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company has substantial debt obligations and, during 2005, it was required to enter into a forbearance agreement to obtain covenant relief. The Company has incurred significant losses in each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005 and has a shareholders' deficit of \$102.4 million at December 31, 2005. Realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business are dependent on, among other things, the Company's ability to

return to profitability, to complete planned restructuring activities and to generate positive cash flows from operations, as well as maintaining credit facilities adequate to conduct its business. These matters raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regard to these matters are also described in Note 1. The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty."

The audit report of KPMG LLP on management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005 did not contain an adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion, and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles, except that KPMG LLP's report indicates that the Company did not maintain effective internal

89

control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005 because of the effect of material weaknesses on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria and contains an explanatory paragraph that states that the Company identified material weaknesses relating to company level controls and internal controls over revenue recognition.

The audit report of KPMG LLP on management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004 did not contain an adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion, and was not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles, except that KPMG LLP's report indicates that the Company did not maintain effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004 because of the effect of material weaknesses on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria and contains an explanatory paragraph that states that the Company identified material weaknesses relating to internal controls over accounting for revenue and the reserve for estimated refunds and internal controls over the Company's income tax accounting practices.

During the fiscal years ended December 31, 2004 and December 31, 2005 and the subsequent interim period through May 18, 2006, the Company had no disagreements with KPMG on any matter of accounting principles or practice, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure, which, if not resolved to the satisfaction of KPMG, would have caused them to make reference to the subject matter of such disagreements in connection with its reports.

Except for the material weaknesses described above, during the Company's fiscal years ended December 31, 2004 and 2005, and in the subsequent interim period through May 18, 2006, there were no "reportable events" as defined in Regulation S-K Item 304(a)(1)(v).

On June27, 2006, the Audit Committee selected BDO Seidman, LLP as the Company's independent registered public accountants for fiscal 2006. During the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 and the subsequent interim period through June27, 2006, the Company did not consult with BDO Seidman regarding either (1) the application of accounting principles to a specified transaction, either completed or proposed, or the type of audit opinion that might be rendered on the Company's consolidated financial statements or (2) the subject matter of a disagreement or reportable event as those terms are defined in Items 304(a)(1)(iv) and (v), respectively, of Regulation S-K. Representatives of BDO Seidman are expected to attend the annual meeting, will have the opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so, and will be available to answer appropriate questions. Representatives of KPMG are not expected to attend the

meeting, but should they choose to do so, they will also have the opportunity to make a statement and answer appropriate questions.

#### FINANCIAL AND OTHER INFORMATION

Financial Statements and Supplementary Financial Information. This information is provided in the Company's Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005, and the Company's Form 10-Q/A for the period ended March 31, 2006, which accompany this Proxy Statement and are incorporated by reference herein.

90

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Financial Statements. Set forth below are unaudited pro forma condensed financial statements which give effect to the following restructuring transactions, which occurred on March 17, 2006, as if each such transaction occurred on the date at the beginning of the period indicated:

- o the tender and cancellation of \$124,530,000 of the existing notes due November 2006;
- o the issuance of new senior notes, new senior convertible notes and new series A convertible preferred stock;
- o the repayment in full of the prior senior secured credit facility and bridge loan;
- o the borrowings under the new senior secured credit facility.

The following unaudited pro forma condensed statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2005 and for the three months ended March 31, 2006 are for informational purposes only, are not indications of future performance, and should not be considered indicative of actual results that would have been achieved had the restructuring transactions actually been consummated on the date or at the beginning of the period presented. Further, the unaudited pro forma condensed financial statements are based on, and should be read in conjunction with the Company's consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005 and the Company's unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2006, and related notes thereto and "management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations" for each such period, all of which are incorporated by reference into this proxy statement.

The unaudited pro forma financial statements do not reflect any adjustments, or take into account any award grants, vesting or distributions in cash or common stock that have been or will be made under the 2006 MIP. Nor do they reflect any adjustment that may be required by a Reverse Stock Split.

91

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.

\_\_\_\_\_

(Dollars in Thousands) FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2005	AS REPORTED	ADJUSTME
Revenues Cost of revenues	\$292,152 195,091	
Gross margin Selling, general and administrative expenses Impairment charges Restructuring expense	97,061 111,439 170,375 11,550	
Operating loss Interest expense Interest income	(196,303) (8,936) 545	(8,3
Loss from continuing operations before income taxes and discontinued operations	(204,694)	(8,3
Income taxes	821	
Loss from continuing operations	(205,515)	(8,3
Dividends on preferred stock		1,3
Loss from continuing operations attributable to common shareholders	(\$205,515) =======	* ' *
Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share: Earnings (loss) from continuing operations	(\$3.31)	-
Weighted-average shares outstanding:  Basic Diluted	62,012 62,012	

- (a) Represents the net change in interest expense assuming the completion of the exchange and senior credit facility transactions as of the beginning of the year.
- (b) Represents the dividends accrued for the Series A convertible preferred stock.
- (c) Excludes \$10.1 million nonrecurring charges related to the loss on financial restructuring.
- (d) Any pro forma tax effect is assumed to be offset by a change in the deferred tax asset valuation allowance.

#### PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.

\_\_\_\_\_

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Operations (Dollars in Thousands)

THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2006	AS REPORTED	ADJUS
Revenues Cost of revenues	\$65,538 46,279	\$
Gross margin	19,259	
Selling, general and administrative expenses Operational restructuring expense	15,872 408	
Operating income	2 <b>,</b> 979	
Interest expense, net Loss on financial restructuring	(2,543) (10,129)	(1 10
Loss from continuing operations before income taxes and discontinued operations	(9 <b>,</b> 693)	8
Income taxes	650	
Loss from continuing operations	(10,343)	8
Dividends on preferred stock	4 9 ——	
Loss from continuing operations attributable to common shareholders	(\$10,392)	\$8 =====
Basic and diluted earnings (loss) per common share: Earnings (loss) from continuing operations	(\$0.17)	
Weighted-average shares outstanding: Basic Diluted	62,113 62,113	

- (a) Represents the net change in interest expense assuming the completion of the exchange and senior credit facility transactions as of the beginning of the period.
- (b) To exclude the \$10.1 million nonrecurring charges related to the loss on financial restructuring.
- (c) Represents the adjustment to dividends accrued for the Series A convertible preferred stock pro forma the completion of the exchange

transaction as of the beginning of the period.

(d) Any pro forma tax effect is assumed to be offset by a change in the deferred tax asset valuation allowance.

93

Set forth below is a copy of the Report of KPMG LLP with respect to the Company's financial statements as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and for the three years ended December 31, 2005, which are contained in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, and are incorporated by reference herein.

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders PRG-Schultz International, Inc.:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of PRG-Schultz International, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders' equity (deficit), and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005. In connection with our audits of the consolidated financial statements, we have also audited the financial statement schedule as listed in Item 15(a)(2). These consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedule are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements and financial statements and financial statement schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of PRG-Schultz International, Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also in our opinion, the related financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared assuming that the Company will continue as a going concern. As discussed in Notes 1 and 8 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company has substantial debt obligations and, during 2005, it was required to enter into a forbearance agreement to obtain covenant relief. The Company has incurred significant losses in each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005 and has a shareholders' deficit of \$102.4 million at December 31, 2005. Realization of

assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business are dependent on, among other things, the Company's ability to return to profitability, to complete planned restructuring activities and to generate positive cash flows from operations, as well as maintaining credit facilities adequate to conduct its business. These matters raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. Management's plans in regard to these matters are also described in Note 1. The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments that might result from the outcome of this uncertainty.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, based on criteria established in Internal Control-Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO), and our report dated March 17, 2006 expressed an unqualified opinion on management's assessment of, and an adverse opinion on the effective operation of, internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ KPMG LLP Atlanta, Georgia March 17, 2006

94

#### INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

This Proxy Statement incorporates the following previously filed reports by reference:

- o the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005; and
- o the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2006, as restated on Form 10-Q/A.

The Company is also delivering the above-referenced reports to the shareholders with this proxy statement.

IT IS IMPORTANT THAT PROXIES BE RETURNED PROMPTLY. SHAREHOLDERS WHO DO NOT EXPECT TO ATTEND THE MEETING IN PERSON ARE URGED TO SIGN, COMPLETE, DATE AND RETURN THE PROXY CARD IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE, TO WHICH NO POSTAGE NEED BE AFFIXED IF MAILED IN THE UNITED STATES.

By Order of the Board of Directors:

/s/ James B. McCurry

Dated: July 5, 2006

95

ANNEX A

ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS OF

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.

COMMON STOCK PROXY CARD

AUGUST 11, 2006

Please date, sign and mail your proxy card in the envelope provided as soon as possible.

Please detach along perforated line and mail in the envelope provided. \_\_\_\_\_\_ THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION OF DIRECTORS AND "FOR" PROPOSALS 2 SIGN, DATE AND RETURN PROMPTLY IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE. PLEASE MARK YOUR VOTE IN BLUE OR E 1. Election of Directors: |\_| WITHHOLD AUTHORITY FOR ALL |\_| FOR ALL EXCEPT (see |\_| FOR ALL NOMINEES NOMINEES instructions below) NOMINEES: CLASS I DIRECTORS: |\_| JAMES B. MCCURRY |\_| EUGENE I. DAVIS |\_| STEVEN INSTRUCTION: TO WITHHOLD AUTHORITY TO VOTE FOR ANY INDIVIDUAL NOMINEE(S), mark "FOR ALL EXCEPT" a nominee you wish to withhold, as shown here: o 2. Amendment to Articles of Incorporation to Increase Authorized Shares of Common Stock from 200 |\_| FOR |\_| AGAINST |\_| ABSTAI 3. 1-for-10 Reverse Stock Split. |\_| FOR |\_| AGAINST |\_| ABSTAI 4. Issuance of Shares Under 2006 MIP. 

5. Only Holders of Series A Preferred Vote on this Proposal.

93

	_  FOR	_  AGAINST	_  ABSTAI
7. Only Holders of Series A Preferred	d Vote on this Proposal		
8. Amendment to Articles of Incorpora	ation to Correct Bylaw A	Amendment Voting Rights of	Series A Pr
	_  FOR	_  AGAINST	_  ABSTAI
9. Only Holders of Series A Preferred	d Vote on this Proposal		
10. In the discretion of the proxies,	upon such other matte:	rs as may properly come befo	ore the mee
THE PROXIES SHALL VOTE AS SPECIFIED A "FOR" PROPOSALS 2, 3, 4, 6 AND 8.	ABOVE OR IF NO DIRECTION	N IS MADE, THIS PROXY WILL 1	BE VOTED "F
PRG-SCHULTZ-INTERNATIONAL, INC. COMMO	ON STOCK PROXY CARD		

6. Amendment to Articles of Incorporation to Adjust Anti-dilution Provision of Series A Preferred

Signature of Shareholder

account may not be submitted via this method.

Date

To change the address on your account, please check the box at right and indicate your new address in the address space above. Please note that changes to the registered name(s) on the

Signature of Shareholder

Date

Note: Please sign exactly as your name or names appear on this Proxy. When shares are held join signing as executor, administrator, attorney, trustee or guardian, please give full title as such please sign full corporate name by duly authorized officer, giving full title as such. If signe partnership name by authorized person.

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.

COMMON STOCK

PROXY SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
FOR USE AT THE ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS ON AUGUST 11, 20

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints James B. McCurry, Peter Limeri and Victor full power of substitution, to act as proxy for, and to vote the stock of, the undersigned Shareholders of PRG-Schultz International, Inc. (the "Company") to be held on August 11, 2 thereof. The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders Statement, and grants authority to said proxies, or their substitutes, and ratifies and confir lawfully do in the undersigned's name, place and stead. The undersigned instructs said proxies

THE PROXIES SHALL VOTE AS SPECIFIED ON THE REVERSE, OR IF NO DIRECTION IS MADE, THIS PROXY LISTED NOMINEES AND "FOR" EACH OF PROPOSAL NOS. 2, 3, 4, 6 AND 8 DESCRIBED IN THE ACCOMPANYING PROPOSAL NOS. 2, 4, 6 AND 8 DESCRIPTION PROPOSAL NOS. 2, 4, 6 AND 8 DESCRIBED IN THE ACCOMPANYING PROPOSAL NOS. 2, 4, 6 AND 8 DESCRIPTION PROPOSAL NOS. 2, 4, 6 AND 8 DESCRIPTION

PLEASE VOTE, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

(Continued and to be signed on the reverse side)

ANNEX B

ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS OF

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.

SERIES A PREFERRED PROXY CARD

AUGUST 11, 2006

Please date, sign and mail your proxy card in the envelope provided as soon as possible.

|\_| AGAINST

Please detach along perforated line and mail in the envelope provi \_\_\_\_\_\_ THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" THE ELECTION OF DIRECTORS AND "FOR" PROPOSAL AND RETURN PROMPTLY IN THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE. PLEASE MARK YOUR VOTE IN BLUE OR BLACK AS SHOWN HE 1. Election of Directors: |\_| WITHHOLD AUTHORITY FOR ALL |\_| FOR ALL EXCEPT (see |\_| FOR ALL NOMINEES NOMINEES instructions below) |\_| JAMES B. MCCURRY |\_| EUGENE I. DAVIS |\_| STEVEN NOMINEES: CLASS I DIRECTORS: INSTRUCTION: TO WITHHOLD AUTHORITY TO VOTE FOR ANY INDIVIDUAL NOMINEE(S), mark "FOR ALL EXCEPT" each nominee you wish to withhold, as shown here: o 2. Amendment to Articles of Incorporation to Increase Authorized Shares of Common Stock from 2 |\_| FOR |\_| AGAINST |\_| ABSTAI 3. 1-for-10 Reverse Stock Split. |\_| FOR |\_| AGAINST |\_| ABSTAI 4. Issuance of Shares Under 2006 MIP. 

Amendment to Articles of Incorporation to Increase Authorized Shares of Series B Preferred

|\_| FOR

5.

|\_| ABSTAI

6.	Amendment to Articles of Incorp	poration to Adjust	Anti-dilution Provision	of Series A Prefe				
		_  FOR	_  AGAINST	_  ABSTA				
7.	Amendment to Articles of Incorpo	oration to Adjust	Anti-dilution Provision	of Series B Prefer				
		_  FOR	_  AGAINST	_  ABSTA				
8.	Amendment to Articles of Incorp	poration to Correc	ct Bylaw Amendment Voting	Rights of Series				
		_  FOR	_  AGAINST	_  ABSTA				
9.	Amendment to Articles of Incorp	oration to Correct	Bylaw Amendment Voting F	Rights of Series B				
		_  FOR	_  AGAINST	_  ABSTA				
10.	In the discretion of the prox	ies, upon such oth	ner matters as may proper	ly come before the				
	PROXIES SHALL VOTE AS SPECIFIED 2	ABOVE OR IF NO DIE	RECTION IS MADE, THIS PROY	KY WILL BE VOTED "				
PRG-	PRG-SCHULTZ-INTERNATIONAL, INC. SERIES A PREFERRED PROXY CARD							
addr	hange the address on your account ess in the address space above. unt may not be submitted via this	Please note that	3	-				
Sign	ature of Shareholder	Date	Signature of Shareholder	Date				

Note: Please sign exactly as your name or names appear on this Proxy. When shares are held join signing as executor, administrator, attorney, trustee or guardian, please give full title as such please sign full corporate name by duly authorized officer, giving full title as such. If signe partnership name by authorized person.

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC.

## SERIES A PREFERRED

PROXY SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS FOR USE AT THE ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS ON AUGUST 11, 20

The undersigned shareholder hereby appoints James B. McCurry, Peter Limeri and Victor A. A power of substitution, to act as proxy for, and to vote the stock of, the undersigned at the A PRG-Schultz International, Inc. (the "Company") to be held on August 11, 2006, and any adjoundersigned acknowledges receipt of the Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders and the accomparants authority to said proxies, or their substitutes, and ratifies and confirms all that said undersigned's name, place and stead. The undersigned instructs said proxies to vote as indicated

THE PROXIES SHALL VOTE AS SPECIFIED ON THE REVERSE, OR IF NO DIRECTION IS MADE, THIS PROXY LISTED NOMINEES AND "FOR" EACH OF PROPOSAL NOS. 2 THROUGH 9 DESCRIBED IN THE ACCOMPANYING PROXY S

PLEASE VOTE, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

(Continued and to be signed on the reverse side)

APPENDIX A

## PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC. 2006 MANAGEMENT INCENTIVE PLAN

#### 1. Purpose

The purpose of the PRG-Schultz International, Inc. 2006 Management Incentive Plan (the "Plan") is to enable PRG-Schultz International, Inc. (the "Company") to attract, retain, and reward certain key employees of the Company, and strengthen the mutuality of interests between such key employees and the Company's shareholders, by providing deferred compensation to participants herein. Such deferred compensation shall be based upon the award of "Performance Units," which are hereinafter defined, the value of which is related to the value of the Common Stock of the Company.

For purposes of the Plan, the following terms shall be defined as set forth below:

- (a) "Adjusted Outstanding Shares" as of any given date shall mean [common outstanding on March 17, 2006] shares plus any shares of Common Stock issued on or after March 17, 2006 upon conversion of 10% senior convertible notes due 2011, 9% senior convertible series A preferred stock or 10% senior convertible series B preferred stock, or upon exercise of outstanding stock options to purchase Common Stock, subject to adjustment in accordance with Section 8.
  - (b) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.
- (c) "Change in Control" means a change in the ownership or effective control of, or in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of, the Company, to the extent consistent with Section 409A of the Code, and any regulatory or other interpretive authority promulgated thereunder. By way of example and not limitation, "Change of Control" includes the occurrence of one or more of the events described in paragraphs (i) through (iii), below.
- (i) Change in Ownership of the Company. A change in the ownership of the Company shall occur on the date that any one person, or more than one person acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (i)(D), acquires ownership of Company stock that, together with Company stock held by such person or group, constitutes more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of the Company.
- (A) If any one person or more than one person acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (i)(D)) is considered to own more than 50% of the total fair market value or total voting power of the stock of the Company, the acquisition of additional Company stock by such person or persons shall not be considered to cause a change in the ownership of the Company or to cause a

A-1

change in the effective control of the Company (within the meaning of paragraph (ii) below).

- (B) An increase in the percentage of Company stock owned by any one person, or persons acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (i) (D)), as a result of a transaction in which the Company acquires its stock in exchange for property, shall be treated as an acquisition of stock for purposes of this paragraph (i).
- (C) The provisions of this paragraph (i) shall apply only to the transfer or issuance of Company stock if such Company stock remains outstanding after such transfer or issuance.
- (D) For purposes of this paragraph (i), persons shall be considered to be acting as a group if they are owners of a corporation that enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase, or acquisition of stock, or similar business transaction with the Company. If a person, including an entity, owns stock in the Company and another entity with which the Company enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase, or acquisition of stock, or similar business transaction, such shareholder shall be considered to be acting as a group with other Company shareholders prior to the transaction giving rise to the change and not with respect to the ownership interest in the other corporation. Persons shall not be considered to be acting as a group solely because they purchase or own stock of the same corporation at the same time, or as a result of the same public offering.
  - (ii) Change in Effective Control of the Company.
- (A) A change in the effective control of the Company shall occur on the date that either of (1) or (2) below occurs:
- (1) Any one person, or more than one person acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (ii) (D)), acquires (or has acquired during the twelve (12) month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) ownership of stock of the Company possessing 35% or more of the total voting power of the stock of the Company; or
- (2) A majority of members of the Board is replaced during any twelve (12) month period by directors whose appointment or election is not endorsed by a majority of the Board prior to the date of the appointment or election.
- (B) A change in effective control of the Company also may occur with respect to any transaction in which either of the Company or the other

A-2

corporation involved in a transaction experiences a Change of Control described in paragraphs (i) or (iii).

- (C) If any one person, or more than one person acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (ii)(D)), is considered to effectively control the Company (within the meaning of this paragraph (ii)), the acquisition of additional control of the Company by the same person or persons shall not be considered to cause a change in the effective control of the Company (or to cause a change in the ownership of the Company within the meaning of paragraph (i)).
- (D) For purposes of this paragraph (ii), persons shall be considered to be acting as a group if they are owners of a corporation that enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase, or acquisition of stock, or similar business transaction with the Company. If a person, including an entity, owns stock in the Company and another entity with which the Company enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase, or acquisition of stock, or similar business

transaction, such shareholder shall be considered to be acting as a group with other Company shareholders only with respect to the ownership in the Company prior to the transaction giving rise to the change and not with respect to the ownership interest in the other corporation. Persons shall not be considered to be acting as a group solely because they purchase or own stock of the same corporation at the same time, or as a result of the same public offering.

- (iii) Change in Ownership of a Substantial Portion of the Company's Assets. A change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the Company's assets shall occur on the date that any one person, or more than one person acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (iii)(C)), acquires (or has acquired during the twelve (12) month period ending on the date of the most recent acquisition by such person or persons) assets from the Company that have a total gross fair market value (within the meaning of paragraph (iii)(B)) equal to or more than 40% of the total gross fair market value of all of the assets of the Company immediately prior to such acquisition or acquisitions.
- (A) A transfer of the Company's assets shall not be treated as a change in the ownership of such assets if the assets are transferred to one or more of the following:
- (1) A shareholder of the Company (immediately before the asset transfer) in exchange for or with respect to Company Common Stock;
- (2) An entity, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by the Company;

A-3

- (3) A person, or more than one person acting as a group (within the meaning of paragraph (iii)(C)) that owns, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the total value or voting power of all of the outstanding stock of the Company; or
- (4) An entity, at least 50% of the total value or voting power of which is owned, directly or indirectly, by a person described in paragraph (iii) (A) (3).

For purposes of this paragraph (iii) (A), and except as otherwise provided, a person's status is determined immediately after the transfer of assets.

- (B) For purposes of this paragraph (iii), gross fair market value means the value of all Company assets, or the value of the assets being disposed of, determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets.
- (C) For purposes of this paragraph (iii), persons shall be considered to be acting as a group if they are owners of a corporation that enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase, or acquisition of assets, or similar business transaction with the Company. If a person, including an entity shareholder, owns stock in the Company and another entity with which the Company enters into a merger, consolidation, purchase, or acquisition of stock, or similar business transaction, such shareholder shall be considered to be acting as a group with other Company shareholders only to the extent of the ownership in the Company prior to the transaction giving rise to the change and not with respect to the ownership interest in the other corporation. Persons shall not be considered to be acting as a group solely because they purchase or own stock of the same corporation at the same time, or as a result of the same public offering.
- (iv) Attribution of Stock Ownership. For purposes of this Change of Control definition, Section 318(a) of the Code shall apply to determine stock ownership. Common Stock underlying a vested option shall be considered to be owned by the

individual who holds the vested option, provided that such vested option is exercisable for Common Stock that is vested or substantially vested (as defined by Treasury Regulations Section 1.83(b) and (j)). Common Stock underlying an unvested option is not considered to be owned by the individual who holds the unvested option.

(v) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following acquisitions of Company securities shall not constitute a Change of Control: (1) any acquisition of Company securities directly from the Company, (2) any acquisition of Company securities by the Company, or (3) any acquisition of Company securities by any employee benefit plan (or related trust) sponsored or maintained by the Company or any affiliated company.

A-4

- (d) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time, and any successor thereto.
- (e) "Committee" means the Committee referred to in Section 2 of the Plan. If at any time no Committee shall be in office, then the functions of the Committee specified in the Plan may be exercised by the Board, as set forth in Section 2 hereof.
  - (f) "Common Stock" means the common stock, no par value, of the Company.
- (g) "Company" means PRG-Schultz International, Inc., a corporation organized under the laws of the State of Georgia, or any successor corporation.
- (h) "Disability" means a determination that a Participant (i) is unable to engage in any substantial gainful activity by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment which can be expected to result in death or can be expected to last for a continuous period of not less than twelve (12) months; (ii) is, by reason of any medically determinable physical or mental impairment which can be expected to last for a continuous period of not less than twelve (12) months, receiving income replacement benefits for a period not less than three (3) months under an accident and health plan covering employees of the Company, or (iii) has been determined by the Social Security Administration to be totally disabled.
- (i) "Fair Market Value" means, as of any given date, unless otherwise determined by the Committee in good faith, the average of the following over the thirty trading days preceding such date:
- (i) if the Common Stock is listed on an established stock exchange or exchanges, or traded on the Nasdaq National Market System or Small Cap Market ("Nasdaq"), the closing price of the Common Stock as listed thereon on the applicable day;
- (ii) if the Common Stock is not listed on an established stock exchange or Nasdaq but is instead traded over-the-counter, the mean of the dealer "bid" and "ask" prices of the Common Stock in the over-the-counter market on the applicable day, as reported by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.; or
- (iii) if the Common Stock is not listed on any exchange or traded over-the-counter, the value determined in good faith by the Committee.
- (j) "Participants" shall mean those key employees who are granted Performance Units pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Plan.

(k) "Performance Unit" means a right to payment from the Company in accordance with the terms of the Plan pursuant to an award granted under Section 3 hereof.

A-5

- (1) "Plan" means this 2006 Management Incentive Plan, as hereinafter amended from time to time.
  - (m) "Termination Date" means April 30, 2016.

#### 2. Administration

Unless otherwise determined by the Board of Directors, the Plan shall be administered by the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Committee"). The functions of the Committee specified in the Plan may be exercised by the Board, if and to the extent that no Committee exists which has the authority to so administer the Plan and if a resolution to such effect is adopted by the Board. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall have exclusive power to select the key employees to be granted Performance Units, to determine the number of Performance Units to be granted to each key employee selected and to determine the time or times when Performance Units will be granted.

The Committee shall have the authority to adopt, alter and repeal such rules, guidelines and practices governing the Plan as it shall, from time to time, deem advisable; to interpret the terms and provisions of the Plan and any award issued under the Plan (and any agreements relating thereto); and to otherwise supervise the administration of the Plan.

All decisions made by the Committee pursuant to the provisions of the Plan shall be made in the Committee's sole discretion and shall be final and binding on all persons, including the Company and Participants.

#### 3. Grants

Performance Units equal to 10% of the Adjusted Outstanding Shares on the date of adoption of the Plan shall initially be reserved for issuance hereunder. As the number of Adjusted Outstanding Shares changes, the aggregate number of Performance Units reserved for grant hereunder shall change proportionately. Of the aggregate Performance Units that may be issued hereunder, a minimum of 40%shall be reserved for issuance to the Company's Chief Executive Officer. Performance Units shall be granted to such key employees of the Company as the Committee shall determine. Upon the receipt of such a grant of Performance Units, such employee shall be a Participant in the Plan. If any Performance Units awarded under the Plan shall be forfeited or cancelled, such Performance Units shall again be available for awards under the Plan. Performance Units shall be granted at such time or times and shall be subject to such terms and conditions, in addition to the terms and conditions set forth in the Plan, as the Committee shall, in its sole discretion, determine. No grants may be made under the Plan following the Termination Date; however, if as of the Termination Date, Performance Units remain available for grant under the Plan, the Committee

A-6

may allocate the remaining Performance Units to eligible Participants, in its

discretion. To the extent that any such Performance Units are allocated to employees other than the Chief Executive Officer, the Committee shall consult with the Chief Executive Officer prior to any such allocation.

#### 4. Performance Units

Performance Units granted to a Participant shall be evidenced by a written agreement ("Performance Unit Agreement") and shall be credited to a Performance Unit account established and maintained for such Participant. The Performance Unit account of a Participant shall be the record of Performance Units granted to him under the Plan, is solely for accounting purposes and shall not require a segregation of any Company assets.

#### 5. Vesting of Performance Units

- (a) Performance Units granted to a Participant shall vest in accordance with the schedule agreed upon between the Committee and the Participant pursuant to the Performance Unit Agreement.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything contained in the Plan or any Performance Unit Agreement to the contrary, all Performance Units granted to a Participant shall become fully vested upon a Change of Control, upon the Company's entering into a definitive agreement to effect a Change of Control, upon the liquidation or dissolution of the Company or upon a reorganization, merger, statutory share exchange or consolidation or similar corporate transaction involving the Company or any of its subsidiaries, unless, following such transaction, all or substantially all of the individuals and entities that were the beneficial owners of the Company's voting securities immediately prior to such transaction beneficially own, directly or indirectly, more than 50% of the then-outstanding shares of common stock and the combined voting power of the then-outstanding voting securities entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, as the case may be, of the corporation resulting from such transaction (including, without limitation, a corporation that, as a result of such transaction, owns the Company or all or substantially all of the Company's assets either directly or through one or more subsidiaries) in substantially the same proportions as their ownership immediately prior to such transaction.

#### 6. Payment for Performance Units

(a) Payment for vested Performance Units shall be made in accordance with the payment schedule set forth in, or established pursuant to, the Performance Unit Agreement entered into with each Participant, provided that, in no event may any Participant receive payments earlier than the dates and in excess of the cumulative amounts set forth below:

A-7

PAYMENT DATES	MAXIMUM PAYMENT AMOUNT	
March 17, 2008	25% of the total Performance Units awarded to Participant under the Plan	)
March 17, 2009	50% of the total Performance Units awarded to Participant under the Plan	)
March 17, 2010	75% of the total Performance Units awarded to Participant under the Plan	)

March 17, 2011 100% of the total Performance Units awarded to Participant under the Plan

\_\_\_\_\_

All payments made to a Participant under the Plan will be aggregated for purposes of determining when the maximum for any period has been reached. All amounts not paid as of April 30, 2016 will be distributed as soon as reasonably practicable thereafter.

Performance Units shall be paid out, subject to the restrictions above, according to the following formula:

#### A. Amount of payment =

Number of Performance Units scheduled for payment on the relevant payment date (determined in accordance with the applicable Performance Unit Agreement) X the Fair Market Value of the Company's Common Stock as of the payment date;

provided, however, that in the event that the Company's shareholders approve the issuance of Common Stock under the Plan, then at all times thereafter, no Participant shall be entitled to the cash payment set forth in A. above, but instead shall receive the following:

B. A number of shares of Company common stock equal to 60% of the number of Performance Units being paid out, plus

A cash payment equal to 40% of the Fair Market Value of that number of shares of Common Stock equal to the number of Performance Units being paid out .

(b) All payments under the Plan shall be subject to applicable tax withholding in accordance with Section 10, and notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in any Performance Unit Agreement or in (a) above, in the event that there shall not be sufficient shares reserved and available to allow the payment of Performance Units in Common Stock, such Performance Units shall be paid in cash, in accordance with Section 6(a)(A), to the extent of any

A-8

shortfall, and in accordance with such rules and procedures as may be established by the Committee from time to time.

- (c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon occurrence of a Change of Control, or if the Company is liquidated or dissolved, subject to compliance with Section 409A of the Code, each Participant whose employment has not already terminated shall receive payment for all of his or her Performance Units, whether or not previously vested, immediately prior to the consummation of such event, calculated in accordance with 6(a)A or B above, as applicable.
- (d) Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon the death or Disability of a Participant, the Participant, or his or her executor, shall receive prompt payment in full, calculated in accordance with 6(a)A or B above, as applicable, for all vested Performance Units.
- (e) Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon the termination of a Participant's employment with the Company, for reasons other than death or Disability and which determination constitutes a "separation from service" under Section 409A of the Code and applicable interpretations thereof, whether with or without cause, the Participant shall receive payment in full, calculated in accordance

with 6(a)A or B above, as applicable, for all vested Performance Units, such payment to be made as soon as reasonably practicable following the date which is six months from the date of such termination (or if earlier the date of such Participant's death or Disability).

(f) Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall the Company issue in excess of 21 million shares of Common Stock under this Plan, subject to automatic proportional adjustment in the event of any recapitalization, reclassification, reorganization, stock split, reverse stock split, combination of shares, stock dividend or similar transaction applicable to the Common Stock as a whole.

#### 7. Forfeiture of Performance Units

If the employment of a Participant with the Company is terminated for any reason, except as the result of a Change of Control or the liquidation or dissolution of the Company, all of such Participant's unvested Performance Units will terminate and be forfeited, and neither the Participant nor his or her heirs, personal representatives, successors or assigns shall have any future rights with respect to any such forfeited Performance Units. Vested Performance Units shall not be forfeited and shall be paid out pursuant to Section 6.

### 8. Changes in Capital and Corporate Structure

(a) In the event of any change in the number of outstanding shares of Common Stock by reason of any recapitalization, reclassification, reorganization, stock split, reverse stock split, combination of shares, stock dividend or similar transaction, the Adjusted Outstanding Shares, as well as the number of Performance Units held by Participants under the Plan, shall automatically be proportionately adjusted to reflect such event. In addition, upon any increase in the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding as the result of conversions of the Company's 10% senior convertible notes due 2011, 9% senior convertible series A preferred stock or 10% senior convertible series B

A-9

preferred stock, or the exercise of outstanding stock options, the number of Performance Units held by Participants under the Plan shall automatically be proportionately adjusted to reflect such event. No adjustment will be made under this Section 8 to any shares of Common Stock after they have been issued in payment of Performance Units in accordance with Section 6. The decision of the Committee with respect to any such adjustment shall be final.

(b) In case of any reclassification of the Common Stock, any consolidation of the Company with, or merger of the Company into, any other entity, any merger of any entity into the Company (other than a merger that does not result in reclassification, conversion, exchange or cancellation of the outstanding shares of common stock), any sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company or any compulsory share exchange whereby the common stock is converted into other certain securities, cash or other property, then each Participant shall thereafter, to the extent that such Participant's Performance Units are payable in Company Common Stock, be paid, with respect to any Performance Unit, in the kind and amount of securities, cash and other property receivable upon the reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or share exchange by a holder of the number of shares of common stock to which the Participant would otherwise have been entitled. Any amounts payable in cash will remain payable in cash, calculated in a comparable manner to the calculations set forth in Section 6(a)A or B, as applicable.

### 9. Nontransferability

Performance Units granted under the Plan, and any rights and privileges pertaining thereto, may not be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated in any manner, by operation of law or otherwise, other than by will or by the laws of descent and distribution, and shall not be subject to execution, attachment or similar process. In the event of a Participant's death, payment of any amount due under the Plan with respect to vested Performance Units shall be made to the duly appointed and qualified executor or other personal representative of the Participant to be distributed in accordance with the Participant's will or applicable intestacy law.

#### 10. Withholding

The Company shall have the right to deduct from all amounts paid pursuant to the Plan any taxes required by the Code or any other applicable law to be withheld with respect to such awards.

#### 11. Voting and Dividend Rights

Except for adjustments in the number of Performance Units as provided under Section 8, no Participant shall be entitled to any voting rights, to receive any

A-10

dividends, or to have his or her Performance Unit account credited or increased as a result of any dividends or other distribution with respect to the Common Stock of the Company.

- 12. Rights Unsecured; Unfunded Plan; ERISA.
- (a) Unsecured and Unfunded. The Company's obligations arising under the Plan to pay benefits to any Participant or his Beneficiary constitute a mere promise by the Company to make payments in the future in accordance with the terms of the Plan and each Performance Unit Agreement. Each Participant and Beneficiary shall have the status of a general unsecured creditor of Company. No Participant or Beneficiary shall have any rights in or against any specific assets of Company, whether or not the Company, in its sole and absolute discretion, acquires or segregates any assets for its anticipated obligations arising under the Plan.
- (b) ERISA. The Company's obligations under the Plan shall be "unfunded" for income tax purposes and for purposes of Title I of the Employee Retirement Income Retirement Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"). The Company shall treat the Plan as maintained for a select group of management and highly-compensated employees and therefore exempt from Parts 2, 3 and 4 of Title I of ERISA. The Company shall comply with the reporting and disclosure requirements of Part 1 of Title I of ERISA in accordance with U.S. Department of Labor Regulation ss.2520.104-23.

### 13. Miscellaneous Provisions

- (a) No employee or other person shall have any claim or right to be granted an award under the Plan. Neither the Plan nor any action taken hereunder shall be construed as giving any employee any right to continue to be retained in the employ of the Company.
- (b) Except when otherwise required by the context, any masculine terminology in this document shall include the feminine, and any singular terminology shall include the plural.

- (c) The Plan is intended to be governed by the laws of the State of Georgia.
- (d) Unless a registration statement pertaining thereto has been filed in the discretion of the Company, any shares of Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to the Plan shall be restricted under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and may not be resold without registration or unless an exemption is available. All such shares shall bear a legend to that effect.
- (e) The Plan shall at all times be interpreted to comply with Section 409A of the Code and any regulations promulgated thereunder.

A-11

#### 14. Amendment of the Plan

Except as required by law or by the rules of the Nasdaq National Market, to the extent the Company's Common Stock is listed thereon, the Board may alter or amend the Plan from time to time in its discretion without obtaining the approval of the shareholders of the Company. No amendment to the Plan may alter, impair or reduce the number of Performance Units granted under the Plan prior to the effective date of such amendment without the written consent of any affected Participant.

15. Effectiveness and Terms of Plan

The effective date of the Plan shall be September 1, 2006. The Committee may, at any time, terminate the Plan. No Performance Units shall be granted pursuant to the Plan after the Termination Date, although after such date payments shall be made with respect to Performance Units granted prior to the date of termination.

A-12

APPENDIX B

# FORM OF PERFORMANCE UNIT GRANT AGREEMENT

PRG-SCHULTZ INTERNATIONAL, INC. PERFORMANCE UNIT AGREEMENT

T	HIS	PRG-S	CHULTZ	Z INTERN	ATIONAI	L, INC	. E	PERFORMAN	<b>ICE</b>	UNIT	AGRE	EMENT	(this	3	
"Agree	ment	:") is	enter	red into	as of	the _		day of	E				2006	by	and
betwee	n PI	RG-Sch	ultz 1	Internat	ional,	Inc.,	а	Georgia	cor	porat	ion	(the	"Compa	any"	') <b>,</b>
and				(	"Partio	cipant	").								

#### WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, the Company has adopted that certain PRG-Schultz International, Inc. 2006 Management Incentive Plan, a copy of which is attached hereto and incorporated herein by this reference (the "Plan");

WHEREAS, Participant is an employee of the Company who has been selected to receive Performance Units (as defined in the Plan) subject to and in accordance with the terms of the Plan and this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the aforesaid premises and the covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth, and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the parties hereto covenant and agree as follows:

- 1. The Plan. The Plan, as amended from time to time in accordance with its terms, is incorporated herein by this reference and made a part hereof. To the extent that anything herein is inconsistent with the Plan, the terms of the Plan shall control. All capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Plan. The Participant acknowledges that he has been given a copy of the Plan.
- - 3. Vesting and Payment.
- (a) The Performance Units shall vest as follows: [Insert vesting schedule chosen by Compensation Committee]

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Participant must be an employee of the Company or a subsidiary or designated affiliate thereof on the vesting date for any unvested Performance Units to vest on that date. All unvested Performance Units

B-1

shall be forfeited following the termination of Participant's employment with the Company or a subsidiary or designated affiliate, except as otherwise provided in the Plan.

- (b) Payment of vested Performance Units shall be made in accordance with the payment schedule set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto, subject to modification as provided in (c) below.
- (c) On one occasion annually, during the month of February of each year beginning in 2007 through 2015, inclusive, Participant may change his or her payout schedule, subject to compliance with the following:
- (i) no payment may be accelerated to a date earlier than that originally scheduled;
- (ii) no payment date that is less than one year and one day from the date of Participant's change may be altered;
- (iii) any payment date that is changed must be changed to a new payment date that is at least five years later than such original payment date;
- (iv) the payout schedule must comply in all respects with Section  $6\,(a)$  of the Plan;
- (v) payments may only be elected to be made as of April 30 of years between 2008 and 2016, inclusive; and
- (vi) no less than 25% of total Performance Units granted to a Participant may be selected for payment on any given date (as a result, there may be no more than four payment dates).

(vii) additional Performance Units, if any, resulting from adjustments pursuant to Paragraph 8 of the Plan shall be paid in the same proportions as specified in the Participant's then current payout schedule.

- 4. Nontransferability of Agreement. Except as may be otherwise provided in the Plan, this Agreement is personal and no rights granted hereunder may be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated in any way (whether by operation of law or otherwise) nor shall any such rights be subject to execution, attachment or similar process. Upon any attempt to transfer, assign, pledge, hypothecate or otherwise dispose of this Agreement or of such rights contrary to the provisions hereof, or upon the levy of any attachment or similar process upon this Agreement or such rights, this Agreement and such rights shall, at the election of the Company, become null and void.
- 5. Determinations by the Committee Pursuant to the Plan Final. The Participant understands and agrees that the Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors has been granted authority to interpret and apply the provisions of the Plan and this Agreement and that all determinations by the

B-2

Committee shall be final and binding. The Participant further understands and agrees that the Committee owes no fiduciary or other duty to the Participant with respect to the Plan or this Agreement.

6. Notices. Any notice required or permitted hereunder shall be given in writing and shall be given by (i) personal delivery, (ii) via facsimile, or (iii) by an internationally recognized commercial courier service addressed as follows:

If to the Company:

PRG-Schultz International, Inc.
600 Galleria Parkway
Suite 100
Atlanta, Georgia 30339
Attention: Victor A. Allums,
Senior Vice President, General
Counsel and Secretary
Facsimile: (770) 779-3034

Ιf	to	the	Participant:	-	
				-	
				-	

Notice shall be effective upon receipt. Either party may change its address by notice given in accordance with this Paragraph 6 designating such change of address.

7. No Special Employment Rights or Rights as a Shareholder. Participant shall in no event have any rights with respect to the common stock of the Company and shall in no event be treated as a shareholder of the Company by virtue of ownership of Performance Units. The grant of Performance Units to Participant pursuant to this Agreement shall not be construed to imply or to constitute evidence of any agreement, express or implied, on the part of the Company to retain Participant in the employ of the Company, notwithstanding that such termination of employment could result in a reduction of amounts being paid to the Participant pursuant to the Plan and this Agreement.

- 8. Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the Plan, contains the sole and entire agreement of Company and Participant with respect to the transaction contemplated hereunder and no representation, inducement, promise or agreement, oral or written, between Company and Participant not incorporated herein shall be of any force or effect concerning the subject matter hereof. Any amendments to this Agreement shall be in writing and executed by the parties.
- 9. Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of and be enforceable against the parties hereto and their respective heirs, legal representative, successors and permitted assigns.
  - 10. Time is of the Essence. Time is of the essence of this Agreement.

B-3

- 11. Binding Effect. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the parties hereto and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, no pledge, hypothecation, sale, transfer, assignment or other disposition of any Performance Unit or any interest therein shall be valid unless the terms of this Agreement have been complied with.
- 12. Further Assurances. The parties to this Agreement agree to execute and deliver in a timely fashion any and all additional documents necessary to effectuate the purposes of this Agreement.
- 14. Miscellaneous. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed under the laws of the State of Georgia. If any term or provision hereof shall be held invalid or unenforceable, the remaining terms and provisions hereof shall continue in full force and effect. Any modification to this Agreement shall not be effective unless the same shall be in writing and such writing shall be signed by the parties hereto. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes and terminates all prior understandings, agreements, or arrangements between the parties, both oral and written, with respect thereto. The headings in this Agreement are inserted for convenience only and are in no way intended to describe, interpret, define, or limit the scope, extent or intent of this Agreement or any provision hereof. The failure of any party to seek redress for violation of or to insist upon the strict performance of any covenant or condition of this Agreement shall not prevent a subsequent act, which would have originally constituted a violation, from having the effect of an original violation.

the .		WHEREOF,	_	gned have so	set t	their	hands	and	seals	as
				PRG-SCHULT	II Z	NTERNA	TIONA	L, IN	IC.	
				Ву:						
				Name:						
				Title:					-	

PARTICIPANT

of

	Name:	
	B-4	
	EXHIBIT A	
	PAYMENT SCHEDULE	
PAYMENT DATE	% 	
April 30,	%	
April 30,	0	

April 30, \_\_\_\_\_

April 30, \_\_\_\_\_